

Final position

Regulatory treatment of inflation

December 2020



Construction of the second

© Commonwealth of Australia 2020

This work is copyright. In addition to any use permitted under the Copyright Act 1968, all material contained within this work is provided under a Creative Commons Attributions 3.0 Australia licence, with the exception of:

- the Commonwealth Coat of Arms
- the ACCC and AER logos
- any illustration, diagram, photograph or graphic over which the Australian Competition and Consumer Commission does not hold copyright, but which may be part of or contained within this publication.

The details of the relevant licence conditions are available on the Creative Commons website, as is the full legal code for the CC BY 3.0 AU licence.

Requests and inquiries concerning reproduction and rights should be addressed to the Director, Corporate Communications, Australian Competition and Consumer Commission, GPO Box 3131, Canberra ACT 2601 or <u>publishing.unit@accc.gov.au</u>.

Inquiries about this publication should be addressed to:

Australian Energy Regulator GPO Box 3131 Canberra ACT 2601

Tel: 1300 585 165

Email: <u>InflationReview2020@aer.gov.au</u> AER reference: 65487

Contents

Shortened forms5					
1	Final position6			.6	
2	Inflation is important in the regulatory framework			.9	
	2.1	How we	e use inflation in our decisions	10	
	2.2	How we	e currently estimate expected inflation	11	
	2.3	Expect	ations, forecasts and outcomes	12	
3	3 What we sought to achieve in this review		ought to achieve in this review	14	
	3.1	Applyir	ng the NEO and NGO	16	
		3.1.1	Assessment of submissions	16	
	3.2 Importance of 'best estimates' of expected inflation		ance of 'best estimates' of expected inflation	17	
		3.2.1	Variations in actual inflation from our estimated inflation expectation	on 18	
		3.2.2	ENA's proposed objective	20	
		3.2.3	Consumer Reference Group	21	
4	Ou	r reason	s for undertaking this review	23	
5	How we conducted this review		25		
	5.1 Discussion paper			25	
	5.2 Public forum on discussion paper5.3 Technical workshop			25	
				26	
	5.4	Our ex	pert advice	26	
		5.4.1	Deloitte Access Economics	26	
		5.4.2	Dr Martin Lally	27	
		5.4.3	Sapere Research Group	29	
5.5 Draft position				30	
5.6 Public forum on draft position			31		

	5.7	Consu	mer perspectives31		
6	What stakeholders said to us32				
7	The inflation term to be used in our decisions 7.1 The mismatch problem				
		7.1.1	What is the mismatch and how does it arise?	5	
		7.1.2	How material is the issue?	7	
	7.2 Our draft position			3	
	7.3 Why we have chosen to adopt a shorter inflation term in the fin position				
		7.3.1	Dr Lally's advice)	
		7.3.2	The impact on investors of changing to a shorter inflation term 40)	
		7.3.3	The impact on consumers of changing to a shorter inflation term. 40)	
	7.4	Which	'5 years' is the most appropriate to target?41		
7.5 Our reasons for applying the term change immediately				3	
	7.6	What s	takeholders said to us44	1	
	7.7	Overal	l assessment48	3	
8	The	e best ir	ndicators of expected inflation49)	
	8.1	Using	RBA forecasts and mid-point of band49)	
	8.2	Would	it be better to use market measures of inflation?51		
9	Inti	roducin	g a glide-path53	3	
	9.1	Form o	of the glide-path55	5	
	9.2	Length	of the glide-path56	3	
	9.3	Symmo	etric application of glide-path58	3	
	9.4	Enduri	ng application of glide-path58	3	
10 infl	10 Combining a shorter term and glide-path to estimate expected inflation60				
11	Sta	keholde	er impacts of our final position63	3	
	11.	1 Sce	enarios63	3	

12	Our views on substantial changes to the regulatory framework66				
	12.1	Current real rate of return framework	66		
	12.2	Alternative target frameworks	.67		
	12.3	Financeability	70		
13	3 Implementing our final position72				
A	A Rule requirements74				
B	Summary of stakeholder submissions82				

Shortened forms

Shortened form	Extended form
AEMC	Australian Energy Market Commission
AER	Australian Energy Regulator
CPI	Consumer Price Index
Energy networks	Refers to a network through which a service provider provides electricity network services and/or gas pipeline services.
NEO	National Electricity Objective
NER or rules	National Electricity Rules
Network services	Refers to electricity distribution, electricity transmission, and/or gas pipeline services.
NGO	National Gas Objective
NGR or rules	National Gas Rules
NPV	Net present value
PTRM	post-tax revenue model
RAB	Refers to the regulated asset base for electricity service providers as prescribed in the National Electricity Rules, or a capital base for gas service providers as prescribed in the National Gas Rules.
RBA	Reserve Bank of Australia
Regulatory period	Refers to a regulatory period (for electricity service providers) and/or an access arrangement period (for gas service providers).
Regulatory proposal	Refers to a regulatory proposal, revised regulatory proposal, revenue proposal, revised revenue proposal, access agreement proposal, or revised access arrangement proposal.
RFM	roll-forward model

1 Final position

The National Electricity and National Gas rules (NER or NGR) require us *determine a method that is likely to result in the best estimates of expected inflation* (emphasis added).¹ Our ongoing monitoring of market data, cumulatively, indicated that there may be a better way to estimate expected inflation than we are currently using.

We released our draft position on the regulatory treatment of inflation on 1 October 2020. Following consideration of stakeholder submissions, our final position is to change our approach to estimating expected inflation.

Inflation is the term for the changing purchasing power of a dollar. If the rate of inflation is high, a dollar purchases fewer goods and services today than in the recent past. In other words, inflation reduces the purchasing power of the dollar.

There are many factors that might cause inflation, such as changes in fuel prices, changes in exchange rates or the natural progression of wage growth. We need to account for inflation in our decisions so that service providers can recover the efficient cost of their investment over the life of the assets, and therefore continue to invest.

Our current approach to estimate expected inflation uses a 10 year average of the Reserve Bank of Australia's (RBA) headline rate forecasts for 1 and 2 years ahead, and the mid-point of the RBA's target band—2.5 per cent—for years 3 to 10. The period of 10 years matches the term of the rate of return. This approach has worked well in the past, but the current period has highlighted that adjustments are required to improve its performance in periods of economic instability or sustained periods of low or high inflation.

Consistent with our draft position, we consider that our current approach is improved by:

- Shortening the target inflation horizon from ten years to a term that matches the regulatory period (typically five years).
- Applying a linear glide-path from the RBA's forecasts of inflation for years 1 and 2 to the mid-point of the inflation target band (2.5 per cent) in year 5.

We consider that our final position addresses some immediate problems highlighted in stakeholder submissions, but that it will be enduring because it is capable of responding to changing economic circumstances.

Currently there is a mismatch between our estimate of expected inflation over a 10 year term, and our roll forward of the regulated asset base (RAB), which is done over a 5 year term. We consider that shortening the inflation term to match the regulatory period, although creating a mismatch with the term of the rate of return, is the more critical mismatch to resolve. This is because of the sustained decline in the required

¹ NER, cll. 6.4.2(b)(1), 6A.5.3(b)(1); NGR, r. 75B.

rate of return and the increased difference between 5 and 10 year inflation expectations due to short-term fluctuations in inflation expectations.

Applying a glide-path acknowledges that it is likely to take longer than previously for inflation to revert to the mid-point of the RBA's target band following periods of sustained low or high inflation.

We consider that these changes will provide service providers will a reasonable opportunity to more accurately recover their efficient costs in an increasingly changing market to better serve consumers with the energy services they want in the long term. This is because, broadly, through our regulatory models, we take out what we expect to put back into the RAB.

Our draft position was open on the question of whether we should transition to a shorter inflation term and we requested stakeholder views. Having considered submissions on this issue, our final position is to immediately implement the above changes. Not doing so, would not promote efficient investment or use of the energy networks. If we did not adopt a better approach, there would be consequences and distortions – over and under investment and inefficient use of energy networks.

For the reasons set out in this final position and having considered all stakeholder submissions, we consider that our final position sets out a method that is likely to result in the best estimate of inflation expectations and is therefore likely to contribute to the achievement of the National Electricity and National Gas Objectives (NEO/NGO).

The treatment of inflation and the setting of the rate of return are foundational in setting regulated revenues. It is important they are set appropriately to promote efficient investment in, and operation of energy networks.

The approach we are proposing is symmetric and enduring. It is able to operate across a breadth of market conditions and forecasts and is more responsive to changes in market conditions than our current approach. In this way it will advance the NEO and NGO as service providers will more accurately recover their efficient costs in the long term interest of consumers.

Our final position for estimating expected inflation will make it more likely that investors will be able to recover the value of their efficient investment because it more closely aligns with the method we use for setting regulated revenues.

The impact on revenues and prices resulting from our final position will vary from timeto-time depending on market data and forecasts. Sometimes it might produce a higher estimate of expected inflation than our current approach and at other times it might produce a lower estimate.

Clearly, the precise outcome on revenues and prices depends on movements in data and forecasts before our final position is applied. At the current time, market data and forecasts indicate that our final position is likely to generate a lower estimate of expected inflation and therefore higher revenues and prices than our current approach. The CRG noted that our final position will impact prices for consumers in the years immediately ahead.²

While it may be to consumers short-term advantage to have lower prices, we are concerned that in the long-term, not adopting the best method will undermine efficient investment signals and leave consumers with an energy network that does not deliver services that they are seeking in a safe and reliable way. Correcting a scenario of underinvestment is likely to impose higher costs on consumers.³

For the reasons set out in chapters 7 to 10 we consider that our approach is clearly superior to surveys and market-based measures including the bond break-even and swaps approaches.⁴

As part of this review, we reconsidered whether the regulatory framework delivers a real rate of return.⁵ Consistent with our draft position, we are satisfied that it does deliver a real rate of return as intended under the rules. The Consumer Reference Group's (CRG) submission supported our position.⁶ We briefly revisit this issue in chapter 12.⁷

We also considered options to change the regulatory framework to target either a nominal or hybrid rate of return. We are not persuaded that either option is preferable to our final position based on the evidence before us. Further, we consider our proposed change to our estimation method addresses the key issues that motivated submissions to change to a hybrid or nominal framework. We consider these issues in chapter 12.

² CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.

³ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 18.

⁴ See for further detail: AER, *Draft position on regulatory treatment of inflation – Inflation review 2020*, October 2020, Draft Position, pp.50-63

⁵ That is, that our approach is consistent with the NER, which conceptually targets a real rate of return.

⁶ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 14.

⁷ Should you wish to review our reasons for concluding that the framework delivers a real rate of return, please refer to AER, *Draft position on regulatory treatment of inflation – Inflation review 2020*, October 2020, p. 69 and Appendix I at p. 138.

2 Inflation is important in the regulatory framework

The general inflation rate is applicable across the economy, and it plays a role in determining the amount of money we allow regulated electricity and gas network service providers (service providers) to recover from their consumers and therefore the prices consumers pay. Our current approach to regulation provides a price/revenue path that is linked to inflation, referred to as a 'real' rate of return.⁸

The nominal rate of return on an investment is the return expressed as a percentage of the assets' value unadjusted for inflation. The real rate of return on an investment is the nominal return adjusted for inflation. It is a measure of the income available to the investor after preserving the value of the original investment in real terms.

The total revenue requirement for a service provider is a forecast of the efficient cost of providing electricity or gas distribution services over a 5 year regulatory control period. We determine annual revenue, and the total revenue requirement, in nominal terms. We then adjust for inflation, converting the revenue and rate of return to a 'real' approach, as explained below.

Under our real approach we set the revenue that service providers can recover from consumers in the first year of the regulatory period (typically five years), and then for the remaining four years we adjust the revenue allowance to include movements in actual inflation. As part of this framework, we also escalate the RAB by movements in actual inflation. This approach means that the value of investments in network infrastructure moves in line with actual inflation. As a result we also use a real rate of return (i.e. the rate of return net of inflation).

This real approach has been employed by numerous regulators over many years.⁹ In our case it was established in rules developed by the Australian Energy Market Commission (AEMC) in 2006.¹⁰ Since 2006, the framework has successfully supported the provision of network services to consumers.

An alternative approach is a nominal framework where values are set at the start of the regulatory period and not adjusted for movements in inflation but the rate of return used includes inflation.

⁸ Information on a real or nominal return is set out in section 8.2.1. Alternatively, our <u>discussion paper contains</u> <u>detailed discussion on real and nominal.</u>

⁹ Early international examples are Chile and the UK (e.g. regulation of electricity and water by Ofgem and Ofwat), who separately initiated CPI-X regulation using revalued or indexed asset bases. Since then it has been widely adopted in many countries.

2.1 How we use inflation in our decisions

Under the current regulatory framework, we determine a total revenue requirement for each service provider for its regulatory period (typically five years). The total revenue is determined based on a range of building block components including operating expenditure, tax, depreciation of the RAB and a return on the investment in the RAB.

When we calculate the return on the investment in the RAB, we do so looking forward across the upcoming regulatory period. Effectively we ask:

- What return do investors expect to encourage them to invest their capital in energy networks?
- As part of this exercise, we also ask what do investors expect will happen to inflation?

To answer these questions we need to develop a method to estimate expected inflation.

We then smooth the revenue requirement to remove year to year variations and determine a starting revenue in year one of the regulatory period.

Once we have the starting revenue in year one, we do not use the building block revenue for the regulatory period again. Instead, we escalate the year one total revenue by a consumer price index or CPI-X formula in each subsequent year. The CPI number we use is actual CPI as measured by the Australian Bureau of Statistics and is the measure of actual inflation. The X factor represents the rate of change in \$real required revenue each year to recover total building block costs over the regulatory period.

Updating revenues for actual inflation means the purchasing power of the revenue stream is preserved over the regulatory period for both consumers and service providers. The prices that consumers pay vary year to year depending on the value of actual inflation (CPI). This means that prices for electricity and gas services vary in line with the price of other goods in the economy, and more generally movements in incomes.

We also preserve the purchasing power of the investment in the RAB across regulatory periods by escalating the RAB by movements in actual inflation, (although we do this at the end of the regulatory period, rather than year by year).

Figure 1 presents a simplified example to illustrate the operation of the current regulatory framework.

Figure 1 Simplified example of the current regulatory framework operation



The net effect of the framework set by the NER/NGR is:

- Service providers are compensated for movement in inflation because we index the RAB for actual inflation.
- Therefore, service providers receive the ex-ante real return on assets we set in our regulatory determinations.
- Service providers may receive (ex-post) a nominal return above or below the exante nominal return set in the binding rate of return instrument, depending on inflation outcomes.

2.2 How we currently estimate expected inflation

Our current approach to estimate expected inflation uses a 10 year average¹¹ of the:

• RBA's forecast headline rate for 1 and 2 years ahead, then

¹¹ Specifically, a 10 year geometrically annualised average.

 Mid-point (2.5 per cent) of the RBA's target inflation band of 2 to 3 per cent for years 3 to 10.

Figure 2 shows the 10 year average expected inflation estimate under two different forecasts for short-term headline inflation.



Figure 2 Estimate of expected inflation using two different headline forecasts

We consider this approach is transparent and can be replicated easily by stakeholders. Submissions from Major Energy Consumers (MEU),¹² and the CRG¹³ supported the retention of our current approach.

Deloitte Access Economics (Deloitte) also found that our current approach, or an adaptation that included a glide path, remained suitable.¹⁴ While the method has some dependencies, (such as the reliance on the anchoring of long-term expectations— discussed in chapter 8), we will continue our monitoring program adopted following our 2017 review as noted in chapter 4.

2.3 Expectations, forecasts and outcomes

It is important to distinguish between expectations, forecasts and outcomes. In a number of submissions, some stakeholders have mixed these concepts and have therefore drawn incorrect conclusions.

¹² MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 3-4.

¹³ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

¹⁴ Deloitte Access Economics, *Review of the regulatory treatment of inflation*, 30 June 2020, p. 38.

We interpret expected inflation to mean investors' expected value of actual inflation over the relevant period (currently in our case, over ten years, but shifting to match the regulatory period in this final position). This is investors' expectations at the point in time when we make our regulatory decision. The expected value of inflation is informed by forecasts of inflation by sources like the RBA, but typically forecasts do not span the entire regulatory period. Investors therefore need to draw on other information beyond the available forecasts to form their expectations.

Both expectations and forecasts are an ex-ante concept. That is, they are made in advance of the actual outcome. The outcome could be lower, the same, or higher.

Importantly, outturn inflation being higher or lower than expected inflation does not mean the estimate of expected inflation was incorrect when it was made. It also does not mean a service provider was incorrectly compensated for inflation. Under our regulatory framework, service providers receive a target real return plus actual inflation. As long as the estimated inflation expectation used to set the real return on assets was accurate and unbiased (in the sense that it reflects investors' expectations) at the time the real rate of return target was set, service providers are correctly compensated irrespective of actual inflation outcomes.¹⁵

¹⁵ In the sense that the service provider can earn the ex-ante real return on assets.

3 What we sought to achieve in this review

Our role as a regulator, and therefore the outcome we are seeking to achieve in this review, is guided by the NEO and NGO.

NEO:16

...to promote efficient investment in, and efficient operation and use of, electricity services for the long-term interest of consumers of electricity with respect to:

- price, quality, safety, reliability and security of supply of electricity; and
- the reliability, safety and security of the national electricity system.

NGO:17

...to promote efficient investment in, and efficient operation and use of, natural gas services for the long-term interest of consumers of natural gas with respect to price, quality, safety, reliability and security of supply of natural gas.

In addition, the revenue and pricing principles are an important consideration. They support the NEO and NGO and we have had regard to these principles in this review. In summary, the revenue and pricing principles are:¹⁸

- A service provider should be provided with a reasonable opportunity to recover at least the efficient costs the service provider incurs in:
 - o providing regulated services; and
 - complying with a regulatory obligation or requirement or making a regulatory payment.
- A service provider should be provided with effective incentives in order to promote economic efficiency with respect to the regulated services they provide. The economic efficiency that should be promoted includes:
 - efficient investment in the energy network with which the service provider provides regulated network services; and
 - o the efficient provision of regulated services; and
 - the efficient use of the energy network with which the service provider provides network services.
- Regard should be had to the RAB adopted:
 - o in any previous determination or arrangement, or
 - \circ in the rules.

¹⁶ NEL, s. 7.

¹⁷ NGL, s. 24.

¹⁸ NEL, ss. 16(1)(a) and (2)(b); NGR, ss. 28(1)(a) and (2)(b) and RPPS are set out in NEL, s. 7A; NGL, s. 24.

- A price or charge for the provision of a regulated network service should allow for a return commensurate with the regulatory and commercial risks involved in providing the service.
- Regard should be had to the economic costs and risks of the potential for under and over investment by a service provider in the relevant energy network.
- Regard should be had to the economic costs and risks of the potential for under and over utilisation of the relevant energy network.

In addition, under s 16(1)(d) of the National Electricity Law, where there are two or more possible reviewable regulatory decisions that will or are likely to contribute to the achievement of the NEO, we must make the decision that we are satisfied will or is likely to contribute to the achievement of that objective to the greatest degree.

The NER and NGR provide the framework for how inflation should be reflected in our regulatory decisions.

Under the NER, we are required to publish a PTRM for electricity service providers.¹⁹ Similarly for gas service providers, under the NGR, we are required to publish a revenue model.²⁰ All service providers must prepare their revenue proposals in accordance with the PTRM or revenue model.²¹ The inflation estimation method is a mandatory part of the PTRM under the NER, and the revenue model under the NGR.

The PTRM is used to convert a nominal rate of return on assets to an initial real rate of return when we make a regulatory determination by:

- Setting an allowed nominal rate of return under the binding rate of return instrument.
- Applying the method specified in our PTRM that we determine is likely to result in the 'best estimates' of expected inflation. The estimate is used to reduce the allowed nominal rate of return to a real rate of return.
- Applying this real rate of return to the service provider's RAB.²² Increasing the service provider's RAB from year to year over the regulatory period by CPI.

To give effect to this framework, the rules require us to determine a method that is likely to result in the best estimates of expected inflation.

Appendix A provides a commentary on relevant NER and NGR requirements.

¹⁹ NER, cll. 6.4.1 and 6A.5.2.

²⁰ NGR, r. 75A.

²¹ NER, cll. 6.3.1(c)(1) and 6A.4.1(b)(1) and NGR, rr. 72(3) and 73(3).

²² See e.g. NER, cll. 6.4.3(b)(1)(ii) and 6A.5.4(b)(1)(ii).

3.1 Applying the NEO and NGO

As noted in our discussion paper²³ and adopted by Deloitte in its report to us,²⁴ to assist us in applying the NEO and NGO in determining a method that is likely to result in the best estimates of expected inflation, we intend to have regard to the following factors:

- Relative congruence with the market expected inflation rate (i.e. whether estimates of a particular approach more closely correspond to the market-expected inflation rate). As noted in the ACCC/AER 2017 working paper, an approach may be considered relatively congruent if, for example:
 - There are several or more research findings that this method results in estimates of expected inflation which may contain zero, small or insignificant biases and/or distortions.
 - There are several or more research findings that this method produces estimates that closely mimic the characteristics and processes of market expectations of inflation.
 - There is less evidence that alternative methods produce estimates that more closely correspond to market expectations of inflation.
 - The biases, premia and/or distortions related to alternative methods are well documented in the literature and are difficult to estimate and remove.

It is not possible to exactly measure the relative congruence of each approach in a way that can be compared. Rather, the above factors facilitate a ranking of the relative merits of the approaches.

- Robustness An approach is considered robust if it does not change significantly in response to events or data that have little or no influence on market expectations of inflation.
- Transparency and replicability An approach that is transparent and replicable can be easily verified by stakeholders, improving regulatory certainty for stakeholders and reducing the risk that errors have been made in the calculation of estimates of inflation expectations for regulatory purposes.
- Simplicity A simple approach is likely to produce estimates of expected inflation that require less effort to construct and check (for both the AER and stakeholders). A simpler method may also provide less scope for contention.

3.1.1 Assessment of submissions

We will have regard to these factors in applying the NEO/NGO, and in a way that is consistent with our final decision of the 2017 inflation review, where we stated that:

²³ AER, *Discussion paper, Regulatory treatment of inflation*, May 2020, p. 28.

²⁴ Deloitte Access Economics, *Review of the regulatory treatment of inflation*, June 2020, p. 33.

...relative congruence and robustness are considered to rank above all other criteria. However, the rankings are not considered to be absolute, there are always trade-offs. Therefore, at the margin, if a particular method is so complex that it is opaque and cannot be reproduced, the uncertainty and controversy over its estimates may result in other methods being ranked as best estimates, even if the other methods are considered to be marginally less congruent and robust.²⁵

Professor Vahey similarly agreed, stating:

There are trade-offs between the criteria, all of which are appealing on an individual basis. For example, a measure that ranks well in terms of simplicity may not be congruent with the market expected inflation rate. The AER draft position sensibly takes a broad perspective of the candidates and applies appropriate judgement to produce the ranking. Economic theory is silent on what represents the best measure of expected inflation and absent a generally accepted econometric procedure to estimate the theoretical concept, the pragmatic perspective shared by both the ACCC/AER working paper and the AER draft position seems right.²⁶

We consider a method to estimate expected inflation that achieves the following properties is likely to be capable of achieving the NEO and NGO:

- It results in correct ex-ante compensation over the life of the assets (i.e. cash flows with a present value equal to the total value of the investment in the RAB over the life of the assets).
- It results in an efficient allocation of risk.

We have considered these matters in assessing whether changes will better meet the NEO and NGO. While a change may meet some objectives, it might not be preferable. For example, a hybrid approach might be implemented in a manner that would provide correct ex-ante compensation over the life of the assets. However, we consider that it will not better achieve the NEO and NGO than our proposed real return framework approach due to the risk allocation.

3.2 Importance of 'best estimates' of expected inflation

In order to achieve the NEO and NGO, the method we determine for estimates of expected inflation must be a method likely to produce a 'best estimate'. As noted in chapter 7, we consider the purpose of estimating expected inflation is to deliver the appropriate return and compensate for movements in actual inflation over the regulatory control period. The challenge in determining a method that is likely to result in the best estimate of inflation expectations are that these expectations are not directly observable.

²⁵ AER, *Final position paper, Regulatory treatment of inflation*, December 2017, p. 119.

²⁶ Professor Shaun P Vahey, *Report to the AER on estimating expected inflation*, September 2017, p. 4.

'Best estimate' was first introduced into the NER in 2006 as part of the AEMC's Economic Regulation of Transmission Services rule change (the 2006 rule change process).²⁷

We remain of the view that the term 'best estimate' is intended to require the inflation estimate to be an accurate and unbiased estimate of expected inflation.

Unbiased in this context means the estimate is not systematically too high nor too low. In other words, any error between the estimate and true expected inflation is equally likely to be positive or negative. For this reason, it should reflect expected inflation only and should not reflect any risk premiums or other factors that would cause the estimate to not equal expected inflation. We consider that a glide-path provides the best estimate of 5 year expectations, than without, as it improves the estimate relative to expectations in a forward looking process.

Sometimes the actual nominal return will be above the nominal return set in the determination and sometimes it will be below it due to variations between expected inflation and actual inflation. However, this does not result in incorrect compensation as:

- real returns on assets and real prices are not affected, and
- nominal outcomes are reflected in the market data we observe when setting the rate of return, especially in the equity beta and market risk premium.

3.2.1 Variations in actual inflation from our estimated inflation expectation

It is important that we distinguish between expected inflation and actual inflation. At the time we make a determination investors will have an expectation of what inflation might be going forward, but actual inflation will be different to investors' expectations and our estimate of expected inflation. The key questions are:

- Does the estimate of inflation expectations reflect expectations at that point in time?
- Does the regulatory framework still provide the service provider with a reasonable opportunity to recover at least efficient costs?

The merits of an estimate of expected inflation cannot be tested by looking at subsequent inflation outcomes. However, if our estimate of expected inflation is biased or inaccurate, there will be a mismatch between the expectations of investors and our revenue allowance. A bias or error would result in us effectively setting the incorrect revenue allowance. This would not advance the NEO or NGO and may result in too much or too little investment. In addition, consumers will pay too much or too little and may not receive the energy services they want.

²⁷ AER, Draft position on regulatory treatment of inflation – Inflation review 2020, October 2020, chapter 7 and appendix B.

Figure 3 demonstrates the impact of a biased inflation estimate on the initial rate of return. For example, if expected inflation was 2.5 per cent over a given term, but the method used to estimate expected inflation was biased upwards, the expected inflation estimate observed using this method might be higher than 2.5 per cent —(for example 3 per cent). This would result in the initial real rate of return being set lower than using an unbiased estimate—assuming the same allowed nominal rate of return. This is illustrated in the second bar of figure 3. This may result in under-investment in the energy network, and consumers paying less than necessary for network services. The converse also applies (third bar in figure 3), where a downward bias in the estimate of expected inflation will produce an initial real rate of return that is too high. However, we note that a method that results in an unbiased estimate is not sufficient to be regarded as a good method, as it must also be accurate. A method that simply fixed expected inflation at a historical average may be regarded as unbiased—as it is unlikely to be consistently above or below the correct estimate over the long term—but that does not mean is a good estimate of expected inflation for a given term.



Figure 3 Impact of a biased inflation estimate on initial rate of return

Allowed returns can be expressed as either nominal or real returns. These returns can be specified as either on the total assets or targeted at equity. Once the basis of the allowed returns is determined, the ex-ante (can be thought of as the expected) return on both assets and equity in real and nominal terms can be determined for a given set of inflation expectations. The regulatory framework can be designed to target a constant real return on assets. If so, and actual inflation varies from expected inflation, then the nominal returns on assets and equity and the real return on equity will vary from their expected values. Alternatively, the regulatory framework could be designed to target a constant real return on equity. If so, the real and nominal returns on assets will vary from their expected values if inflation differs from expectations. In other words, all four measures of return (real/nominal returns on assets/equity) cannot be held constant under a single approach.

The framework in the current rules specifies the return in terms of the ex-ante real return on assets and the framework ensures that this can still be achieved if actual inflation varies from expectations.²⁸ However this means that ex-post nominal returns will be different from the expected returns. What is important is that investors are compensated for expected inflation and the risk that the expectation might not be achieved. The first is compensated directly in the revenue allowance calculated in our PTRM, the second is compensated in the rate of return we apply.

3.2.2 ENA's proposed objective

ENA submitted that the objective we should target is to match the regulatory allowance (specifically nominal return on debt) to a service provider's efficient financing costs.²⁹

As stated in our draft position, we do not agree with this objective. We are guided by the NEO and NGO. This is a broader consideration than financing practices. Moreover we see different approaches to financing from different entities depending on their circumstances and preferences. All financing practices entail some level of risk. What is important is that the total compensation matches expectations, including expectations of risk. We think that service providers are already sufficiently compensated for the risks involved in issuing nominal debt and these risks are best managed by the service providers as part of their overall financing decisions. Further, there is no requirement for us to set allowances that match a particular financing practice such as a nominal return on debt.³⁰

Therefore, we are seeking to make a determination that provides efficient compensation for the safe and efficient operation and use of energy services in the long-term interest of consumers.

Specifically, the effect of the NER is the application of an efficient real rate of return rather than a nominal rate of return or to separately apply a nominal debt.³¹ The estimation of the cost of debt is an input into the estimation of the rate of return, and not an end in itself. The rules do not require the recovery of costs arising from a specific financing practice, and we do not consider that a decision to do so would advance the NEO or NGO. Rather, we should adopt a method that results in the

²⁸ This is the framework specified in the NER. The NGR is less prescriptive regarding the framework target, however the same general framework has been applied in all gas determinations made by the AER, and is reflected in the published gas financial models.

²⁹ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 20, 55-58. ENA, Submission to discussion paper, 2020 inflation review, July 2020, p. 6.

³⁰ The optimal financing structure for any entity is contingent on factors specific to an entity, including its risk preferences.

³¹ The NGR is less prescriptive.

correct ex-ante compensation over the life of the assets and in an efficient allocation of risk.

3.2.3 Consumer Reference Group

As noted in our draft position,³² the CRG adopted five principles to guide its advice to us. They are:

- A regulatory framework serving the long-term interest of consumers must promote behaviours that engender consumer confidence in the framework.
- Any change to the regulatory model must be tested against detrimental consumer impacts in relation to absolute prices and price changes.
- Any change to the regulatory model must be tested against acceptable consumer impacts in relation to service standards.
- Risks should be borne by the party best placed to manage them.
- There should be a high bar to change.

We have legislated objectives that guide our decision making. Whilst our legislative objectives must take primacy, additional principles can be useful in helping us apply the primary objectives.

The CRG acknowledged that we must exercise judgement in making regulatory decisions, but considered that:³³

...when the CRG's advice indicates the sort of analysis required to give consumers confidence in regulatory outcomes, the AER should accept that a decision **not** to follow this advice harms consumer confidence in the regulatory process.

The CRG's role is to bring consumer perspectives to the inflation and rate of return reviews that we might not otherwise hear. Stakeholder trust (including consumer trust) in our regulatory processes is vital. We hear the CRG's concerns about declining consumer trust. We are open to further improvements in our processes to build trust, particularly when we are engaging with consumers about technical content.

We remain committed to an even-handed assessment of material from all stakeholders in accordance with the merits of the evidence submitted, and will draw on those aspects that can assist us in making decisions that are consistent with the NEO/NGO. We consider that consistency in decision making will give all stakeholders confidence in us and the regulatory regime.

We consider that stability in the framework is important, but we will continue to evaluate proposed changes carefully to ensure that they better achieve the NEO/NGO.

³² AER, Draft position on regulatory treatment of inflation – Inflation review 2020, October 2020, p. 32.

³³ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

It is also important that the regulatory framework remains contemporary to circumstances and changing evidence, and where we think changes are needed to protect the long-term interest of consumers then we should make those changes. This final position on the method likely to result in the best estimates of expected inflation is a change we think is needed in order to achieve the NEO/NGO. We recognise it is a change and that there may be some questioning from consumers, but nevertheless we think not changing on the basis of stability where evidence indicates that a change is needed would ultimately be worse for consumers in the long-term because, as detailed in chapter 7, not doing so, would not promote efficient investment or use of energy networks.

The CRG further submitted that we can only determine the best estimates of expected inflation by having regard to consistent assumptions across all relevant parameters in the rate of return instrument. Further, the CRG acknowledged that we have:³⁴

...broad discretion for deciding various parameters, including 'best estimate' of expected inflation. This approach allows the AER to consider all its estimation methods in their totality. It assumes the AER will adopt a consistent approach across all its estimation methods.

We agree with the CRG that ideally, all elements of the regulatory framework should sit together and consistently. This review has identified impacts arising from the mismatch between the terms for expected inflation and rate of return, and in our approach to rolling forward the RAB, and this has been a factor motivating the changes we are implementing. However, there are instances where we need to consider elements, methods or components of the framework individually.

³⁴ CRG, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 10.

4 Our reasons for undertaking this review

We last ran a comprehensive review of the regulatory treatment of inflation in 2017. Our final position in that review was that we would maintain our current approach.

We also indicated that we would continue to monitor inflation related data, in particular through the Consensus Economics survey of long-term inflation expectations.³⁵ Our ongoing monitoring to early 2020 indicated broadly consistent observations in the key information we relied on in 2017.

In early 2020 we observed some movements across the spectrum of data and information we examine. While no individual piece of evidence was determinative, when considered in aggregate these movements supported the commencement of the 2020 review.

Whilst not an exhaustive list, some of the changes included:

- Data from Consensus Economics' surveys showing a slower transition over years 3 to 5 back to the mid-point of the target band,
- Inflation outcomes that have been below the mid-point of the RBA's target band for an extended period. Also forecasts of inflation from the RBA for the next 2.5 years in its February 2020 SMP were lower than previously,
- Statements from the RBA including:

...the global outbreak in coronavirus is expected to delay progress in Australia towards full inflation and the inflation target.³⁶

The method for estimating expected inflation was also raised at stakeholder engagement sessions in late 2019 and had been the subject of debate in regulatory determinations.³⁷ The concerns raised with us centred on whether our approach continues to deliver the best outcomes where actual inflation is low and has remained so for an extended period.³⁸ The CRG submitted that we have undertaken this review in response to current economic conditions, without demonstrating that our current approach is systemically biased.³⁹ However, we:

• Do not consider that our current approach is systemically biased. Rather, the issue is whether our current method continued to be a method that is likely to result in the best estimates of expected inflation, as required under the NER/NGR.

³⁵ AER, *Regulatory treatment of inflation, Final position*, December 2017, p. 48.

³⁶ RBA, Statement by Philip Lowe, Governor: Monetary Policy Decision, March 2020.

³⁷ See AER website: https://www.aer.gov.au/networks-pipelines/guidelines-schemes-models-reviews/review-ofexpected-inflation-2017/updates and our Inflation review draft position, section 5.1: <u>https://www.aer.gov.au/networks-pipelines/guidelines-schemes-models-reviews/review-of-treatment-of-inflation-2020/aer-position</u>

³⁸ See AER website: https://www.aer.gov.au/networks-pipelines/guidelines-schemes-models-reviews/review-ofexpected-inflation-2017/updates

³⁹ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

• Commenced this review after several months considering the observed movements in the range of data we monitor.

Subsequent to our decision to initiate this review, COVID-19 has had significant economic and broader impacts. These impacts are separate to those which led us to initiate this review.

The CRG submitted that we should postpone our final position on our inflation review so it can be considered as part of the 2022 rate of return review.⁴⁰ We understand the CRG's concerns. However, in undertaking this review we have identified that our approach to estimating expected inflation does not align with our treatment of the RAB. In the past, this effect has not been material but we are now seeing that in some circumstances (like current market conditions), it can be material and therefore have a flow-on effect to investment incentives. Having now seen the materiality of this potential mismatch we consider that it should be corrected now.

The CRG submitted that switching the term of our estimate of expected inflation would create a mismatch with how we estimate the rate of return. The CRG's submission is correct. However, this aspect is not straight-forward and we have advice from Dr Lally that the term of our estimate of expected inflation should instead be linked to the length of the regulatory period. We discuss the potential mismatches further in chapter 7. We consider that alignment with the regulatory period is more important than alignment with the period over which we measure the rate of return and will consider whether the term of the rate of return should be aligned with the regulatory period as part of the review of the rate of return instrument. The evidence currently before us suggests we should not postpone our final position to the 2022 rate of return review.

⁴⁰ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 13.

5 How we conducted this review

Consultation for this review has been somewhat impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic. Consequently, our public forums and technical workshops were run virtually. Despite these limitations, we have engaged in robust discussions with stakeholders, including the CRG,⁴¹ service providers and investor groups.

Our website contains all material that stakeholders have submitted as part of this consultation, along with models, presentations and expert reports.⁴²

The following sections outline stakeholder engagement undertaken since initiating this review.

5.1 Discussion paper

The purpose of our discussion paper was to:

- Set the scope of the 2020 inflation review
- Provide information on key concepts, including details on our inflation models (PTRM and RFM) and pricing mechanisms
- Pose questions⁴³ and seek stakeholder input.

5.2 Public forum on discussion paper

On 2 July 2020, we held a virtual public forum as part of our industry-wide consultation. This forum involved presentations by us, service provider industry bodies and the CRG.

Due to the high number of attendees at the virtual forum, stakeholders were invited to email questions to presenters. Presenters' responses to all questions were published in our Q&A document following the forum.⁴⁴

At this time, we decided to extend our closing date for submissions to the discussion paper from 15 to 29 July 2020. This extension provided stakeholders with an opportunity to consider consultants' reports that only became available in early July, and for further discussions between all stakeholders.

⁴¹ Information on the Consumer Reference Group, its role and members is available at: https://www.aer.gov.au/about-us/stakeholder-engagement/consumer-reference-group

⁴² Available at https://www.aer.gov.au/networks-pipelines/guidelines-schemes-models-reviews/review-of-treatmentof-inflation-2020

⁴³ AER, *Discussion paper - Regulatory treatment of inflation*, May 2020, pp, 16-17.

⁴⁴ See: https://www.aer.gov.au/system/files/AER%20-%20Inflation%20review%20public%20forum%20Q_A%20-%20July%202020.pdf

5.3 Technical workshop

We invited interested stakeholders to attend a virtual technical workshop to explore various approaches to estimating expected inflation, the mechanics for implementing each scenario and stakeholder impacts.

We held the technical workshop on 13 August 2020, with 19 participants from the AER, service providers, industry bodies and the CRG. We presented simulated modelling for a range of options.

Our presentation and simulated models are available on our website.45

5.4 Our expert advice

We obtained independent expert advice to consider a range of issues within the scope of this review. A summary of their respective reports follows.

5.4.1 Deloitte Access Economics

Deloitte was asked to provide an assessment of whether our current approach, or an alternative approach, derives the best estimate of expected inflation in the context of the NER and NGR requirements.

In assessing the five methods included in our discussion paper, Deloitte's report concluded that two approaches suitable for recommendation by us were our current approach and a glide-path approach.⁴⁶ Deloitte found the glide-path approach to be 'simple, easily replicated and potentially more congruent with long-term inflation expectations of market participants' provided that the glide-path is clearly defined by the regulator'.⁴⁷ In reaching their conclusions, Deloitte assessed options against the following factors we developed in our 2017 inflation review:

- Simplicity
- Transparency
- Replicability
- Congruence and robustness.

In assessing the options, Deloitte noted that the swaps and break-even bond inflation rate provided market-based measures, however their approaches were affected by the presence of material and time-varying distortions that limit their use in a regulatory context.⁴⁸ Similarly for surveys, Deloitte noted that although surveys rank high in their relative congruence with market expectations, their use is limited by their lack of

⁴⁵ See: https://www.aer.gov.au/networks-pipelines/guidelines-schemes-models-reviews/review-of-treatment-ofinflation-2020/initiation

⁴⁶ Deloitte Access Economics, *Review of the regulatory treatment of inflation*, June 2020, pp. 7-10.

⁴⁷ Deloitte Access Economics, *Review of the regulatory treatment of inflation*, June 2020, p. 23.

⁴⁸ Deloitte Access Economics, *Review of the regulatory treatment of inflation*, June 2020, pp. 7-10.

transparency and replicability.⁴⁹ It attributed the RBA's superior forecasts in the shortterm to the RBA possessing information that is not necessarily publicly available,⁵⁰ with Deloitte noting that the RBA's forecasts of CPI are relatively accurate and have substantial explanatory power.⁵¹

In providing this recommendation, Deloitte considered whether inflation expectations have de-anchored from the RBA target band. This involved consideration of a number of research papers, including, notably, recent papers from international studies.

In considering these papers, Deloitte noted that there is little evidence that Australian inflation expectations have been de-anchored from the RBA's target band. In making this conclusion, Deloitte did note that there remains significant limitations in the current academic literature, most noticeably in 2019 and 2020 where some measures of Australian inflation expectations have shown signs of movement.⁵²

5.4.2 Dr Martin Lally

Dr Lally was asked to consider estimating expected inflation for various future periods of time, i.e. for each future period, the mean of the probability distribution of all possible outcomes over that period, with the probability distribution reflecting the best currently available information.

The expert report prepared by Dr Lally recommended that we should estimate expected inflation over each of the next five years rather than over the next ten years.⁵³ Dr Lally's advice stated (our emphasis):

The AER (2020, pp. 10–12) offers contradictory rationales for the inflation deduction in the revenue equations. Initially, it argues that the deduction in (say) equation (2) is to offset (on average) the inflating of the RAB in equation (1). It then asserts that the deduction is to convert the nominal WACC in these revenue equations to a real WACC and, given its use of the ten-year WACC, it therefore estimates the expected inflation rate over ten years so that the terms match. The claim concerning conversion from nominal to real is not correct; conversion would require division in accordance with the expectation version of the Fisher formula rather than subtraction. **The correct rationale is that noted first by the AER.**⁵⁴

⁴⁹ Deloitte Access Economics, *Review of the regulatory treatment of inflation*, June 2020, pp. 7-10.

⁵⁰ Deloitte Access Economics, *Review of the regulatory treatment of inflation*, June 2020, pp. 6-8; Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020, p. 3.

⁵¹ Deloitte Access Economics, *Review of the regulatory treatment of inflation*, June 2020, p. 21.

⁵² Deloitte Access Economics, *Review of the regulatory treatment of inflation*, June 2020, pp. 30-32.

⁵³ Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants Ltd), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020.

⁵⁴ Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants Ltd), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020, p. 5.

That is, that the best estimate of expected inflation should match the regulatory period and not the term of the rate of return. Dr Lally then concluded with the view that:

Firstly, given that the AER's regulatory cycle is five years, the NPV = 0 principle implies that the AER ought to be estimating expected inflation over each of the next five years rather than over the next ten years.⁵⁵

Dr Lally proposed this change because:

- Estimating expected inflation for each year over a five year regulatory period matches indexation of the RAB for actual inflation over the regulatory period.
- Estimating expected inflation over each of the next five years provides for the net present value (NPV) = 0 principle to be met if a five year rate of return is also used.⁵⁶ In this scenario, there will be no significant gain or loss for a service provider or consumers.⁵⁷
- It may be preferable to estimate expected inflation for each year over a five year period even if you use a ten year time horizon for estimation the rate of return. This is because the rate of return is generally upward sloping as the term of the estimate increases—meaning the rate of return increases as the term lengthens. In contrast, an estimate of expected inflation is as likely to be upward sloping as downward sloping as the term of the estimate increases. Because of this, use of a ten year term for both inflation and the rate of return is unlikely to offset what Dr Lally considers is the incorrect use of a 10 year rate of return instead of a 5 year rate of return. Therefore, there is no advantage in using a ten year estimate of expected inflation as opposed to a five year estimate.⁵⁸

We are inclined to agree with Dr Lally's reasons to the extent they apply to expected inflation.⁵⁹ We also note that estimating expected inflation over each of the next five years (although the average over five years is our preference), rather than ten reduces the uncertainty associated with our estimate and gives greater weight to expected conditions in the regulatory period. We acknowledge the point that Dr Lally has made in regard to the alignment with the term for the rate of return estimate. We will further consider the appropriate term for the rate of return in the review of the Rate of Return Instrument 2022.

Further points made by Dr Lally included:

⁵⁵ Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants Ltd), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020, p. 31.

⁵⁶ The 'NPV = 0 principle' is that the current value of all expected revenue minus all expected costs (including the initial investment) is zero, after accounting for the time value of money.

⁵⁷ Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants Ltd), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020, p. 6.

⁵⁸ Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants Ltd), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020, p. 6.

⁵⁹ That is, our draft position on this issue is independent of any change that may be required to the term for the rate of return.

- That the RBA is highly respected and has been generally successful in its inflation targeting, and for calendar years 1994–2019, the arithmetic average of the annual inflation rates was 2.49 per cent.⁶⁰
- That a glide-path approach is appropriate 'because reversion back to the RBA's target is currently expected to be unusually slow'.⁶¹
- Market prices (comprising the break-even rates and swap prices) are likely to be biased estimates of expected future inflation, and the degree of bias will vary over time.⁶²

Dr Lally was also able to mathematically demonstrate how these biases and distortions can exist.⁶³

Reports from Dr Lally⁶⁴ and Deloitte⁶⁵ both noted that the glide-path is not perfect and is subject to potential weaknesses, which includes determining when it is appropriate to use the glide-path approach and how to specify the length and speed of the glide-path. These difficulties arise because there is no clear method for identifying the types of disturbances that would affect medium-term inflation expectations.

5.4.3 Sapere Research Group

The Sapere Research Group (Sapere) was asked to consider whether the regulatory framework successfully delivers the expected real rate of return, and whether we should instead target a nominal or hybrid return. Sapere's conclusion to both questions were 'yes' and 'no' respectively.

In addressing the first issue, Sapere noted that:⁶⁶

 The current regulatory framework for inflation is consistent with the regulatory objective. Sapere tested this outcome through formal modelling (algebraic equations) and by spreadsheet modelling scenarios over multiple regulatory periods. Sapere noted that our current approach delivers the intended real rate of return regardless of whether actual inflation is above or below our estimate of expected inflation.

⁶⁰ Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020, p. 25.

⁶¹ Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020, p. 3.

⁶² Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020, pp. 31-32.

⁶³ Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020, pp. 9-16.

⁶⁴ Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020, p. 30.

⁶⁵ Deloitte Access Economics, *Review of regulatory treatment of inflation*, June 2020, p. 23.

⁶⁶ Sapere, *Target return and inflation - Input to the AER Inflation Review 2020*, June 2020, pp. v – vi.

 In assessing whether these models maintain the NPV = 0 principle, Sapere noted that there was a first year pricing effect, which created a small deviation from the target return.⁶⁷

In considering the second issue, Sapere noted that some stakeholders have correctly identified that our current approach may result in negative cash returns to equity if the allowed rate of return on equity is low, or the service provider has high leverage. Sapere stated that it may indicate an inconsistency in our approach if it persists. However, Sapere also noted that the total return on equity, which includes asset revaluation, is positive. Further, Sapere noted that when actual inflation is low relative to expected inflation, then the return on capital might be insufficient to meet the service provider's interest obligations.⁶⁸

Further, when assessing whether we should change approach, Sapere considered two types of hybrid frameworks:⁶⁹

1. Including interest on debt as an expense in setting the annual revenue requirement

Sapere assessed that this type of hybrid would make no difference to the cash rate of return on equity; therefore it would not address the concerns raised by stakeholders.

2. Decomposing the expected revaluation gain into a revaluation gain for equity holders and an expense in setting the annual revenue requirement

Sapere assessed that this would shift the regulatory framework from targeting a real rate of return to targeting a real rate of return on equity. Sapere noted such a change would intervene in the capital structure decision and result in a less efficient allocation of the risk of financing decisions. Chapter 122 discusses some of the implications of changes to the rate of return targeted in the framework.

Although Sapere concluded that we should continue to target a total real return, it does note that a sustained fall in inflation expectations would imply a negative cash flow return on equity for a benchmark efficient entity regardless of actual inflation—before the positive asset revaluation is accounted for. Sapere noted that we should consider whether a projected negative cash return on equity might indicate an underlying inconsistency in one or more inputs into the rate of return and expected inflation.⁷⁰

5.5 Draft position

On 1 October 2020 we published our draft position, which is largely consistent with our final position. Significantly, our draft position left open the issue of transition for stakeholder input.⁷¹

⁶⁷ Sapere, *Target return and inflation - Input to the AER Inflation Review 2020*, June 2020, p. 12.

⁶⁸ Sapere, *Target return and inflation - Input to the AER Inflation Review 2020*, June 2020, p. 30.

⁶⁹ Sapere, *Target return and inflation - Input to the AER Inflation Review 2020*, June 2020, p. 30.

⁷⁰ Sapere, *Target return and inflation - Input to the AER Inflation Review 2020*, June 2020, pp. 27-28.

⁷¹ See our draft position at: https://www.aer.gov.au/networks-pipelines/guidelines-schemes-models-reviews/reviewof-treatment-of-inflation-2020/aer-position

5.6 Public forum on draft position

On 21 October 2020, we held a virtual public forum on our draft position. This forum provided an opportunity for us to present our draft position and hear early reactions from service providers, industry bodies and the CRG.⁷²

5.7 Consumer perspectives

The CRG, in the limited time since its formation, has sought to engage with consumer representatives. The CRG's submission provided insightful information⁷³ that has formed part of our considerations on a range of issues in this review.

The CRG stated that greater transparency by us is a common concern among consumer representatives. On that basis, the CRG submitted that before making a final position, we must model and consult on framework features such as length of the estimation period, alternative glide-paths and possible transition options.⁷⁴

As part of this review, we conducted a robust consultation process and sought submissions as detailed above. This included a 'simulator' model to demonstrate a range of options. We are satisfied that we have sufficient evidence and material before us to reach a final position.

⁷² All public forum material is available at: https://www.aer.gov.au/networks-pipelines/guidelines-schemes-modelsreviews/review-of-treatment-of-inflation-2020/aer-position

⁷³ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 19.

⁷⁴ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 18.

6 What stakeholders said to us

The following table provides a summary of stakeholder submissions received in response to our draft position. We have grouped these as:

- What inflation term should be used in our decisions? ("Inflation term")
- Do we need to transition to the shorter inflation term? "("Transition")
- Should we introduce a glide-path to estimate expected inflation ("Glide-path")
- Whether we should consider targeting a hybrid⁷⁵ or nominal rate of return ("Regulatory framework").

We received 22 submissions from consumer groups, service providers, industry bodies and investor groups. We have summarised these submissions in more detail in appendix B and responded to specific points not otherwise addressed in the body of this document. Appendix B includes complete references to each submission summarised below.

Table 1 Stakeholder submissions

Submitter

Consumer representatives

Inflation Term

Consumer groups did not support the proposed five year inflation term, with the CRG, MEU and PIAC noting the inflation term should not change before the horizon period for the rate of return is considered.

The CRG stated that consumers will lose out because 10-year bond rates will be higher than 5-year bond rates, whilst in the immediate future, switching to a five year inflation estimate will have lower inflation estimates than a 10 year horizon. Noted that this will lead to higher bond rates with lower estimates of expected inflation, higher real rate of returns and higher prices for consumers in the immediate term.

Transition

The CRG stated that 'implementing the AER's proposed changes immediately, and in full, clearly benefits the networks at consumers' immediate expense.' It noted that its implementation in three to five years when the trajectory of inflation returns to its long-term pattern would have a more neutral impact on consumers, or may not be even necessary.

The CRG submitted that a transition mechanism is needed to attenuate the impact on consumers. It stated that before making a final decision the AER 'must model and consult on framework features such as the length of the estimation period, alternative glide-paths, and possible transition options.'

PIAC noted that the outturns from the current approach may create small deviations or mismatches as there is no structural bias inherent in the framework. Stated its concern that moving to a 5-year term may introduce structural bias against consumers' interest.

MEU submitted that there should be no change to the current approach and therefore no need for a transition.

Glide-path

All consumer groups except PIAC were reserved around the use of a glide-path. Havyatt Associates noted that more time is needed to assess the actuality of the 'swings and roundabouts' to evaluate whether the current approach is balanced over time.

Regulatory Framework

⁷⁵ Under the proposed hybrid approach, the framework would target the initial real return on equity and the initial nominal return on debt.

Submitter

The CRG submitted that the real rate of return for calculating revenue allowances has been in operation from the outset of network regulation, with investors making investments into these networks knowing how revenues would be determined. It stated that there is no argument for change, either immediately or in the future.

The CRG stated that it was 'alarmed' that the AER invited support for a nominal rate of return. Noted that a switch to a nominal rate of return would significantly increase consumer prices by bringing forward network revenues, which would be earned in future years.

Service providers and Industry groups

Inflation Term

Service providers and industry groups noted support for a shorter inflation term (typically 5 years). The ENA noted an inflation term that is the same length as the relevant regulatory period would match RAB indexation and that the term of the allowed return in the rate of return instrument is not relevant.

Transition

The majority of service providers and industry groups noted support for immediately applying a shorter inflation term. The ENA submitted that our draft approach is superior to the current approach and it will produce the best estimates of expected inflation that best promotes the NEO/NGO. The ENA also submitted that the proposed change in the inflation term is a change in parameter and not a framework change.

The ENA noted that changes to estimation approach should not be characterised as 'windfall' gains and losses, as these do not occur when the regulatory allowance is above or below the AER's assessment of benchmark efficient costs. Noted that 'windfall' gains and losses also does not occur because the AER revises its 'best' estimate of a particular parameter, and a windfall gain or loss does not occur because allowed revenues or prices might change.

Glide-path

Service providers supported a glide-path as it is an improvement on the current method. The ENA, AGPA and other service providers submitted that the glide-path could be further improved with the use of market-based measures. APGA noted the 'proposed approach (with a 5 year inflation term) reflects a compromise that we can accept at the current time as it will help reduce the systematic under compensation faced by gas pipelines today.'

Regulatory Framework

The ENA, Ausgrid and Endeavour Energy submitted that a hybrid approach would require a rule change, which may be a separate process to the inflation review.

APA Group stated that our draft position reinforced its doubts about the workability on the hybrid approach. It submitted that the nominal approach remains a possibility, but would require further investigation and specification before it could be implemented. Jemena noted that that an immediate implementation of a 5 year inflation term to estimate expected inflation means that there is no urgency for framework change.

The ENA and SA Power Networks submitted that the hybrid approach has merits, and that the low-inflationary environment has highlighted problems with our current approach. Ausgrid asked us to provide further information on a series on questions on how a hybrid framework would operate.

Other

Inflation Term

Investor and other groups supported adopting a shorter inflation term.

Transition

Aurizon submitted that there was no justification for a transition arrangement.

QTC noted there was no reason to delay the application of a glide-path approach and the Network Shareholder Group stated that the implementation of the proposed changes should be adopted at the earliest practical opportunity.

Glide-path

Investor and other groups noted support for a glide-path or stated it was an improvement on the current method.

Aurizon submitted that we should consider setting the inflation anchor at year 5 having regard to other inflation forecasts such as those published in the RBA's Statement on Monetary Policy. Aurizon and QTC submitted that there is market-based evidence against the anchoring of long-term expectations for year 5 at 2.5 per cent, whilst the Network Shareholder Group submitted that inflation targeting policy does not necessarily require the mid-point of the target band to be achieved.

Regulatory Framework

The Network Shareholder Group noted that the real rate of return is only delivered if the estimate of expected inflation included in the nominal return is reflective of the inflation implicit in the estimate of the nominal cost of debt

Submitter

and nominal cost of equity. It noted that current market conditions have revealed that the current regime does not achieve this when our estimate of expected inflation differs materially from market expectations of inflation.

The Network Shareholder Group stated that the 'hybrid' approach seeks to better match compensation with the efficient financing practice. It noted that in this approach equity holders will continue to bear the risk of our estimate methodology and also the costs of any estimation error. Submitted that this has a direct impact on the confidence of equity holders to provide further capital to support network investments.

7 The inflation term to be used in our decisions

Our final position on the term of expected inflation is to use a term that matches the regulatory period rather than our current approach of using a 10 year term. This allows us to match the expected inflation term over the regulatory control period and the nominal rate of return set out in the rate of return instrument in expectation.

We will immediately apply a term that matches the regulatory period. As a result, there is no delay in the benefits of implementing the shorter inflation term.

This chapter details:

- The mismatch problem when selecting the expected inflation term,
- Our draft position on the term length and transition,
- Why we have changed to align the term to the regulatory period,
- Why it is appropriate to make this change immediately, and
- A summary and response to select stakeholder submissions.

7.1 The mismatch problem

When selecting a term for expected inflation there are two approaches available to us, either matching the regulatory period term (typically 5 years) or matching the rate of return term (currently 10 years).

This choice results from the service providers primarily receiving compensation for inflation through the rate of return and through the indexation of the asset base. Inflation is thus accounted for in both returns on and of capital. To avoid double compensation for inflation we adjust our initial estimate of the nominal rate of return by removing a best estimate of expected inflation. We subtract this amount from the building block revenue. However, as the term lengths do not match, a choice must be made to either target the regulatory period or the rate of return term.

Both approaches have advantages. For example, our current approach has operated successfully for many years in a context where there has been substantial investment in energy networks. However, within each option there is a potential for mismatches of varying importance. Below we provide more detail on how these mismatches arise and why they have been increasing in importance.

7.1.1 What is the mismatch and how does it arise?

To illustrate how the mismatch occurs algebraically, we can consider the received return on assets in a stylised equation as shown below. This stylised equation abstracts away from impacts on the annual received return on assets other than those arising from the return on capital building block and inflation, and from less material inflation effects such as those on operating expenditure, incentive regimes, lag effects, etc.
Annual received return on assets = Nominal 10 year allowed return

- Expected X year inflation

+ Outturn inflation (each year for 5 years)

Where:

- the *Nominal* 10 *year allowed return* is the rate of return determined in accordance with the rate of return instrument for a given year (received each year),
- *Expected X year inflation* is the estimate of expected inflation (annualised expected inflation over X years and deducted each year) used in our PTRMs, and
- *outturn inflation (each year for 5 years)* is the annualised indexation of the asset base that occurs during the regulatory period in the RFM (a typical regulatory period is 5 years in length).

To observe how the implicit inflation expectations are incorporated into our 10 year nominal rate of return, the Fisher equation can be used. The Fisher equation separates the nominal return into its real return and inflation components. Using the Fisher equation for a 10 year rate of return:

Nominal 10 year allowed return = Real 10 year allowed return

+ Real 10 year allowed return \times Expected 10 year inflation

+ Expected 10 year inflation

Substituting in the Fisher equation into the stylised formula for received return on assets gives:

Annual received return on assets = Real 10 year allowed return

+ Real 10 year allowed return × Expected 10 year inflation

+ Expected 10 year inflation

- Expected X year inflation
- + Outturn inflation (each year for 5 years)

It can be seen here that it is possible to either match the 10 year expected inflation implicit in the nominal rate of return or the expectation of the *outturn inflation (each year for 5 years)*. However, it is not possible to match both without either reducing the rate of return term to 5 years or by increasing the length of the regulatory periods to 10 years.

7.1.2 How material is the issue?

The importance of this issue has recently become more prominent. This is due to both the sustained decline in the required nominal rate of return (the *Nominal* 10 *year allowed return* in the stylised equation above), and the increased difference between 5 and 10 year inflation expectations for given short-term fluctuations in inflation expectations.

This decline in the allowed nominal rate of return can be observed through the falls in the risk free rate, as the rate of return on equity in the rate of return instrument is directly related to the risk free rate.⁷⁶

The risk free rate has fallen significantly over the past decade (see figure 4) and, as a result, the set rate of return has also fallen.

Due to this fall, the size of the difference between 5 and 10 year expected inflation deducted through the PTRM now has a larger proportional impact on overall revenues received by service providers (assuming other building blocks such as operating expenditure, etc. are relatively stable).

10-year Australian Government Bond Yield % % n Sources: RBA; Yieldbroker

Figure 4 10 year risk free rate

The use of a glide-path leads to larger differences between 10 and 5 year expected inflation terms than under the current approach for a given short-term forecast from the RBA.

⁷⁶ AER, *Rate of Return Instrument*, December 2018, p. 3.

Using current (December 2020) data and the glide-path approach in our draft position, we estimate the current 5 year inflation expectation to be 1.95 per cent and the 10 year inflation expectation to be 2.30 per cent.⁷⁷ Therefore, the size of the potential mismatch is equivalent to 0.35 per cent. This compares to a spot rate of return (current rate of return which does not include the effects of the debt trailing average) of around 3 per cent as at the time of the draft positon.

7.2 Our draft position

Our draft position on inflation term was to match the regulatory period (typically 5 years). We considered that this approach and the 10 year term have advantages and disadvantages, and found that either term could be valid and reasonable. On balance, in the draft position we considered that an inflation term tied to the length of the regulatory period is likely to result in the best estimates of expected inflation and contribute to the achievement of the NEO/NGO. This was because:

- Adopting an inflation term that is the same length as the relevant regulatory period (typically, 5 years) would, in expectation match RAB indexation over the regulatory period. This is desirable because service providers will in expectation receive the same allowance during RAB indexation in the RFM as the amount (expected inflation) deducted from total revenue in the PTRM. Thus, service providers are expected to receive the nominal return set in the rate of return instrument over the regulatory period.
- Use of an inflation term matching the length of the regulatory period is more responsive to changes in market circumstances. This increases the extent to which our approach depends on specific RBA forecasts and diminishes reliance on the assumption that investors anchor expectations to the mid-point of the RBA's target band in the long-term. While we consider the evidence continues to support anchoring, we see a benefit of using a term matching the length of the regulatory period.⁷⁸

In our draft position we also considered whether the move to matching the regulatory period should occur immediately or through a transition.

We did not have a position on this issue, seeking stakeholder views on whether a transition is required given that a change in inflation term may create a once-off impact for service providers and consumers. We did, however, consider some of the advantages and disadvantages of immediately adopting a shorter inflation term.

The following advantages of immediately applying a shorter inflation term were noted:

⁷⁷ We have assumed 1.75 per cent in year 2 (2022–23) based on 1.25 per cent linearly reverting to 2.5 per cent in 2024–25 and the RBA rounding to the nearest 0.25 per cent. Individual values are: 1.25%, 1.75%, 2%, 2.25%, 2.5% (and 2.5% for years 6-10 for the 10 year expectation).

⁷⁸ An exploration of the differences between the two inflation terms were detailed out in the draft position and can found in AER, *Draft Position – Regulatory Treatment of Inflation*, October 2020, pp. 46-49.

- An inflation estimation term matching the length of the regulatory period occurs immediately for all future revenue determinations. It would avoid delays in matching the inflation estimate to the term of the regulatory period and therefore to targeting inflation matching RAB indexation.
- Immediately removes the ex-ante mismatch between the allowed return on capital and the expected nominal return (including RAB indexation) over upcoming regulatory periods.
- It would reduce potential problems arising for service providers from (possible) negative cash returns to equity and low cash flow during a period of low inflation.

We also detailed advantages of transitioning to a shorter inflation term at a later time:

- It would still result in correct compensation in NPV terms over the life of the assets. In this sense, it should still result in efficient investment.
- It avoids or reduces any potential gains or losses that may occur as a result of an immediate change in methodology. In particular, it would avoid or reduce any potential impact of an immediate change in our upcoming decisions where the new approach is likely to change the present value of revenue over the next regulatory period.
- Depending on the form of transition, it may allow the change to be deferred to a date where there is no material expected cost to consumers or service providers from the change.
- It allows us to simultaneously consider the appropriate term for rate of return in the upcoming rate of return instrument process. If we decide to change the term we use in the rate of return, we can change inflation at the same time and avoid any potential ex-ante mismatch.

7.3 Why we have chosen to adopt a shorter inflation term in the final position

In our determinations we first estimate the appropriate required rate of return in nominal terms. The market data we rely on is typically presented in nominal terms. To date, we have effectively used these nominal rates of return in a 10 year term Fisher equation. This produced a real return over assets for service providers (with some minor deviations).

However, the use of the Fisher equation has meant, as a consequence of the term of the rate of return being different to the regulatory period, that there may be an ex-ante nominal return mismatch over the regulatory period. Recent market outcomes have illustrated that this mismatch can be material in some circumstances as described in section 7.1.2.

Below we detail the consultant advice given to us suggesting we mitigate this mismatch and our considerations of impacts to investors and consumers.

7.3.1 Dr Lally's advice

As part of his advice provided on the best estimate of expected inflation, Dr Lally advised that we should change the term to target the length of the regulatory period rather than the current practice of matching the rate of return.⁷⁹ We found Dr Lally's advice compelling to the extent it applies to expected inflation.⁸⁰ A summary of this advice and our considerations are in section 5.4.2.

The CRG's submission on our draft position questioned our interpretation of Dr Lally's advice.⁸¹ Our considerations of this are in section 7.6.

7.3.2 The impact on investors of changing to a shorter inflation term

A question we considered when determining whether to change the inflation term was whether matching the regulatory period or the rate of return term better promotes efficient pricing and investment.

The change does not alter what the estimates of expected inflation are expected to be in the long-term (after the next few years), due to our best estimate of long-term expectations being 2.5 per cent. However, adopting a shorter inflation term will allow us to better align the inflation adjustments within the regulatory period and enhance exante consistency with nominal debt costs. This could lower financeability risks for service providers.

The ENA and CEG submitted that it is better to target a nominal return for the debt component (5 year approach). While we have adopted a shorter term that aligns with the regulatory period, we have not changed the target to a nominal return on debt. We also note that CEG stated that targeting 10 years as a real return for equity is 'perfectly appropriate'.⁸²

7.3.3 The impact on consumers of changing to a shorter inflation term

Consumers benefit from efficient investment by ensuring that they do not pay too much or too little for the services that they require. It also encourages the service providers not to underinvest, which could lead to concerns around reliability of providing the required services of consumers.

⁷⁹ Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants Ltd), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020, p. 31.

⁸⁰ That is, our draft position on this issue is independent of any change that may be required to the term for the rate of return.

⁸¹ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 15.

⁸² CEG, Response to AER draft position paper on inflation - A report for Jemena, November 2020, pp. 6-7.

Our proposed approach allows for prices and revenues to continue to move along with inflation as is currently the case. It also maintains the current indexation of the RAB to allow intergenerational equity between consumers.

This review has highlighted the materiality of the mismatch between our estimate of expected inflation and the indexation of the regulatory asset base. We have come to the view that this mismatch could mean that service providers are not able to achieve their regulatory returns in expectation. If this mismatch is not addressed then it could lead to insufficient investment going forward. This is more pronounced in an environment where we are seeing transformation of energy services and ongoing investment is needed to support the services sought by consumers.

In the short-term, our changed approach is likely to result in consumers paying more than they would under our current approach. Over time the relationship between the two approaches will vary depending on market data and inflation expectations. The importance of this decision is that it is a better estimate – more robust to changing market circumstances than our current approach and is therefore more likely to lead to correct compensation and efficient investment in the interests of consumers, hence better promoting the NEO and NGO.

7.4 Which '5 years' is the most appropriate to target?

After selecting the term for the best estimate of inflation expectations to be used in the PTRM, there is then a question of which 5 years are the most appropriate to estimate expected inflation.

Broadly, we consider there are two options when attempting to match the number of years within the regulatory period:

- 1. The best estimate of inflation expectations for each year occurring during the regulatory period; or
- 2. The best estimate of expectations for the inflation used to index the asset base in the RFM.

We consider that both of the options have advantages and disadvantages. Matching the years to the regulatory period has the advantage of being purely forward looking and only reflecting expected movements in inflation in the estimate—protecting returns from unexpected movements in inflation. On the other hand, matching the expected indexation of the RAB in the following period has the advantage of more closely matching the expected nominal rate of return over the period. We consider that an estimate of inflation that is purely forward looking better compensates for actual inflation movements during the regulatory period, which is a key element of a real return framework. We also consider it preferable as the associated disadvantages are able to be substantially mitigated through consistent use of inflation lags. We discuss the options in more detail below.

Due to lags used in the RFM, these are not necessarily the same estimates. This is shown in Figure 5, which provides an overview of the inflation values used across various parts of our regulatory models under our preferred 'partially-lagged' approach to inflation—updated for our final position. The values circled in red highlight that the

values used in the RFM to index the RAB do not exactly match the regulatory year due to an 'implementation lag' which allows for published CPI data to be implemented in the annual pricing approval process.⁸³

2021-25 Regulatory control period 2018 2019 2020 2021 2022 2023 2024 2025 2026 Yea М D M JS М JS M J S MJSD D M J J s D D D MJSD М JSDMJ s s D Quarter nual CPLesti nates include an 'implementation lag' of 6 mo Inflation 2019 CPI 2020 CPI 2021 CPI 2026 CPI 2023 CPI values Uses estimate of expected inflation to escalate values to relevant nominal value PTRM First year set from PTRM - future years use CPI for year passed. Annua pricing 2022 Revenue 42023 Revenue 2024 Revenue 2021 CPI 2023 CP 2022 CPI X-Factor X-Factor X-Factor X-Factor Performed at the following (2026-30) reset to ensure forecast revenues reflect an updated RAB 2020 Opening 2024 Opening 2025 Opening 2021 Opening 2022 Opening 2023 Opening 2020 Capex 2022 Capex 2021 Capex 2023 Cape 2024 Car Capex timing Capextiming Capex timing Capextiming RFM RAB indexati RAB indexation RAB inde Depreciatio Depreciation Depreciation Depreciatio 2022 Closing 2023 Closing 2024 Closing 2025 Closing 2020 Closing 2021 Closing

Figure 5 Overview of inflation values implemented in different stages of regulatory framework under partially-lagged approach to RFM inflation

Note: For Victorian service providers, an all-lagged approach is applied (RFM indexation is lagged a further year) due to the continuation of the treatment applied by the previous regulatory determination to avoid double counting of inflation.

If we choose to match the inflation expectations of the regulatory period, the estimate is purely forward looking. This means that the estimate only reflects expected movements in inflation. It is likely that there will be some deviation from what is expected, but this approach allows us to maintain protections from unexpected movements in inflation outcomes. For example, if there was a one-off unexpected increase in outturn inflation in the final year of a regulatory period, matching to the regulatory period ensures that this unexpected movement does not impact the estimate of expected inflation for the future period. This means that movement in actual inflation still gets reflected in a higher value of the RAB when rolled forward to compensate for the unexpectedly high inflation, but the expected future real rate of return is not reduced due to an unexpected movements is likely to result in a real rate of return that is more likely to be in the long-term interest of consumers.

⁸³ The NER requires the RFM to be adjusted for actual inflation, consistently with the method used for the indexation of the pricing control mechanism or maximum allowed revenue. In general a 6 month lagged indexation is applied in order for prices to be finalised in time for the regulatory year; NER, cll. 6.5.1(e)(3) and 6A.6.1(e)(3).

If instead we were to use a best estimate of the inflation to be used in the RFM, this protection is somewhat weakened. This is because there are known lagged values of inflation that will be used in the roll forward process at the start of the regulatory period.⁸⁴ If we were to use these lagged inflation values to form best estimates of inflation expectations then this protection from unexpected movements in inflation is not available for the years (or part-years) where inflation is known. As with the previous example, if there was a one-off unexpected increase in outturn inflation in the final year of a regulatory period, matching to RFM indexation would result in this movement being reflected in a higher estimate of expected inflation for the period after the unexpected movement. This would reduce the allowed real rate of return for the following period and offset the compensation provided for in the RFM indexation (meaning no adjustment to the overall returns for this unexpected outcome).

We do, however, note that choosing an estimate made to match the expected indexation in the RFM would more closely match the nominal rate of return during the period. This is because it aligns the 'Expected 5 year inflation' more closely with the 'Outturn inflation (each year for 5 years)' noted in the stylised equation in section 7.1.1. While choosing to match the inflation expectations of the regulatory period reduces somewhat the expected alignment with the nominal rate of return, we consider this effect should be mitigated through the inclusion of consistent lags and consistent inflation series' to ensure each year is only included once. Using this method, there will be no double counting of years in inflation expectations, so over time the nominal return should be achieved in expectation (with minor deviations).

We therefore consider it appropriate to target the years in the regulatory period and not the lagged values expected to be included in the RFM. We consider the protection from unexpected movements in inflation that this approach provides is more likely to be in the long-term interest of consumers, and the disadvantages can be substantially mitigated through consistent use of inflation lags.

7.5 Our reasons for applying the term change immediately

Whether to apply the change to a term matching the regulatory period immediately or to instead apply a transition is a matter of regulatory discretion. In this instance, we have determined that an immediate change is most appropriate and is likely to result in the best estimate of expected inflation.

Immediately shifting allows the benefits of the five year approach to be applied as soon as practicable. This includes allowing service providers to immediately receive, exante, the nominal rate of return set out in the rate of return instrument. This should, in

⁸⁴ In general only a 6 month lagged indexation is applied, however for Victorian service providers, further year's lag is applied due to the continuation of the treatment applied by the previous regulatory determination to avoid double counting of inflation.

expectation, reduce financeability concerns with the service providers' debt, as detailed earlier in this chapter.

Moving immediately will also contribute to immediately changing the incentives for efficient investment. As discussed earlier in this chapter, efficient investment is in the long term interests of consumers.

While we agree that immediately shifting will have an impact on the prices charged to some consumers in the short-term, immediately moving to the 5 year approach for future decisions is a more appropriate choice based on the advantages outlined above.

We have also carefully considered whether we should delay changing the term of expected inflation until we have the capacity to adjust the rate of return in the 2022 Instrument. We have decided to change the inflation term now rather than wait because:

- Current market conditions illustrate that the impact can be material,
- The case for changing the term of the rate of return requires further consideration.
- Changes to the expected inflation take time to flow through as they are built into each determination (typically 5 years).

7.6 What stakeholders said to us

Submissions on whether to use a shorter term or 10 years were split between industry bodies, service providers and investor groups and consumer representatives. Service providers and investor submissions supported a shorter term.⁸⁵ Consumer groups preferred to retain a 10 year approach.

Submissions on whether we should apply this change immediately or transition were also split between consumer representatives and service providers. Consumer representatives were generally in favour of a transition if we were to move to a shorter inflation term. Service providers submitted that a transition should not take place and that a change to a shorter inflation term for expected inflation should occur immediately.

A summary of each stakeholder submission is at chapter 6 and appendix B.⁸⁶ Responses to select stakeholder concerns are below.

Inflation term: Service providers and investors

The ENA, APGA and service providers' submissions are generally supportive of our decision to move to a term that matches the regulatory period. However, we do not agree with some aspects of their submissions.

⁸⁵ NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

⁸⁶ Appendix B also includes responses to specific submissions not otherwise addressed in the body of this document.

The ENA and supporting service providers submitted that the inflation term is set by the length of the regulatory period and not the inflation expectations set in the rate of return instrument.⁸⁷ The ENA also submitted that there is no dependency between inflation term and the rate of return term. This is an issue we will explore further in the upcoming rate of return instrument.

We do not agree with the ENA that the purpose was always to target the indexation in the RFM. It is only in the course of this review that we have identified the importance of matching the indexation in the RFM. As such, we broadly agree with the ENA's proposition in its submission that it is appropriate to target an approach where 'we are take out what we expect to put back in', but with some minor deviations for items such as lags and other effects.⁸⁸

Jemena engaged CEG to review Dr Lally's advice to us.⁸⁹ CEG agreed that adopting a 5 year term is logical and consistent with what is required to generate NPV=0 outcomes.⁹⁰ We agree with CEG, that to achieve NPV=0 outcomes using the nominal rate of return as the required rate of return would require us to use a 5 year term approach.

We do not agree that service providers have been undercompensated over the last couple of regulatory periods. In expectation, when we moved to the 10 year inflation expectations approach in 2008, they had an equally likely opportunity to receive more or less than the expected nominal rate of return due to short-term fluctuations for regulatory periods starting from 2011.⁹¹

Inflation term: Consumer representatives

Unlike service providers and investors, consumer representatives submitted that we should retain our current approach of using a 10 year term. We outline some of their concerns and our responses below.

The CRG submitted that 10 year nominal bond rates will almost always be higher than 5 year bond rates, while in the immediate future, switching to a 5 year inflation estimate, will provide lower estimates of inflation than the current approach.⁹² The CRG stated that this will result in a higher real rate of return for service providers and higher prices for consumers in the immediate term.

While we note and agree that bond yield curves usually slope upward, we are considering the change in inflation term and rate of return term separately. This is because we are now matching the term of expected inflation to the asset indexation rather than the rate of return. We do not consider that continuing to match the 10 year

⁸⁷ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5.

⁸⁸ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5.

⁸⁹ Jemena, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 1.

⁹⁰ CEG, Response to AER draft position paper on inflation - A report for Jemena, November 2020.

⁹¹ AER, Final decision for SP AusNet transmission determination 2008–09 to 2013–14, January 2008, p. 104.

⁹² CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 11.

term for expected inflation is appropriate, even if we continue to use a 10 year rate of return approach.

The CRG questioned our interpretation of Dr Lally's advice, in particular in using it to inform us that an inflation term matching the regulatory period is likely to result in the best estimates of expected inflation.⁹³ We remain of the view that our interpretation was accurate. Excerpts of Dr Lally's report's conclusion recommending us to move to match the regulatory period/asset indexation are available in section 5.4.2.

We note and agree with the CRG that Dr Lally has also asked us to review the term length of the rate of return, which we will do as part of the 2022 rate of return process.

The CRG submitted that changing from a 10 year to 5 year inflation term removes the 'technical coherence and integrity of the regulatory model' and this term change should be considered in conjunction with the rate of return instrument 2022.⁹⁴ We consider that shortening the inflation term to the regulatory period would add coherence with another part of the regulatory model, namely the term length of the indexation of the asset base (the regulatory period), while also achieving the nominal rate of return in expectation (with minor deviations). We consider that our final position will provide a more accurate estimate of expected inflation, therefore promoting the NEO and NGO.

Both the CRG and Havyatt Associates submitted that if our final position may result in reduced regulatory risk for service providers then we must explain how it will be reflected in their revenue allowances.⁹⁵ We will consider this issue as part of the 2022 rate of return instrument process.

PIAC submitted that there is no structural bias inherent in the 10 year framework (but there may be some small deviations or mismatches in particular aspects). PIAC is concerned that a shift to a shorter term may introduce a structural bias against consumers' interests.⁹⁶ As noted above, we have not adopted a shorter term to address a bias in the estimate of inflation expectations but to address a mismatch within the regulatory period. We consider our current approach was an unbiased estimate of inflation expectations within a 10 year framework and the proposed approach is an unbiased estimate of inflation expectations within a 5 year framework. Both estimators are improved by the inclusion of a glide-path.

The CRG and MEU submitted that there must be consistency between all elements that determine the revenue that service providers receive and that this means that the averaging period for forecasting inflation should be the same as the term used for all financial inputs.⁹⁷ We disagree with this conclusion, as inflation is present in many of the inputs that we use to calculate service providers' revenues, and not just financial

⁹³ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 15.

⁹⁴ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 11 & 13.

⁹⁵ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 12; Havyatt Associates, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

⁹⁶ PIAC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁹⁷ MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.

inputs. We have found that that it is more appropriate to match the term of the regulatory period and asset indexation instead.

Transition: Service providers and investors

The ENA supported an immediate switch to a shorter inflation term and stated that if we consider that this method will achieve the NEO/NGO that we should immediately apply it. We agree that immediately applying a shorter inflation term in this instance is consistent with NEO/NGO.

The ENA submitted that the change in approach maintains the NPV=0 principle as you should expect to get the nominal rate of return in expectation and that hence no transition is required.⁹⁸ We agree that after the change we will achieve the nominal return in expectation (with relatively minor variations).

ATCO suggested moving to a nominal approach and using market-based measures. ATCO submitted that a transition to a nominal approach would be appropriate. ATCO did agree that a 5 year approach is warranted.⁹⁹ As discussed in chapter 12 and our draft position at chapter 16, our current assessment of a purely nominal approach is that it is not warranted under the current evidence. If we were to move to a nominal based approach we would assess the need for a transition at that time.

APGA submitted that a transition is not permitted under the rules, and that even if it was, the disadvantages of a transition outweighed any advantages.¹⁰⁰ We do not agree that a transition would be unavailable to us under the rules if we determined it would best achieve the NEO/NGO. However, we agree that moving immediately is appropriate in this case.

We also note that investors had similar arguments that a transition is not appropriate.¹⁰¹

Transition: Consumer representatives

The CRG submitted that if we were to move to a shorter term of inflation, that a transition would be more appropriate than moving immediately. The CRG implicitly suggested two transition methods in its submission: first, that the implementation should be delayed until the rate of return instrument process in 2022 and alternatively, that a capitalisation technique might be appropriate so consumers do not face immediately higher prices.¹⁰²

⁹⁸ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 45.

⁹⁹ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

¹⁰⁰ APGA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 10-14.

¹⁰¹ NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7. QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9.

¹⁰² CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, 6 November 2020, p. 20.

As discussed earlier in this chapter, we find that targeting a nominal rate of return exante is appropriate and we would not achieve this in the short-term if we were to delay until the 2022 rate of return instrument process concluded. Without implementation details, it is not clear how a capitalisation transition could be implemented under the NER/NGR. To our knowledge it would not be possible for us to complete the capitalisation transition method under the current NER/NGR.

The CRG also submitted that we should dismiss the service providers' claims that we adopt a shorter inflation term immediately because it better reflects a market-based estimate of expected inflation.¹⁰³ We agree with the CRG that applying the approach immediately to get closer to unadjusted market-based estimates is not a reason for us in making our decision (otherwise we would just apply the unadjusted market-based measures instead). Rather, we are applying the new term approach immediately to achieve the benefits detailed earlier in this chapter.

The CRG also submitted to us that consumer representatives that it interviewed considered that moving to a shorter term of expected inflation disrupts the overall regulatory cycle of 'ups and downs' and doing so now will disadvantage consumers.¹⁰⁴ While we accept that using a 10 year approach will approximate a 5 year approach on average due to the anchoring of long-term inflation expectations, we consider that it is appropriate to achieve this ex-ante nominal return immediately.

7.7 Overall assessment

We consider that it is more appropriate to match the length of the regulatory period rather than the term in the rate of return. Current market conditions have illustrated that not doing so may have a material impact on investment returns. In turn, this could lead to consumers paying more than necessary in the long run. Matching the term of the regulatory period allows service providers to receive, ex-ante, the nominal rate of return set out in the Instrument and may reduce financeability concerns. We believe this decision is likely to be sustainable because it provides a measure of expected inflation that is responsive to changing economic conditions.

We also consider that the benefits of this change should be implemented immediately, and that the long term interests of consumers are best served if this change is applied without a transition.

We note that Dr Lally suggested that the term length of the rate of return should also be shortened to the length of the regulatory period. We will investigate this issue as part of our 2022 rate of return instrument process.

¹⁰³ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 8.

¹⁰⁴ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 20.

8 The best indicators of expected inflation

Our final position is to estimate inflation expectations using the RBA's short-term forecasts, and the mid-point of its target band. Having regard to the available evidence, our view is that the RBA's short-term forecasts remain the best indicator of expected inflation, and investors' expectations remain anchored to the mid-point of the RBA target band in the longer-term. That is, we consider the evidence supports a position that investors expect inflation should eventually return to 2.5 per cent. This is consistent with our draft position and our findings in the last inflation review. Nonetheless, we recognise that there are a range of reasonable conclusions that could be reached on how quickly investors expect inflation to return to that point.

Some stakeholder submissions to our draft position continued to state that marketbased measures (especially inflation swaps) are a better indicator of expected inflation.¹⁰⁵ Based on the material before us, we disagree with these submissions. We outline our reasons below.¹⁰⁶

8.1 Using RBA forecasts and mid-point of band

Our consultants (Deloitte¹⁰⁷ and Dr Lally¹⁰⁸) along with the CRG and PIAC,¹⁰⁹ in their submissions to our draft position, agreed that:

- 1. the RBA's short-term forecasts provide the best basis for estimating expected inflation in the short term
- 2. the mid-point of the target band in estimating inflation expectations provide an appropriate anchor for estimates of expected inflation in the long term.¹¹⁰

Major Energy Users (MEU) also supported the continued use of the RBA's forecasts, but did not support the use of the RBA's mid-point to estimate expected inflation.¹¹¹

¹⁰⁵ APGA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4; Aurizon, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2; Endeavour Energy, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1; AusNet Services, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3; ATCO, Review of expected inflation 2020 – Draft position paper, November 2020, p. 1; EQL, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1; FQL, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1; CEG, Response to AER draft position paper on inflation - A report for Jemena, November 2020, pp. 10-13; QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, pp. 10-13; CTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, pp. 24-25; CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 2-3; Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 3-4; NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, pp. 2.2.

¹⁰⁶ Further detail on surveys and market-based measures is at chapter 11 and appendix H of our draft position.

¹⁰⁷ Deloitte Access Economics, *Review of the regulatory treatment of inflation*, June 2020, p. 8.

¹⁰⁸ Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020, p. 3.

¹⁰⁹ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p.15; PIAC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, 6 November 2020, p. 2.

¹¹⁰ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 15.

¹¹¹ MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5.

MEU stated that our draft position did not explain how we concluded that expected inflation would revert to the RBA's mid-point by year 5. At chapter 12.2 of our draft position, we said 'currently, the data we have suggests that expected inflation might take around five years to return to 2.5 per cent'.¹¹² The data we review is proprietary and confidential in nature. More recent updates of this data continue to support our conclusion.

Furthermore, both Deloitte and Dr Lally found that RBA forecasts are the best estimate of short-term inflation expectations, and that long-term inflation expectations remain well anchored at 2.5 per cent (see chapter 5). The ENA also noted that the RBA's forecasts 'are made in light of all evidence available at the time, including market evidence'.¹¹³

As such, we consider that the RBA forecasts remain the best estimates of short-term expected inflation, and that long-term expected inflation remains anchored at the midpoint of the RBA's target band. They are congruent with the market's inflation expectations and remain robust. On this basis, our final position is to continue to use an approach based on the RBA's short-term forecasts—for the longest term published by the RBA—and a longer term estimate based on the mid-point of the target band. That is, we would use the RBA's short-term forecasts in preference to other approaches discussed in this paper and our draft position in setting our estimate of expected inflation.

The ENA (endorsed by eight submissions) submitted that the RBA's short-term forecasts are systematically biased upwards in a low inflation environment.¹¹⁴ However, the ENA acknowledged that the RBA's forecasts might be unbiased over the long run.¹¹⁵

SA Power Networks stated, 'such a bias might eventuate from the fact that the RBA has a clear imperative to drive inflation upwards towards the target band, and that 'talking up' inflation can assist in that regard.'¹¹⁶

We do not accept the ENA's submission (along with AusNet Services, Ausgrid and SA Power Networks¹¹⁷) that the RBA's forecasts are biased. The RBA reviews the full range of information when developing its forecasts (including estimates derived from market measures). We consider the RBA is best placed to understand and balance the strengths and limitations of the available material when developing its forecasts. In contrast, we do not accept the ENA's proposal that we should place primary reliance

¹¹² AER, *Draft position – Regulatory treatment of inflation*, October 2020, p. 60.

¹¹³ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 28.

¹¹⁴ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 29-30; Endorsed by ATCO, Ausgrid, Endeavour Energy, EQL, Essential Energy, SA Power Networks, TransGrid, AusNet Services.

¹¹⁵ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 29.

¹¹⁶ SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 2-4.

¹¹⁷ AusNet Services, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3; Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7; SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 3-4.

on market measures. This would place too much emphasis on a single approach with material deficiencies.

8.2 Would it be better to use market measures of inflation?

The ENA supported our draft position to adopt a shorter inflation term and a glide-path stating that it 'contains a significant move towards bringing regulatory inflation estimates toward the best estimate of future inflation'.¹¹⁸ APGA also supported our draft position, stating that 'although it could be improved, it reflects a reasonable compromise that addresses key failings with the current approach'.¹¹⁹

The ENA and APGA submitted that to obtain the 'best' estimate and improve our glidepath, we should include market data (such as swaps), which they consider provides a better indicator of what the market expects than the RBA.¹²⁰

In contrast, the CRG and MEU continued to raise concerns about the use and limitations of market-based measures.¹²¹ MEU questioned the motives of service providers, given the move away from market-based measures was initiated by them in 2008.¹²² We made a similar observation in our draft position.¹²³

Submissions in response to our draft position seeking the inclusion of market-based measures do not adequately address the above concerns or how the deficiencies previously identified¹²⁴ with market-based measures may be managed to mitigate distortions and biases, particularly in the prevailing market conditions.

Further, the volatility of swaps noted in the 2017 inflation review, has increased since the outbreak of COVID-19. In the RBA's August 2020 Statement on Monetary Policy, the RBA noted that short and long-term market-based measures of inflation expectations have declined since the outbreak of the pandemic in early 2020. The RBA noted that these measures have been significantly affected by dysfunction in these markets in the months following the initial shock of COVID-19.¹²⁵

¹¹⁸ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

¹¹⁹ APGA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.

¹²⁰ APGA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7; ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 34.

¹²¹ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p.8; MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

¹²² MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

¹²³ AER, *Draft position on regulatory treatment of inflation – Inflation review 2020*, October 2020, pp. 24-25.

¹²⁴ See AER, Draft position – Regulatory treatment of inflation, Appendix H, October 2020, pp.133-135; ACCC/AER Working Paper #11, Consideration of best estimates of expected inflation: comparing and ranking approaches, April 2017.

¹²⁵ RBA, *Statement on Monetary Policy - August 2020 - Inflation*, August 2020, p. 86.

Deloitte and Dr Lally re-examined the swaps approach in their respective reports, concluding that the issues with the swaps method remain and are substantial (see chapter 5).

QTC's submission suggested an approach to addressing these biases and distortions, but after reviewing its submission, we are not convinced that the biases and distortions are immaterial or safe from time variance. The uncertainty and volatility in financial markets caused by COVID-19 means relying on swaps (or any market-based measures) alone would likely result in a poor estimate of expected inflation. None of the submissions that supported market-based measures provided a solution to this problem. QTC's submission stated that 'to the extent that liquidity effect are an issue, a 20-40 day average of the published closing Zero Coupon Inflation Swap mid-rates (half way between the bid and ask rates) as suggested in Moore (2016) should be used'.¹²⁶ However, Moore (2016) noted that 'the main liquidity-related concern with inflation swaps is that the market is not particularly active and so prices are not broadly representative and are not always based on actual transactions.'¹²⁷

The ENA submitted that inflation swaps have outperformed the RBA 1 year ahead and 2 year ahead forecasts over the last nine years.¹²⁸ Likewise, analysis by Jemena's consultant CEG suggested that the bond break-even approach was more accurate than swaps and our proposed approach in predicting outturn inflation over June 2010 to June 2019.¹²⁹ We are not satisfied that the analysis indicates that market-based measures are a superior indicator of expected inflation. A short sampling period was used, and neither the ENA nor CEG submitted evidence that shows market-based measures outperform RBA short-term forecasts since inflation targeting started.

We also note that the sampling period CEG used for the Root Mean Square Error test excluded the effect of the Global Financial Crisis, and did not match the time period used to generate its figures.¹³⁰ We want a method that is robust for all market conditions, and therefore, it is important to consider the effects that financial market crisis have on the methods used to estimate expected inflation.

As long as these biases and distortions remain material and unquantified, we do not consider it suitable to use market-based measures as an indicator of expected inflation or as an input to the glide-path because they would not provide the best estimate of expected inflation and therefore, would not be in the long-term interest of consumers.

¹²⁶ QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

¹²⁷ Moore, *Measures of Inflation Expectations in Australia*, December 2016, p. 29. Available at: <u>https://www.rba.gov.au/publications/bulletin/2016/dec/3.html</u>

¹²⁸ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 33.

¹²⁹ CEG, Response to AER draft position paper on inflation - A report for Jemena, November 2020, p. 25.

¹³⁰ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Figure 1, p. 30; ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Figure 2, p. 32; CEG, Response to AER draft position paper on inflation - A report for Jemena, November 2020, Figure 3-1, p. 12.

9 Introducing a glide-path

The material before us indicates that the RBA's target band remains a critical influence on expectations of future inflation.¹³¹ In particular, the RBA remains committed to managing inflation within the target band, and expectations trend to the mid-point of the target band in the medium-term.¹³²

However, there is evidence from the current period that the transition back to the midpoint of the RBA's target band following a period of sustained low or high inflation may take longer than previously assumed. This is supported by:

• Statements from the RBA including:

...the global outbreak in coronavirus is expected to delay progress in Australia towards full inflation and the inflation target, ¹³³

Inflation is not likely to be within the 2-3 per cent target range for at least three years¹³⁴ and

...while inflation can move up and down for a range of temporary reasons, achieving inflation consistent with the target is likely to require a return to a tight labour market. On our current outlook for the economy – which we will update in early November – this is still some years away. So we do not expect to be increasing the cash rate for at least three years.¹³⁵

• Statements in the Federal Government's 2020–21 Budget Paper No.1,¹³⁶ including:

...Consumer price inflation is forecast to increase to $1\frac{3}{4}$ per cent through the year to the June quarter 2021, driven by the unwinding of childcare policies and administered price changes in the second half of 2020. Measures of underlying inflation are expected to be near record lows over the first two years of the forecast period, reflecting that there will remain significant additional capacity in the economy for some time and weak wage growth. Consumer price inflation is not expected to return to the bottom of the RBA's target band of 2 to 3 per cent until the end of the forward estimates.

- Data from Consensus Economics' surveys showing a transition over years 3 to 5 back to the mid-point of the target band.
- Inflation outcomes that have been below the mid-point of the RBA's target band for an extended period.

¹³¹ Deloitte Access Economics, *Review of regulatory treatment of inflation*, June 2020, pp. 16–17.

¹³² Deloitte Access Economics, *Review of regulatory treatment of inflation*, June 2020, p. 24.

¹³³ RBA, Statement by Philip Lowe, Governor: Monetary Policy Decision, March 2020.

¹³⁴ RBA, Opening Statement to the House of Representatives Standing Committee on Economics, August 2020.

¹³⁵ RBA, Speech by Philip Lowe, Governor: The recovery from a very uneasy recession, October 2020.

¹³⁶ See: <u>https://budget.gov.au/2020-21/content/bp1/download/bp1_w.pdf</u>, Budget 2020–21, *Budget Strategy and Outlook Budget Paper No. 1*, 2020–21, pp. 2-24.

On the basis of this evidence, our final position is to introduce a glide-path which, in combination with the five year term, will provide the best estimate of expected inflation. The glide-path approach is a modified version of our current approach, and is based on the proposition that it may take a number of years for inflation to return to the mid-point of the RBA's target band following a substantial disturbance. To some extent the glide-path approach is self-adjusting. When the RBA's forecasts are close to 2.5 per cent the glide-path adjustments are immaterial. This means that our glide-path will work well even if economic circumstances change and is therefore likely to be a lasting component of our economic regulation. The CRG reported that half of the consumer representatives interviewed supported a glide-path.¹³⁷

The use of a glide-path approach is supported by both Deloitte¹³⁸ and Dr Lally's¹³⁹ reports as detailed in sections 5.4.1 and 5.4.2 respectively.

Specifically, our final position is to use a simple linear glide-path approach where inflation is expected to revert to the RBA's mid-point in a linear pattern (i.e. at equal steps for each year of the glide). We consider that this provides a glide-path that will be both enduring and symmetric in its application. The CRG and PIAC supported these aspects.¹⁴⁰ We discuss these further in sections 9.3 and 9.4.

However, the CRG also submitted that our draft position to apply 'the glide-path, and potentially the entire proposal to change the estimation methodology, is motivated by an immediate short-term concern rather than an ongoing bias'¹⁴¹ in our current method. As noted in chapter 7, we do not consider that our current method is biased but rather that our final positon is likely to provide the best estimates for expected inflation when targeting a match in RAB indexation over the regulatory period.

Commentary from the RBA and Federal Government along with Consensus Economics data indicate that reversion will take some time. Estimating expected inflation is forward looking so it is impossible to be precise, however our observations of movement in the data we monitor, amplified by the impacts of COVID-19, indicate that it will take time for inflation to settle. We consider that the benefits of our glide-path is that it can withstand significant disruptions to the market in the future, but also apply under stable market conditions.

For a typical five year regulatory period, adopting a linear glide-path, and based on the RBA's current practice of forecasting inflation for two years, our estimate of inflation would be:

• Year 1: RBA forecast

¹³⁷ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 19.

¹³⁸ Deloitte Access Economics, *Review of regulatory treatment of inflation*, June 2020, p. 23.

¹³⁹ Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020, p. 3.

¹⁴⁰ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 16; PIAC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

¹⁴¹ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9.

- Year 2: RBA forecast
- Year 3: Glide value
- Year 4: Glide value
- Year 5: 2.5 per cent.

The APA Group submitted that 'applying a linear glide-path from the RBA's forecast of inflation for years 1 and 2 to the mid-point of the Bank's target band (currently 2.5 per cent) in year 5, is a reasonable way of using the available information to estimate expected inflation'.¹⁴²

PIAC's submission supported our glide-path as outlined above, noting that it is appropriate that the glide-path be symmetric and enduring to withstand sustained high or low inflation.¹⁴³

Submissions from APGA and the Network Shareholder Group also supported the introduction of a glide-path, but submitted variations to our proposed glide-path.¹⁴⁴ We discuss these below.

There are however, a number of precedents for the use of glide-path approach in the regulatory treatment of inflation, with the Commerce Commission of New Zealand and the Essential Service Commission of South Australia (ESCOSA) both using a form of linear glide-path to estimate expected inflation.¹⁴⁵

9.1 Form of the glide-path

There are numerous alternative forms the glide-path may take. These options include, but are not limited to:

- a simple linear glide-path,
- a non-linear glide-path,
- a linear glide-path with a mechanism which restricts or caps movement in the glidepath from year to year, or
- a non-linear glide-path with a mechanism which restricts or caps movement in the glide-path from year to year.

Our final position is to adopt a simple linear glide-path. This means the change in expected inflation from year to year will be gradual and consistent and move in one

¹⁴² APA Group, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

¹⁴³ PIAC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2. PIAC did not specifically comment on the use of RBA or market-based data.

¹⁴⁴ APGA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 6-7; NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

 ¹⁴⁵ Commerce Commission New Zealand, *Electricity Distribution Services Input Methodologies Determination* 2012, 20 May 2020, p. 112; Essential Services Commission of South Australia, *SA Water Regulatory Determination*, June 2020, p. 5.

direction toward to the RBA's mid-point at equal steps for each year of the glide. In contrast, a non-linear glide-path is when inflation is expected to revert to the mid-point at an increasing or decreasing rate. For example, inflation might be expected to make large movements toward the mid-point initially, followed by smaller movements before finally arriving at the target.

While a number of forms of glide-path may be equally transparent and replicable once parameters of the glide-path are set, we acknowledge that setting the parameters requires judgement. Our choice of the linear glide-path over alternatives has been informed by data from Consensus Economics' surveys.

The MEU submitted that using historical annual movements in inflation provides a more statistically robust approach to how long it will take to move from the RBA's estimate for year 2, to the mid-point of the target band, than for us to 'guess' when the mid-point will be reached. The MEU submitted that using the observed standard deviation for past inflation movement changes capped at between 60 and 80 basis points is a preferred option to arbitrarily assuming a fixed point in time.¹⁴⁶

We acknowledge that MEU's approach may better reflect past movements of inflation reverting to the mid-point, it is not clear that its approach better captures the change in inflation expectations (from year to year) than our linear glide-path. The evidence before us does not support using a capped historical standard deviation to estimate future inflation expectations in preference to a linear glide-path. Therefore, our final position is to use a simple linear glide-path.

9.2 Length of the glide-path

The length of the glide-path is dependent on how long it is expected to take for inflation to return to the RBA's mid-point of 2.5 per cent. Our final position is to apply a glide-path to the RBA's mid-point in year 5. This reflects the data currently available to us that suggests expected inflation might take around five years to return to 2.5 per cent. Although PIAC submitted that we should retain a 10 year inflation term, it did support a glide to 2.5 per cent in year 5.¹⁴⁷ CRG's 'middle road' approach (see chapter 10) also supported a glide to 2.5 per cent in year 5.¹⁴⁸

As estimating expected inflation is forward looking there are naturally differences of opinion among stakeholders on when inflation might revert to the RBA's mid-point. Some stakeholders proposed a variable end point for the glide-path rather than a fixed end point of 2.5 per cent.

¹⁴⁶ MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

¹⁴⁷ PIAC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2

¹⁴⁸ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 16.

Similarly, APGA and QTC submitted that market-based measures (preferably inflation swaps) be used as the end point of the glide-path.¹⁴⁹ They submitted that a fixed end point is not responsive to market conditions. Given our concerns with market-based measures (detailed in chapter 8), and the RBA's recent commentary (also quoted above), we do not consider this would result in the best estimate of expected inflation.

The Network Shareholder Group and TransGrid submitted that the glide-path should be dependent on the RBA year 2 forecast.¹⁵⁰ That is, if the RBA forecast at year 2 is:

- below 2 per cent, then expected inflation would glide to 2 per cent at year 5 (the lower bound of the RBA target band)
- between 2 to 3 per cent, then expected inflation would glide to 2.5 per cent at year 5 (RBA mid-point)
- if above 3 per cent, then expected inflation would glide to 3 per cent at year 5 (the upper bound of the RBA target).

Under this approach, expected inflation would revert to the RBA's target band of either 2 per cent or 3 per cent by year 5, when the RBA forecasts inflation to be outside of the target band at year 2.

Overall, we consider that our linear glide-path will allow us to determine the best estimates of expected inflation in each determination. As mentioned in 8.1, investors' long- term inflation expectations are anchored at the RBA's mid-point, and not at the upper or lower bound of the RBA's target band. Importantly, our glide-path does not result in service providers being undercompensated as submitted by the ENA.¹⁵¹ In fact, when compared to the latest Consensus Economics data, it shows that our final position is not materially above the latest Consensus Economics data. Since our proposed glide-path is symmetric and enduring, any errors are expected to average out over multiple regulatory periods.

For the above reasons, our final position is to glide to 2.5 per cent in year 5. Sometimes regulatory periods could be longer or shorter than five years. For shorter periods, we propose to use the relevant points from the RBA's forecasts and any applicable values from the linear glide-path. For longer regulatory periods, we propose to use the estimates noted above (chapter 8) plus the mid-point of the RBA's target band thereafter. The length of the glide path is informed by the available data so as to provide an unbiased estimate of expected inflation, and is not linked to the length of the regulatory period.

¹⁴⁹ APGA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 6-7; QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

¹⁵⁰ TransGrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2; NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

¹⁵¹ ENA, *Memorandum to AER*, 20 November 2020, p. 3.

9.3 Symmetric application of glide-path

Our final position is to implement a glide-path that is symmetric in its application. This means that a glide-path back to the mid-point of the target band would be applied in the same manner whether short-term forecasts are above or below the mid-point. Submissions from the CRG, PIAC, CitiPower/Powercor/United Energy and the Network Shareholder Group agreed with this proposition.¹⁵²

Applying a glide-path only when short-term inflation forecasts are below the mid-point is likely to result in an estimate of expected inflation that is biased downward in the long-term, based on the evidence before us. As discussed in section 3.2, the best estimate of expected inflation should be unbiased, and we consider that this is only achieved when the glide-path is applied symmetrically.

We note Dr Lally's recommendation that 'if the AER believes symmetry exists, it should retain its current approach'—that is, we should not adopt a glide-path.¹⁵³ This statement by Dr Lally appeared to be focused on the relative prevalence of fast versus slow reversion to the mid-point, from either a high or low inflation starting point. If an equal proportion of high and low inflation scenarios show slow reversion, any error in a non-glide-path approach will average out over multiple regulatory periods.¹⁵⁴

Based on the symmetric pattern of the Consensus Economics data before us, we consider that it is reasonable to expect the relative balance of fast or slow reversion to be equivalent above and below the target band. However, rather than rely on any errors to balance out (as Dr Lally suggested), we consider that applying the glide-path will allow us to determine the best estimate of expected inflation in each determination.

9.4 Enduring application of glide-path

Our final position is that a linear glide-path, applied symmetrically, should be applied on an enduring basis as it provides a robust method that can be used regardless of wide-reaching events or disturbances to market data. The CRG, PIAC and the Network Shareholder Group submissions agreed.¹⁵⁵

¹⁵² PIAC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2; CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 16; CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2; NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

¹⁵³ Dr Martin Lally (Capital Financial Consultants), *Review of the AER's inflation forecasting methodology*, July 2020, p. 30.

¹⁵⁴ If, for example, a high proportion of above-target-band inflation scenarios show slow reversion, but only a low proportion of below-inflation scenarios show slow reversion, the errors arising from applying a non-glide-path inflation estimate will not cancel out and the overall estimate will be biased. However, in such an example, applying a symmetric glide path in all cases would not result in an unbiased estimate either – it would be necessary to selectively identify which scenarios should use a glide path and which should not.

¹⁵⁵ PIAC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2; CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 16; NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

Compared with our current approach, the glide-path has a larger impact on the estimate of expected inflation when the RBA's short-term forecast is further removed from the mid-point of the target band, and a minimal impact when it is already close to the mid-point. As such, the glide-path approach is flexible and adaptable to market uncertainty and different economic environments. Relative to our current approach, we expect it will perform better during periods of sustained high or low inflation when the short-term estimates remain substantially different from the mid-point of the target band. However, in more normal circumstances there will be little difference between the current approach and the glide-path approach.

Adopting the glide-path approach as a temporary measure would raise a number of concerns, including how the timeframe of application is determined and potential gains (or losses) with determinations within that timeframe (or outside). Unless we established clear rules now on when we would revert to the current approach, it would reduce the consistency and predictability of a regulation and require a further review to determine its removal. It may also be perceived to result in asymmetric outcomes that could disadvantage consumers over the long-term.

While supporting our glide-path approach, the CRG submitted that symmetry will not be sustainable —that it manifests over time, spanning multiple regulatory periods and could be undone in the future if changes or 'tweaks' were made to our method for estimating expected inflation.¹⁵⁶ This means that our glide-path approach may not be enduring.

We note the CRG's concerns that were also reflected by consumer representatives they interviewed,¹⁵⁷ and are cognisant of the potential for stakeholders to pursue select aspects of the regulatory framework. Changes to the method of estimating expected inflation that might be proposed in the future will be assessed carefully to ensure that they better promote the NEO and NGO. Sustainability is a key consideration when considering any change to our framework. As such, should there be cause to revisit this issue in the future based on material before us at that time, we would give significant weight to the sustainability of the framework to avoid any potentially unbalanced changes which are unlikely to be in the long-term interest of consumers.

¹⁵⁶ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 16.

¹⁵⁷ CRG, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 19

10 Combining a shorter term and glide-path to estimate expected inflation

Our final position that is likely to result in the best estimates of expected inflation is to employ both a shorter target inflation term (by matching the length of a regulatory period) and a glide-path over five years. Albeit that these two positions have been reached sequentially and on different basis.

Introducing a shorter inflation term

As explained in chapter 7, we consider that using a term that matches the regulatory period will ex-ante match expected inflation over the regulatory period, and that this is a better approach than matching the 10 year term of the rate of return. This means that in expectation, the nominal rate of return and real rate of return is achieved over the regulatory period.

Use of a glide-path

Following our final position on the appropriate term to estimate expected inflation, there is a subsequent question of the best method to estimate expected inflation over that term. On this point, our final position is that applying a glide-path is likely to result in a better estimate of expected inflation if short-term market conditions impact the time it will take for expected inflation to revert to the RBA's mid-point. The glide-path also provides an adjustment mechanism to accommodate market uncertainty. Our final position is that a glide-path will run until year five.

Final position on the method to determine the best estimate of expected inflation under the NEO/NGO

Our final position is that, a term that matches the length of the regulatory period together with a glide-path as outlined above, will provide a method likely to result in the best estimates of expected inflation, and therefore achieves the NEO/NGO.

Specifically, changing the length of the inflation term without including a glide-path would result in a method that maintained the expectation of inflation at 2.5 per cent from year three.

Conversely, applying a glide-path while maintaining the 10 year term means the issue of expected inflation not matching expected RAB indexation over the regulatory period remains. This is why our final position is to adopt an inflation term that matches the regulatory period.

We consider that these two positions, when applied together, address a number of the issues and stakeholder concerns that led to this review. These primary concerns that were raised with us and their mitigation are outlined in table 2.

Table 2Concerns with current approach and mitigation with finalposition

Issue/concern	Mitigation
That our ten year rate of return may be upwardly biased in a period of extended low inflation outcomes.	We consider that a term that matches the length of the regulatory period will largely address this concern by being more responsive to short-term inflation estimates than long-term estimates.
	Additionally, a glide-path acknowledges that it may take longer than three years for expected inflation to revert to the mid-point of the RBA's target band.
The inconsistent use of inflation across the PTRM and RFM over the regulatory period because of the use of a ten year estimate of expected inflation.	We consider that using an estimate of expected inflation that is based on a term that matches the regulatory period in the PTRM will ex-ante match expected RAB indexation over the regulatory period.
	This ensures that ex-ante the expected nominal return (and real return) will be delivered over the regulatory period.
Expected inflation will not revert back to 2.5 per cent by year 3 based on current market data.	We consider that the use of a glide-path approach accounts for inflation taking longer than two years to revert to the RBA's target band.
RBA forecasts are unreliable. Therefore, market-based measures should be adopted.	RBA forecasts remain best available. Shorter term improves responsiveness, glide-path addresses market uncertainty but removes the volatility, biases and distortions of market-based measures.

The CRG's 'middle of the road' approach

The CRG submitted that it would prefer that we adopt a 'middle of the road' approach.¹⁵⁸ That is, retaining the 10 year term, and employing a linear glide-path that glides from the RBA's year 2 forecast to 2.5 per cent in year 5 and then remain at 2.5 per cent for years 6 to 10.¹⁵⁹

The CRG considered that this approach would provide greater flexibility in our estimates of expected inflation in response to short-term volatility without surrendering the framework's long-term focus. The CRG also submitted that this would lessen the need for transition, and allow the inflation term to be considered with the 2022 rate of return review.¹⁶⁰

While we have reduced the term for the estimate of inflation expectations, the framework remains focused on the long-term interests of consumers. If we are achieving the best estimate in each period, we will achieve the best estimate over the long-term. Thus, our approach is in the long-term interest of consumers, because it

¹⁵⁸ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp.16-17.

¹⁵⁹ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 17.

¹⁶⁰ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 17.

would likely promote efficient investment in energy networks, and thus provide consumers with safe and reliable services for efficient costs.

11 Stakeholder impacts of our final position

Estimating expected inflation is a forward looking approach, therefore it is difficult to quantify stakeholder impacts with a high degree of specificity. However, we have outlined a range of potential scenarios.

Notwithstanding that we are unable to define specific stakeholder impacts, we consider that our approach will deliver the following positive properties:

- It will better match to RAB indexation.
- There will be less uncertainty for service providers and investors as we are estimating expected inflation over a shorter period.
- It will be more responsive to short-term RBA forecasts.
- It is adaptable when inflation is far from the RBA's target band.
- It is more responsive to market conditions.

11.1 Scenarios

Table 3 sets out the impact of our final position with different short-term RBA inflation forecasts for years one and two (above or below 2.5 per cent). It shows that a change to an inflation term that matches the regulatory period, combined with a glide-path, has the effect of providing an estimate that is more responsive to short-term inflation forecasts. This makes revenues recovered, and consumer prices more volatile in response to changes in short-term RBA inflation forecasts.

In times of low forecast RBA inflation, the estimates of expected inflation are lower than the current approach of using a 10 year inflation expectation. Likewise, if RBA inflation forecasts are high, the estimates of expected inflation are higher than the current approach. However, the results are the same where you do not expect the RBA short-term forecasts to be different to 2.5 per cent.

Table 3 Estimates of expected inflation using final position methodversus current method

Method	Estimate of expected inflation
Current term (10 years) with RBA forecasts of inflation of 1.25% in year 1 (2021-22) and 1.75% in year 2 (2022-23)	2.30%
Proposed term (5 years) with glide-path and with RBA forecasts of inflation of 1.25% in year 1 (2021-22) and 1.75% in year 2 (2022-23) ¹⁶¹	1.95%
Current term (10 years) with RBA forecasts of inflation of 2.5% in year 1 and year 2 (2021-22 and 2022-23)	2.5%
Proposed term (5 years) with glide-path and with RBA forecasts of inflation of 2.5% in year 1 and year 2 (2021-22 and 2022-23)	2.5%
Current term (10 years) with RBA forecasts of inflation of 3.75% in year 1 (2021-22) and 3.25% in year 2 (2022-23)	2.70%
Proposed term (5 years) with glide-path and with RBA forecasts of inflation of 3.75% in year 1 (2021-22) and 3.25% in year 2 (2022-23) ¹⁶²	3.05%

Table 4 shows the potential outcome of the final position given the current RBA inflation forecast for 2021–22 of 1.25 per cent and assuming an RBA inflation forecast of 1.75 per cent for 2022–23. We have assumed 1.75 per cent in 2022–23 based on 1.25 per cent linearly reverting to 2.5 per cent in 2024–25 and the RBA rounding to the nearest 0.25 per cent. As shown in table 4, combining a shorter term with a glide-path results in a lower estimate of 1.95 per cent—based on the latest RBA estimates— compared to 2.30 per cent using the current method.

To provide context we have applied our final position to the draft Victorian electricity distribution determinations for 2021–26.¹⁶³ Using our final position method, we calculate an estimate of expected inflation of 1.95 per cent using the latest RBA figures.¹⁶⁴ This estimate is calculated as:

$$1.95\% = \left[(1 + 1.25\%) \times (1 + 1.75\%) \times (1 + 2.00\%) \times (1 + 2.25\%) \times (1 + 2.50\%) \right]^{\frac{1}{5}} - 1$$

This compares to an estimate of 2.30 per cent with the current method using the same short-term estimates.

 $2.30\% = [(1 + 1.25\%) \times (1 + 1.75\%) \times (1 + 2.50\%)^8]^{1/10} - 1$

¹⁶¹ Individual values are: 1.25%, 1.75%, 2%, 2.25%, 2.5%.

¹⁶² Individual values are: 3.75%, 3.25%, 3%, 2.75%, 2.5%.

¹⁶³ Our draft distribution determinations for the five Victorian distributors were released on 30 September 2020. See: https://www.aer.gov.au/networks-pipelines/determinations-access-arrangements

¹⁶⁴ This figure uses the December 2021 and December 2022 values (1.00% and 1.50% respectively). The final decision for the Victorian service providers will use the June 2022 and June 2023 values once available.

Table 4 Estimates of likely expected inflation numbers for the Victoriandistribution decisions using current and final position methods.

Method	Estimate of expected inflation
Current method (10 years) – 2021-22 to 2030-31	2.30%
5 year + glide-path (final position) – 2021-22 to 2025-26	1.95%

Adopting 1.95 per cent for our draft Victorian distribution determinations would result in about an extra \$300 million (\$real 2021) in allowed revenue over the next five years, compared to adopting 2.30 per cent using the current method. This is the result of applying a higher real rate of return to the RAB due to a lower estimate of expected inflation being removed from the nominal rate of return. The average estimated nominal rate of return across the five Victorian service providers is 4.05 per cent. Combining this with our estimate of expected inflation using our draft position results in an expected real rate of return of 2.07 per cent, compared to 1.71 per cent using the current approach.

This higher real rate of return results in smaller real price reductions for distribution network services compared to using the current method (around 12 per cent over the period, compared to 14 per cent). This difference equates to around \$8 more per annum on a (Victorian) customer's bill than using the current method—holding all else constant.

We are conscious that the final position, applied immediately, will have a material impact on revenues recovered, and prices for consumers if current short-term estimates persist. At the same time, we consider that the final position addresses the submitted issues with our current method and is likely to result in us calculating the best estimates of expected inflation as required by the NER/NGR from the point of commencement. This in turn is in the long-term interests of consumers as service providers are more accurately able to recover their efficient costs, leading to an efficient level of investment in energy networks.

12Our views on substantial changes to the regulatory framework

We are satisfied that the current regulatory framework delivers a real rate of return consistent with the rules. We have considered the material put to us throughout this review and are not persuaded that we should pursue a change to the regulatory framework through a rule change proposal to the AEMC.

Our draft position discussed in detail the current real return framework and how it compared to alternative target frameworks.¹⁶⁵ We considered at that stage that we should maintain our current framework but sought further feedback and reasoning from stakeholders on whether an alternate framework should be considered.¹⁶⁶ Our final position is to maintain the current framework that delivers an expected real return on capital to investors (in aggregate). We consider that maintaining the current framework—and combining this with a term of expected inflation that matches the regulatory period—ensures that the allowed nominal rate of return is expected to be delivered over the regulatory period, while returns to investors and prices for consumers are maintained in real terms. Our reasons for arriving at our final position are outlined below.

12.1 Current real rate of return framework

In our regulatory determinations we set an allowed rate of return so that service providers can attract the necessary funds from capital markets. The underlying objective for the service provider is to achieve a real return consistent with the opportunity cost of capital. Since the revenue recovered by the service provider will be in nominal dollars, it also expects to be compensated for inflation. At the time of making a decision for the regulatory period, the initial nominal rate of return reflects the joint assessment of expected real returns and expected inflation. However, receiving inflation compensation is not an end to itself; it matters only because it determines whether or not the underlying initial real rate of return is received. The current regulatory framework therefore focuses on this outcome. This approach also results in network charges that are more stable in real terms for consumers, and more stable real returns to investors (in aggregate).

Further, targeting a real rate of return is consistent with the requirements of the NER.¹⁶⁷ Changes in the framework will require a rule change by the AEMC in order to

¹⁶⁵ AER, Draft position on regulatory treatment of inflation – Inflation review 2020, pp. 71–82 and 138–140.

¹⁶⁶ AER, Draft position on regulatory treatment of inflation – Inflation review 2020, p. 78.

¹⁶⁷ The negative adjustment in the building blocks under clauses 6.4.3(b)(1)(ii) and 6A.5.4(b)(1)(ii) of the NER off-sets the indexation of the RAB. The effect of the negative adjustment is that conceptually the return on capital can be seen as calculated based on the real rate of return. The NGR is less prescriptive regarding inflation.

implement. This is acknowledged in stakeholder submissions on this matter.¹⁶⁸ The rules require (and investors expect) that the value of the RAB is maintained in real dollar terms. This is particularly important with long lived assets such as those in the electricity and gas sectors. A framework that targets the initial real rate of return plus actual inflation outcomes will generally require indexation of the RAB to reflect actual inflation. This also aligns with the real straight-line depreciation which spreads the depreciation cost equally across consumers over the life of the assets to minimise inter-generational equity issues.¹⁶⁹

As discussed in chapter 7, our final position is to set an estimate of expected inflation with a term that matches the regulatory period. Combining this inflation term with the current real return framework means that the allowed nominal rate of return is expected (ex-ante) to be delivered over the regulatory period, while maintaining the benefits of a framework that ensures the delivery of a real rate of return ex-post.

In conclusion, we consider that the current framework has a range of desirable qualities that are to the advantage of service providers, investors and most importantly consumers, including:

- The treatment and estimation of inflation is explicitly factored into our decisions and can be tested and monitored.
- Our decisions preserve purchasing power for all. Network charges for consumers move in line with their incomes and wages. Investor capital is preserved.
- There is automatic adjustment for movements in actual inflation. Any surprise changes in inflation are handled automatically. This mitigates a key source of risk.
- The allowed nominal rate of return is expected to be delivered over the regulatory period.
- Service providers and their investors face a clear regulatory framework that has
 operated successfully and been tested over many years. They are able to make
 informed decisions about how to finance their operations. The risks associated with
 these financing decisions reside with the agents that are best placed to manage
 them.

12.2 Alternative target frameworks

Broadly, there are two alternative approaches to rate of return targeting that have been raised by stakeholders:

¹⁶⁸ Ausgrid, Submission to draft position - 2020 inflation review, November 2020, p. 3; Endeavour Energy, Submission to draft position - 2020 inflation review, November 2020, p. 2; ENA, Submission to draft position - 2020 inflation review, November 2020, p. 60; NSG, Submission to draft position - 2020 inflation review, November 2020, p. 5.

¹⁶⁹ Real straight-line depreciation means that we calculate the decrease in the value of the opening asset base by assuming an equal decline in real terms each year until the asset expires (so real asset value divided by remaining life). This real amount is then adjusted for inflation and labelled nominal straight line depreciation.

- Target a real rate of return on equity and nominal rate of return on debt (referred to as a hybrid approach)
- Target a nominal rate of return on capital (referred to as a nominal approach).

In our draft position we invited further stakeholder submissions on the direct benefits for consumers of a change in methodology to a hybrid approach.¹⁷⁰ In submissions to our draft position industry bodies, the Network Shareholder Group and a number of service providers maintained support for a hybrid approach.¹⁷¹ They considered that it has advantages over the current framework as debt is predominantly financed on a nominal basis, and the hybrid approach means the recovery of the allowed nominal return of debt. They also noted that the model proposed by the ENA has no impact on short-term revenues and prices, and no impact on consumers on average over the long-term if the estimate of expected inflation is unbiased.

While this submission suggested minimal impact on consumers, it did not provide evidence on the consumer value of a change in approach as requested in our discussion paper,¹⁷² draft position and follow up meeting with the ENA.¹⁷³ We also note the ENA and its members have not provided evidence that they have effectively engaged with consumers on the proposed hybrid approach.¹⁷⁴ Further, with the changes we are making there is little to no expected additional benefit to moving to a hybrid approach over the long-term. It is expected to result in revenues and prices that are in line with this final position, while also representing a significant framework change requiring a rule change process by the AEMC. In its late submission, the ENA provided data from Consensus Economics that is broadly consistent with the estimates we would estimate under our new approach.¹⁷⁵

In its submission, the CRG agreed with our draft position to maintain a real rate of return framework.¹⁷⁶ It noted that the current framework has been in operation from the outset of network regulation and that investors bought into the networks knowing how revenues would be determined. It also noted a general agreement from consumer representatives that there should be a high bar that must be cleared before considering changes to the regulatory framework.¹⁷⁷ Submissions from other consumer representatives in response to the draft position did not comment further on this issue.

¹⁷⁰ AER, Draft position on regulatory treatment of inflation – Inflation review 2020, p. 78.

¹⁷¹ SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 5–6; Endeavour Energy, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2; AusNet Services, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, pp. 6–7; Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, pp. 6–7; Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 6–7; Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 3–6; APGA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 16; ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 53–60; NSG Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5.

¹⁷² E.g., AER, Discussion paper on regulatory treatment of inflation, May 2020, p. 15.

¹⁷³ AER, Draft position on regulatory treatment of inflation – Inflation review 2020, October 2020, p. 78.

¹⁷⁴ ENA, *Memorandum to AER*, 20 November 2020, p. 3.

¹⁷⁵ ENA, *Memorandum to AER*, 20 November 2020, p. 3.

¹⁷⁶ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 14.

¹⁷⁷ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 19 and 25.

However, initial concerns raised by these stakeholders prior to the draft position reflected similar concerns.

MEU noted in its submission to the discussion paper that the current approach has been in place for the life of the NEM, and any change warrants deep analysis as to the benefits and detriments.¹⁷⁸ EUAA noted that this review was not the appropriate forum to consider profound changes to the framework such as alternative target returns.¹⁷⁹ PIAC noted that any framework change must be backed by thorough modelling showing how such a change is in consumers' interests.¹⁸⁰ ECA noted at that stage that the case for change had not been made sufficiently and research on consumer preferences should be conducted by the party that is proposing a change in the current arrangements (being the service providers).¹⁸¹

We noted in the early stages of this review that before we propose any changes to the framework that would require changes to the current rules we would want to see substantial evidence to demonstrate that such a change is in the long-term interest of consumers and consistent with the NEO/NGO.¹⁸² Having considered the limited material put to us throughout this review, we are not persuaded that such a change is in the long-term interest of consumers.

In their submissions to the draft position paper, TransGrid, APA Group and ATCO supported moving to a nominal approach, however they each noted that this required further investigation and consultation with stakeholders regarding implementation. APA Group submitted that the draft position reinforced its earlier doubts about a workable hybrid approach, and suggested that continuing the current regulatory treatment of inflation is appropriate while maintaining a preference for a nominal approach.

The CRG supported our decision to not adopt a hybrid approach but was 'alarmed' by a statement in our draft positon 'which appears to invite support for a nominal rate of return model'.¹⁸³ At section 16.6 of our draft position¹⁸⁴ we stated:

At the time of this draft position, our view is that a change to a nominal approach may be more appropriate than a change to a hybrid approach. This is primarily due to:

• The lack of precedents in using a hybrid approach. To our knowledge, the hybrid approach being untested by regulators and so may have unforeseen consequences. The nominal approach is, however, used by other monopoly regulators.

¹⁷⁸ MEU, Submission to discussion paper - 2020 inflation review, July 2020, p. 9.

¹⁷⁹ EUAA, Submission to discussion paper - 2020 inflation review, July 2020, p. 4.

¹⁸⁰ PIAC, Submission to discussion paper - 2020 inflation review, July 2020, p. 1.

¹⁸¹ ECA, Submission to discussion paper - 2020 inflation review, July 2020, p. 4.

¹⁸² AER, *Discussion paper – Regulatory treatment of inflation*, May 2020, p. 36.

¹⁸³ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 14.

¹⁸⁴ AER, *Draft position on regulatory treatment of inflation – Inflation review 2020*, October 2020, p. 82.

• The nominal approach also has the advantage of not requiring a best estimate of expected inflation. This is not the case for the hybrid approach.

To be clear, our preference was limited to a comparison of the two alternative frameworks proposed, being a hybrid or nominal approach. Our draft position was that substantive changes to the framework should be well supported, as proposed by the CRG and supported by consumer representatives it interviewed.¹⁸⁵ We were not persuaded to pursue a change to the regulatory framework from the current real rate of return on capital and that the current real framework works best for consumers.¹⁸⁶ However, before a change to a hybrid approach was made we considered that a change to a nominal framework should also be examined and that the nominal approach might be superior to the hybrid. However, shifting to a nominal approach raise challenges, such as transitional arrangements to minimise the impact on prices of the change in revenue profile.

12.3 Financeability

Service providers reiterated concerns in their submissions to the draft position that in current market conditions our current approach can deliver a negative cash return to equity.¹⁸⁷ In our draft position we discussed the reasons that negative cash return on equity can potentially arise in our regulatory modelling. We consider that our final position to match the term of expected inflation with the regulatory period can minimise the potential for this to occur. Our final position is more responsive to current market conditions, and means that (ex-ante) the nominal rate of return is expected to be delivered over the regulatory period.

We also note that to any degree that negative cash returns to equity are considered an issue, the hybrid approach proposed by the ENA does not adjust cash flows during the immediate regulatory period. As such, the ENA's proposed hybrid approach would not further alleviate it compared to our final position. Service providers may be able to mitigate forecast negative cash returns through efficiencies in other areas, or by adjusting their specific financing practices.

The rules require us to determine a method that is likely to result in the best estimates of expected inflation, not a method that guarantees positive cash returns to equity over a regulatory period.¹⁸⁸ Deriving an appropriate method to estimate expected inflation is the key driver of this review and in coming to our final position.

¹⁸⁵ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6 and 19.

¹⁸⁶ See for example: AER, Draft position on regulatory treatment of inflation – Inflation review 2020, October 2020 at p. 7, 71, 72, 73, 75 and 85.

¹⁸⁷ SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 6; Endeavour Energy, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3; AusNet Services, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 6; Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 6; Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, pp. 6; ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 6; ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 6; ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, pp. 6], end of the second sec

¹⁸⁸ NER, cll. 6.4.2(b)(1) and 6A.5.3(b)(1); NGR, r. 75B(2)(b).

In our draft position we also highlighted the importance of looking at total return. There is no question that the total return we allow remains positive and appropriate. To the extent there might be negative cash-flows in the short-run, they are offset by the promise of future capital gains through the indexation of the RAB. This future revenue stream is valued by equity holders and an important feature of our regulatory approach.

We do not consider that negative cash returns imply that there is a fundamental issue with the method of estimating expected inflation, or on the total returns provided over the life of asset. However, we acknowledge that in practice, this may require management of cash flows by the service providers and this is an appropriate role for them. The structure of cash flows is also an issue that is currently being considered by the AEMC in rule change requests related to financing of Integrated System Plan (ISP) projects. The AEMC is considering rule change requests from TransGrid and ElectraNet to change the profile of cash flows for their respective ISP projects.¹⁸⁹ The proposed rule changes include amendments to the NER that would remove indexation of the RAB and bring forward the timing of cash-flows. We have made a submission to the AEMC on its consultation paper on the proposed rule changes and will continue to be involved in this process where relevant.¹⁹⁰ At this stage we do not think the rule change proponents have made the case for an adjustment to the structure of returns.

¹⁸⁹ AEMC, Joint consultation paper - Financeability of ISP investments - TransGrid (ERC0320) and ElectraNet (ERC0322), November 2020.

¹⁹⁰ AER, Submission – Consultation on the TransGrid and ElectraNet participant derogations – Financeability of ISP projects, December 2020.
13Implementing our final position

We are not intending to specify the form of inflation forecast we will use from the RBA's Statement on Monetary Policy. While we consider CPI should generally be used and it is the measure used to escalate the RAB, in exceptional circumstances it may be appropriate to consider the use of trimmed mean inflation (TMI) forecasts from the RBA. TMI was used for some recent determinations due to the exceptional circumstances at the time.¹⁹¹

We sought stakeholders' views on this point in our draft position. Ausgrid recommended no change, and noted that 'the flexibility to use TMI where appropriate is important in extreme circumstances such as those experienced in 2020.'¹⁹² We agree with Ausgrid on this point and therefore will stipulate 'inflation' without defining the form we will use from the RBA's Statement on Monetary Policy. Stakeholders will have a further opportunity to comment on this issue as part of our consultation on amendments to the PTRMs to implement this final position as outlined below.

We will commence formal processes under the NER and NGR for amendments to the method for estimating expected inflation in the PTRMs and the revenue model.¹⁹³ While there will be further stakeholder consultation as part of the process for making changes to the regulatory models, we expect that this consultation will be mainly focussed on correctly implementing the final position reached in this review.

The model change process is illustrated in figure 6.

¹⁹¹ SA Power Networks, *Final decision* — *Distribution determination 2020-25*, Overview, June 2020, p. 27; Directlink, *Final decision* — *Transmission determination 2020-25*, Overview, June 2020, p. 21; Energex, *Final decision* — *Distribution determination 2020-25*, Overview, June 2020, p. 27; Ergon Energy, *Final decision* — *Distribution determination 2020-25*, Overview, June 2020, p. 29; Jemena Gas Networks (NSW), *Final decision* — Access arrangement 2020-25, Overview, June 2020, p. 35.

¹⁹² Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 7-8.

¹⁹³ NER, cll. 6.4.1(b) and 6A.5.2(b); NGR, r. 75A(3).

Figure 6 Consultation leading to a model change



We are publishing explanatory statements that include the proposed model changes and the reasons for those changes alongside this final position paper. As the changes only relate to the method used to estimate expected inflation, changes are only required to the PTRMs. The function of the RFMs remains unchanged as a result of this review.

We invite stakeholder submissions on the proposed model changes and the reasons for those changes for a period of 30 business days. After considering submissions, we will publish our decision on amendments to the models and accompanying reasons. The final decisions will be made no more than 80 business days after the publication of the proposed amendments.

Consistent with our discussion paper and draft position, our intention is to apply these model changes to the final decisions for the Victorian electricity distribution determinations due by 30 April 2021. Changes to the models will not apply to regulatory decisions that have concluded.

A Rule requirements

This appendix sets out the relevant National Electricity Rules and National Gas Rules requirements.

Rule requirements on inflation estimation method

The inflation estimation method forms part of the post-tax revenue model under the NER and the revenue model under the NGR.

Under the NER, the AER is required to publish a post-tax revenue model for distribution network service providers and transmission network service providers (clauses 6.4.1 and 6A.5.2). Under the NGR, the AER is required to publish a revenue model (rule 75A).

Under the NER, a distribution network service provider's building block proposal and a transmission network service provider's revenue proposal must be prepared in accordance with the post-tax revenue model (clauses 6.3.1(c)(1) and 6A.4.1(b)(1)).

Under the NGR, the access arrangement information for a full access arrangement proposal must be provided using the financial models (including the revenue model) published by the AER, and all financial information must be provided, and all calculations made, using these models (rules 72(3) and 73(3)).

A post-tax revenue model under the NER and a revenue model under the NGR must include a method for estimating expected inflation.

Electricity distribution

- 6.4.2 Contents of post-tax revenue model
 - • •
 - (b) The contents of the post-tax revenue model must include (but are not limited to):
 - (1) a method that the AER determines is likely to result in the best estimates of expected inflation; ...

Electricity transmission

6A.5.3 Contents of post-tax revenue model

• • •

(b) the post-tax revenue model must specify:

(1) a methodology that the AER determines is likely to result in the best estimates of expected inflation; ...

Gas rules

75B Contents of the financial models

•••

- (2) The revenue model must include (but is not limited to):
 - (b) the method that the AER determines is likely to result in the best estimates of expected inflation; ...

Application of inflation under the NER

Under the NER, the building blocks for the annual revenue requirement for a distribution network service provider and the building blocks for the annual building block revenue requirement for a transmission network service provider must include indexation of the regulatory asset base and a negative adjustment equal to the amount indexation.

Electricity distribution

- 6.4.3 Building block approach
 - (a) Building blocks generally

The annual revenue requirement for a Distribution Network Service Provider for each regulatory year of a regulatory control period must be determined using a building block approach, under which the building blocks are:

- (1) indexation of the regulatory asset base see paragraph (b)(1); ...
- (b) Details of the building blocks

For the purposes of paragraph (a):

- (1) for indexation of the regulatory asset base:
 - (i) the regulatory asset base is calculated in accordance with clause 6.5.1 and schedule 6.2; and
 - (ii) the building block comprises a negative adjustment equal to the amount referred to in clause S6.2.3(c)(4) for that year; ...

Electricity transmission

- 6A.5.4 Building block approach
 - (a) Building blocks generally

The annual building block revenue requirement for a Transmission Network Service Provider for each regulatory year of a regulatory control period must be determined using a building blocks approach, under which the building blocks are:

- (1) indexation of the regulatory asset base see paragraph (b)(1); \dots
- (b) Details of the building blocks

For the purposes of paragraph (a):

(1) for indexation of the regulatory asset base:

- (i) the regulatory asset base is calculated in accordance with clause 6A.6.1 and schedule 6A.2; and
- (ii) the building block comprises a negative adjustment equal to the amount referred to in clause S6A.2.4(c)(4) for that year; ...

The regulatory asset base is indexed when rolling forward from one regulatory year to the next regulatory year within the same regulatory control period, and it is also indexed when rolling forward from one regulatory control period to the next regulatory control period.

At the time of determining the annual revenue requirement for distribution or the annual building block revenue requirement for transmission, actual inflation for the regulatory years in the upcoming regulatory control period is not known, and estimated inflation is used in indexing the regulatory asset base for the roll forward of the regulatory asset basis from one regulatory year to the next.

Electricity distribution

S6.2.3 Roll forward of regulatory asset base within the same regulatory control period

.

(c) Method of adjustment of value of regulatory asset base

The value of the regulatory asset base for a distribution system as at the beginning of the second or a subsequent year (the later year) in a regulatory control period must be calculated by adjusting the value (the previous value) of the regulatory asset base for that distribution system as at the beginning of the immediately preceding regulatory year (the previous year) in that regulatory control period as follows:

(4) The previous value of the regulatory asset base must be increased by an amount necessary to maintain the real value of the regulatory asset base as at the beginning of the later year by adjusting that value for inflation.

Electricity transmission

S6A.2.4 Roll forward of regulatory asset base within the same regulatory control period

(c) Method of adjustment of value of regulatory asset base

The value of the regulatory asset base for a transmission system as at the beginning of the second or a subsequent year (the later year) in a regulatory control period must be calculated by adjusting the value (the previous value) of the regulatory asset base for that transmission system as at the beginning of the immediately preceding regulatory year (the previous year) in that regulatory control period as follows:

...

(4) The previous value of the regulatory asset base must be increased by an amount necessary to maintain the real value of the regulatory asset base as at the beginning of the later year by adjusting that value for inflation.

The negative adjustment in the building blocks under clauses 6.4.3(b)(1)(ii) and 6A.5.4(b)(1)(ii) off-sets the indexation of the regulatory asset base. The effect of the negative adjustment is that conceptually the return on capital can be seen as calculated based on the real rate of return, derived from the rate of return determined under the rate of return instrument and the expected inflation.

When the regulatory asset base is rolled forward from one regulatory control period to the next regulatory control period, actual inflation is used to index the regulatory asset base.

Electricity distribution (emphasis added)

6.5.1 Regulatory asset base

•••

Contents of roll forward model

- •••
- (e) The roll forward model must set out the method for determining the roll forward of the regulatory asset base for distribution systems:
 - ... under which ...
 - (3) the roll forward of the regulatory asset base from the immediately preceding regulatory control period to the beginning of the first regulatory year of a subsequent regulatory control period entails the value of the first mentioned regulatory asset base being adjusted for <u>actual inflation</u>, consistently with the method used for the indexation of the control mechanism (or control mechanisms) for standard control services during the preceding regulatory control period.

Electricity transmission (emphasis added)

6A.6.1 Regulatory asset base

Contents of roll forward model

•••

...

(e) The roll forward model must set out the method for determining the roll forward of the regulatory asset base for transmission systems:

... under which ...

(3) the roll forward of the regulatory asset base from the immediately preceding regulatory control period to the beginning of the first regulatory year of a subsequent regulatory control period entails the value of the first mentioned regulatory asset base being adjusted for <u>outturn inflation</u>, consistent with the methodology that was used in the transmission determination (if any) for the first mentioned regulatory control period for the indexation of the maximum allowed revenue during that regulatory control period.

Clauses 6.5.1(e)(3) and 6A.6.1(e)(3) refer to adjustment of the regulatory asset base for actual inflation, consistent with the methodology for the indexation of the control mechanisms for standard control services for distribution or the indexation of the maximum allowed revenue for transmission during the previous regulatory control period.

For both electricity distribution and transmission, the CPI - X methodology is used to index the allowed revenue.

Electricity distribution

- 6.2.6 Basis of control mechanisms for direct control services
 - (a) For standard control services, the control mechanism must be of the prospective CPI minus X form, or some incentive-based variant of the prospective CPI minus X form, in accordance with Part C.

Electricity transmission

. . .

- 6A.5.3 Contents of post-tax revenue model
 - • •
 - (b) The post-tax revenue model must specify:
 - (5) the CPI-X methodology that is to be applied in escalating the maximum allowed revenue for the provider for each regulatory year (other than the first regulatory year) of a regulatory control period.

Clauses 6.5.1(e)(3) and 6A.6.1(e)(3) have the effect that the actual inflation used to index the regulatory asset base in rolling forward the regulatory asset base from one regulatory control period to the next is also used to index the allowed revenue.

The effect of the provisions relating to inflation discussed above is that conceptually the return on capital from the second regulatory year onwards can be seen as calculated based on the real rate of return (derived from the rate of return determined under the rate of return instrument and the expected inflation) compounded up for actual inflation.

The application of inflation under the NGR

The NGR is less prescriptive regarding inflation. It does not expressly state how the capital base is to be indexed and it does not expressly refer to a negative adjustment in the building block revenue to account for the indexation of the capital base.

The following provisions in the NGR relate to inflation estimates and application of inflation.

In the context of access arrangement information, rule 74 requires forecasts and estimates to represent the best forecast or estimate possible in the circumstances. This requirement applies to inflation estimates.

- 74 Forecasts and estimates
 - (1) Information in the nature of a forecast or estimate must be supported by a statement of the basis of the forecast or estimate.
 - (2) A forecast or estimate:
 - (a) must be arrived at on a reasonable basis; and
 - (b) must represent the best forecast or estimate possible in the circumstances.

Adjustment for inflation is specifically mentioned in the NGR in the context of depreciation.

- 89 Depreciation criteria
 - (1) The depreciation schedule should be designed:
 - •••
 - (d) so that (subject to the rules about capital redundancy), an asset is depreciated only once (i.e. that the amount by which the asset is depreciated over its economic life does not exceed the value of the asset at the time of its inclusion in the capital base (adjusted, if the accounting method approved by the AER permits, for inflation)); ...

National electricity/gas objective and revenue and pricing principles

The national electricity objective, the national gas objective and the revenue and pricing principles in the NEL and NGL are relevant to the AER's decisions regarding inflation.

- 16 Manner in which AER performs AER economic regulatory functions or powers
 - (1) The AER must, in performing or exercising an AER economic regulatory function or power—:
 - (a) perform or exercise that function or power in a manner that will or is likely to contribute to the achievement of the national electricity objective;
 - ...
 - (2) In addition, the AER—
 - (a) must take into account the revenue and pricing principles-

- (i) when exercising a discretion in making those parts of a distribution determination or transmission determination relating to direct control network services; ...
- (b) may take into account the revenue and pricing principles when performing or exercising any other AER economic regulatory function or power, if the AER considers it appropriate to do so.

Equivalent provisions are included in section 28 of the NGL.

The national electricity objective is stated in the NEL as follows.

7 National electricity objective

The objective of this Law is to promote efficient investment in, and efficient operation and use of, electricity services for the long-term interest of consumers of electricity with respect to—

- (a) price, quality, safety, reliability and security of supply of electricity; and
- (b) the reliability, safety and security of the national electricity system.

The national electricity objective is stated in the NGL as follows.

23 National electricity objective

The objective of this Law is to promote efficient investment in, and efficient operation and use of, natural gas services for the long-term interest of consumers of natural gas with respect to price, quality, safety, reliability and security of supply of natural gas.

The relevant revenue and pricing principles set out in section 7A of the NEL are as follows.

- 7A Revenue and pricing principles
 - • •
 - (2) A regulated network service provider should be provided with a reasonable opportunity to recover at least the efficient costs the operator incurs in—
 - (a) price, quality, safety, reliability and security of supply of electricity; and
 - (b) the reliability, safety and security of the national electricity system.
 - (3) A regulated network service provider should be provided with effective incentives in order to promote economic efficiency with respect to direct control network services the operator provides. The economic efficiency that should be promoted includes—
 - (a) efficient investment in a distribution system or transmission system with which the operator provides direct control network services; and
 - (b) the efficient provision of electricity network services; and

- (c) the efficient use of the distribution system or transmission system with which the operator provides direct control network services.
- (5) A price or charge for the provision of a direct control network service should allow for a return commensurate with the regulatory and commercial risks involved in providing the direct control network service to which that price or charge relates.
- (6) Regard should be had to the economic costs and risks of the potential for under and over investment by a regulated network service provider in, as the case requires, a distribution system or transmission system with which the operator provides direct control network services.

Equivalent revenue and pricing principles are included in section 24 of the NGL.

. . .

B Summary of stakeholder submissions

This appendix contains summaries of all stakeholder submissions received in response to our draft position. A high level summary version is provided in chapter 6.

. We have grouped these as:

- What inflation term should be used in our decisions? ("Inflation term")
- Do we need to transition to the shorter inflation term? ("Transition")
- Should we introduce a glide-path to estimate expected inflation ("Glide-path")
- Whether we should consider targeting a hybrid¹⁹⁴ or nominal rate of return ("Regulatory framework").
- Whether the proposed changes to the regulatory treatment of inflation affects the risk parameters used to determine each service provider's regulated returns ("Risk parameters").
- Other comments on the regulatory treatment of inflation ("Other').

Table B.1 Detailed summary of all stakeholder submissions received

Submitter	
Consumer Repres	entatives
CRG	Submitted that the AER cannot make a decision on its methodology for estimating inflationary expectations ahead of its consideration of the rate of return instrument. ¹⁹⁵
	Noted that inflation expectations and the rate of return are 'completely interwoven' and a decision could pre-empt of prejudice a later decision on the rate of return instrument. ¹⁹⁶ Submitted that separated decision-making also provides the service providers with even greater opportunity to 'cherry pick' the regulatory model. ¹⁹⁷
	We have responded to the CRG's submission on whether the best estimate of inflation can be decided independently of the rate of return instrument in section 3.2.3.
	Inflation term
	Noted that if the AER was to continue with its proposal, it would create a 'blended' model, where expected inflation would be estimated with a 5-year estimation period, while the rate of return would be determined using a 10 year outlook. ¹⁹⁸ Submitted that this scenario would continue until the conclusion of the review of the rate of return instrument and consumers will incur the worst of 'all worlds', at least in the near term. ¹⁹⁹ Stated that consumers will lose out because 10- year bond rates will be higher than 5-year bond rates, whilst in the immediate future, switching to a five year inflation estimate will have lower inflation estimates than a 10 year horizon. ²⁰⁰ Noted that this will lead to higher bond rates with lower estimates of

- ¹⁹⁵ CRG, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 13.
- ¹⁹⁶ CRG, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 13.

¹⁹⁴ Under the proposed hybrid approach, the framework would target the initial real return on equity and the initial nominal return on debt.

¹⁹⁷ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 13.

¹⁹⁸ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 11.

¹⁹⁹ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 11.

²⁰⁰ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 11.

Submitter	
expected in immediate t	flation, higher real rate of returns and higher prices for consumers in the erm. ²⁰¹
Submitted ti while retain inconsistent of the frame does not me years and h submission	hat the AER 'adopting a 5-year estimation period for inflationary expectations, ing a 10-year outlook for calculating the rate of return, would represent a logically t set of assumptions by the AER.' ²⁰² Stated that this would undermine the integrity work and the confidence of consumers. ²⁰³ Noted that the proposed methodology set the objectives of matching investors' expectations of inflation over the next 10 has submitted mathematical calculations to demonstrate this in Appendix A of the ²⁰⁴
Stated that expected in the AER. ²⁰⁵ estimation t and that the period. ²⁰⁷	the use of Dr Lally's report to support matching the estimation period for the flation with the length of the regulatory period, misrepresents Dr Lally's advice to Submitted that Dr Lally's advice was that the "NPV=0 principle" implies the erm to derive the nominal discount rate should match the regulatory period, ²⁰⁶ estimation period for expected inflation should also match the regulatory
Noted that t that 'an infla expected in AER's prop	he AER was wrong to infer that Dr Lally's advice supported its own conclusion ation term matching the regulatory period is likely to result in the best estimates of flation. ²⁰⁸ Submitted that Dr Lally's advice neither supports nor contradicts the osal, but rather addressing a different concern. ²⁰⁹
Noted that t suddenly er	he draft position failed to explain why 'matching' the regulatory period has nerged as concern after lying dormant for almost 20 years. ²¹⁰
Stated that rate of retur time horizor considered.	the CRG has not formed a view of the merits of shifting to a 5 year horizon for the n. ²¹¹ Stated that the CRG is of the view, that there is no merit in shortening the n for expected inflation before the horizon period for the rate of return is ²¹²
We have re 7.6.	sponded to the CRG's submission on the length of the inflation term in section
Transition	
Stated that benefits the three to five a more neu	'implementing the AER's proposed changes immediately, and in full, clearly networks at consumers' immediate expense. ²¹³ Noted that its implementation in years when the trajectory of inflation returns to its long-term pattern would have tral impact on consumers, or may not be even necessary. ²¹⁴
Noted that a Stated that features suc transition op	a transition mechanism is needed to attenuate the impact on consumers. ²¹⁵ before making a final decision the AER 'must model and consult on framework ch as the length of the estimation period, alternative glide-paths, and possible otions.'
We have re term in sect	sponded to the CRG's submission on whether we need to transition to a shorter ion 7.6.
Glide-path	

201	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 11.
202	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 12.
203	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 12.
204	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 12-13.
205	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 15.
206	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 15.
207	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 15.
208	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 15.
209	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 15.
210	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 15.
211	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 15.
212	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 15.
213	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 17.
214	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 17-18.
215	CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 18.

Submitter	
	Noted that the proposal to move to the proposed glide-path represents a marked realignment in the importance the AER attaches to long-term expectations of inflation. ²¹⁶ Stated that the sudden and extreme reduction in the emphasis placed on long-term considerations would represent a fundamental shift by the AER away from the requirements and expectations established by the NEO/NGO.217
	We have responded to the CRG's submission on why the glide-path was introduced in chapter 9.Agreed with the draft decision in relation to the symmetry of the glide-path, however noted that symmetry only occurs over time and this involves multiple business cycles and numerous regulatory periods. ²¹⁸ Noted concern that service providers could seek to 'tweak' or abandon the ²¹⁹ glide-path in the future to their benefit when it appears to over-estimate inflationary expectations at times of high inflation. ²²⁰
	We have responded to the CRG's submission on whether the glide-path would be symmetric in its application in section 9.3.
	Noted a defensible 'middle road' where the AER would retain the present 10-year estimation period but provide a glide-path for years 3 and 4. ²²¹ Stated that this would reduce service providers' incentive to pursue abandonment of the glide-path in the future and lessen the need for a transition period. ²²²
	We have responded to the CRG's submission on the 'middle of the road approach' in chapter 10.
	Regulatory framework
	Noted that the real rate of return for calculating revenue allowances has been in operation from the outset of network regulation, with investors making investments into these networks knowing how revenues would be determined. ²²³ Summarised that there is simply no argument for change, either immediately or in the future. ²²⁴
	Stated that the CRG was alarmed that the AER is inviting support for a nominal rate of return. ²²⁵ Submitted that a switch to a nominal rate of return would significantly increase consumer prices by bringing forward network returns that would otherwise be earned in future years. ²²⁶ Stated that the AER must clarify its comments in relation to supporting a nominal rate of return. ²²⁷
	We have responded to the CRG's submission on alternative target frameworks in section 12.2.
	Risk Parameters
	Noted that the AER's proposed methodology is aimed at reducing variance in regulatory estimates and therefore it follows the AER is seeking to reduce regulatory risk. ²²⁸ The revenue and pricing principles would then oblige the AER to reflect this reduction in regulatory risk in service providers' revenue allowances. ²²⁹ Stated that the draft position paper is silent on how the AER proposes to do this. ²³⁰

²¹⁶ CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 16. 217 CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 16. 218 CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 16. 219 CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 17. 220 CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 16-17. 221 CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 17. 222 CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 17. 223 CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 14. 224 CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 14. 225 CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 14. 226 CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 14. 227 CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 14. 228 CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 11-12. 229 CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 12. 230 CRG, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 12.

Submitter	
	Stated that the CRG has not considered how the AER should reflect the reduced regulatory risk when determining service providers' revenue allowances. ²³¹ Noted that it will presumably be addressed as part of the rate of return instrument. ²³² Stated that splitting these two decisions, increases the likelihood the matter would 'fall through the cracks', to consumers' detriment. ²³³
	Other
	Submitted that the regulatory model was developed to 'look through' the peaks and troughs of the business cycle and is to reflect the long-term interest of consumers and not be swayed by short-term economic conditions. ²³⁴
	Noted that the regulatory framework was designed to be free of systemic bias, ²³⁵ and that neither the AER nor service providers have demonstrated that the AER's current estimates of inflationary expectations are subjective to systemic bias. ²³⁶ Submitted that the CRG is concerned by the AER's proposal to alter its methodology in response to the current economic conditions, ²³⁷ and this was at odds with the long-term view of the framework and the NEO/NGO's focus on long-term outcomes. ²³⁸
	Appendix A provided mathematical calculations to prove the logical inconsistency of the AER's proposed methods. ²³⁹
	Appendix B provided an overview of the interviews between the CRG and consumer representatives which have been used to support its response to the draft position. ²⁴⁰
David Havyatt	Glide-path
(Havyatt Associates)	Noted that the AER is proposing a very significant change to the way it delivers its 'best estimate of expected inflation.' ²⁴¹ Submitted that the AER's task is not to determine the best forecast of inflation and the draft position shows the AER are delivering a real rate of return irrespective of the accuracy of the estimation to forecast future inflation. ²⁴²
	Risk Parameters
	Noted that lenders denominate their instruments in nominal returns, and any deviations inflation expectations between the AER and lenders result in risk being borne by the equity investors. ²⁴³ Stated that the discussion of inflation shows that network returns are not 'risk free' and that AER applies the CAPM to assess how the equity markets price this risk. ²⁴⁴
	Submitted that the removal of the Limited Merits Review crystallised an aspect of regulatory risk and the AER made no adjustment to its approach in determining allowed revenues. ²⁴⁵ Noted that without adjustments to the Rate of Return, the proposed changes to inflation will result in service providers getting an increase in their revenues relative to their risks. ²⁴⁶
	Noted that the AER could quantify the impact of reduced risk and return on equity using a service provider's previous regulatory determinations, however it has not presented this analysis. ²⁴⁷ Stated that although data was provided on the future value of the RAB, more

²³¹ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 12.

²³² CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 12.

²³³ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 12.

²³⁴ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

²³⁵ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

²³⁶ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

²³⁷ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

²³⁸ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

²³⁹ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 22-23.

²⁴⁰ CRG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 24-26.

²⁴¹ Havyatt Associates, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

²⁴² Havyatt Associates, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

²⁴³ Havyatt Associates, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 1-2.

²⁴⁴ Havyatt Associates, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 1-2.

²⁴⁵ Havyatt Associates, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

²⁴⁶ Havyatt Associates, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

²⁴⁷ Havyatt Associates, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

Submitter	
	data and modelling should be provided by the AER as it has the resources, expertise and obligation to provide it. ²⁴⁸
	We have responded to Havyatt Associates' submission on the impact of changes in risk on the rate of return instrument in section 7.6.
	Other
	Noted that since the commencement of the Inflation Review there has been a number of significant changes in market conditions and policy settings that warrant the proposed changes. ²⁴⁹ Submitted commentary by the RBA on future movements in the cash rate and low wage growth and assessed whether government action could result in a rapid reversal in inflationary trends. ²⁵⁰
	Noted that the prudent approach 'may well be the change of approach developed by the AER, so long as the allowed rate of return is reduced commensurate with the reduction in risk faced by the network businesses. ²⁵¹
MEU	Inflation term
	It does not agree with the change to a five year inflation term. Considered there must be consistency between all elements that determine service providers' revenues. ²⁵²
	Submitted that service providers proposed the use of a 10 year averaging period in 2008 and the AER concurred. Noted that moving to a 5 year averaging period will result in an increase in revenue of service providers. ²⁵³ Stated that by the AER making a change to the regulatory approach at the behest of service providers when it benefits them, there is an effective implementation of Limited Merits Review by stealth. ²⁵⁴
	Transition
	Stated preference would be no change to current approach and therefore no need for a transition. ²⁵⁵
	Noted that if a change is to be made it should occur at the same time as the implementation of the next rate of return instrument. Stated that a change to the inflation term should not be introduced as a separate activity to a new rate of return instrument. ²⁵⁶
	Glide-path
	Noted that the last ten years of historical data shows that the annual change in inflation can swing significantly. ²⁵⁷ Submitted that if the AER decides that a glide-path is to be used, it should reflect the statistical rate of change historically and not assume a fixed point in time. ²⁵⁸
	Noted that it was not clear how the AER determines at what point in time the mid-point will be reached. ²⁵⁹ Stated that it was implied in the draft position that the mid-point would be reached by year 5 of the regulatory period but there is no explanation how the AER has reached this decision. ²⁶⁰
	We have responded to the MEU's submission on what time the mid-point would be reached in section 8.1.
	Noted that the current approach to setting inflation has only been in operation for 2 to 3 years and more time is needed to assess the actuality of the 'swings and roundabouts' to evaluate

²⁴⁸ Havyatt Associates, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

²⁴⁹ Havyatt Associates, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

²⁵⁰ Havyatt Associates, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

²⁵¹ Havyatt Associates, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

²⁵² MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.

²⁵³ MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.

²⁵⁴ MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 4-5.

²⁵⁵ MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5.

²⁵⁶ MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5.

²⁵⁷ MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

²⁵⁸ MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

²⁵⁹ MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

²⁶⁰ MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

Submitter	
	whether the current approach is balanced over time. ²⁶¹ Noted that although inflation forecasts will remain low for the near term, this offsets the periods where inflation was higher than the mid-point in previous years and where the service provider benefitted. ²⁶²
	Noted the biases in the other indicators used to estimate expected inflation and considered that the RBA data for forecast inflation is the most appropriate method to estimate expected inflation. ²⁶³
	Stated that the recent history of annual movements in inflation provides a more statistically robust approach 'to how long it will take to move from the RBA estimate for year 2 to reach the mid-point of the target band. ²⁶⁴ Noted that using the standard deviation for past inflation movement changes of between 60 and 80 basis points is a preferred option to a more arbitrary setting. ²⁶⁵
	We have responded to the MEU's submission on the form that the glide-path may take in section 9.1.
	Regulatory framework
	Noted support for a model where there is an annual adjustment of forecast inflation to actual inflation. ²⁶⁶ Noted that the AER should provide reasons why it is not using this apparent nominal approach. ²⁶⁷
	Other
	Noted the observations from our draft position on service providers' supporting the use of market-based measures to estimate expected inflation despite previously claiming these were bias. ²⁶⁸
	We have responded to the MEU's submission on the use of market-based measures in section 8.2.
PIAC	Inflation term
	Stated that it does not support changing to a five year term to estimate expected inflation as the current approach remains appropriate. ²⁶⁹
	Noted concerns that the current approach can result in a mismatch between the expected inflation removed from the nominal return and the RAB indexation. ²⁷⁰ Submitted AER commentary from the draft position to state that it does not consider that the mismatch warrants changes to the inflation estimation term. ²⁷¹
	Submitted that the outturns from current approach may create small deviations of mismatches as there is no structural bias inherent in the framework. ²⁷² Stated that there is concern that moving to a 5-year term may introduce structural bias against consumers' interest. ²⁷³
	We have responded to PIAC's submission on the length of the inflation term in section 7.6.
	Transition

²⁶¹ MEU, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

- ²⁶² MEU, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 3-4.
- ²⁶³ MEU, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5
- ²⁶⁴ MEU, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.
- ²⁶⁵ MEU, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.
- ²⁶⁶ MEU, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4
- ²⁶⁷ MEU, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4
- ²⁶⁸ MEU, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.
- ²⁶⁹ PIAC, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.
- ²⁷⁰ PIAC, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.
- ²⁷¹ PIAC, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1
- ²⁷² PIAC, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.
- ²⁷³ PIAC, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

Recommended that the AER introduce these changes in parallel with changes arising from the upcoming Rate of Return Instrument.²⁷⁴

Glide-path

Stated support for the AER's proposed glide-path and considered it appropriate that it be symmetric and enduring.²⁷⁵

We have responded to PIAC's submission on whether the glide-path would be symmetric in its application in section 9.3 and whether the glide-path should be enduring in section 9.4.

Regulatory Framework & Risk Parameters

Considered that to ensure fair and efficient outcomes, risk should be borne by the party who is best able to manage that risk and consumer are not well-placed to manage the inflation risk.²⁷⁶ Noted that any change that materially shifts the risk between consumers, service providers and investors must be backed by modelling, which shows it is in consumers' interests.²⁷⁷

We have responded to PIAC's submission on changes to the regulatory framework and risk in section 12.2.

Service Provider and Industry Groups

APA Group

Inflation term

Noted that the AER's proposal to change a five year inflation term is entirely appropriate.²⁷⁸ Submitted that expected and actual inflation will be better aligned and there will be reduction in the extent there is an under or over recovery of capital. Stated that this will benefit both service providers and consumers.²⁷⁹

Transition

Submitted that in the current economic conditions estimating expected inflation over a shorter period will result in a lower estimate of expected inflation and a higher real rate of return.²⁸⁰ Noted an immediate change will lead to an increase in tariffs in the next round of regulatory decisions, and a phase-in should limit the impact on consumers. Stated this date might be at a future date when inflation is close to the "target" of 2.5 per cent to ensure there is no material effect on consumers.²⁸¹

Stated that they disagree that a deferral until inflation is close to 2.5% will have no material effect on service providers.²⁸² Submitted that service providers have under recovered by consumers benefitting from lower tariffs as estimates of expected inflation have been too high and targeted real rate of returns too low.²⁸³ Stated that this will continue during any period of deferral, as delaying until inflation is around 2.5% in Australia could result in an indefinite deferral.²⁸⁴

NGR precludes the phase-in or deferral of the proposed change, as the situation results in the estimate of expected inflation not being the best estimate during the period of the phasein or deferral.²⁸⁵

Glide-path

²⁷⁴ PIAC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

²⁷⁵ PIAC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

²⁷⁶ PIAC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

²⁷⁷ PIAC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

²⁷⁸ APA Group, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

²⁷⁹ APA Group, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

APA Group, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

²⁸¹ APA Group, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

²⁸² APA Group, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

²⁸³ APA Group, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

²⁸⁴ APA Group, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

²⁸⁵ APA Group, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

Submitter	
	Noted that the glide-path approach is a reasonable way to use actual information to estimate expected inflation. ²⁸⁶
	We have responded to APA Group's submission on the glide-path approach in chapter 9.
	Regulatory framework
	The draft position reinforced doubts about the workability of the hybrid approach. ²⁸⁷ Submitted the nominal approach remains a possibility, but would require further investigation and specification before it could be implemented. ²⁸⁸
	Stated that the current regulatory framework is an appropriate way to proceed despite its deficiency as it is well understood by investors, service providers and consumers. ²⁸⁹
	We have responded to APA Group's submission on the possible use of alternative target frameworks in section 12.2.
APGA	Inflation term
	Submitted support for the shorter inflation term as an improvement on the AER's current approach, ²⁹⁰ citing commentary from Dr Lally's report. ²⁹¹
	We have responded to APGA's submission on the length of the inflation term in section 7.6.
	Transition
	Does not support a potential transition to a shorter inflation term. ²⁹² Stated that a transition would effectively delay the point when the best estimate can be achieved, which it would not promote the NGO, or be consistent with the NGR. ²⁹³ Noted it is not open to the AER to implement a transition to provide the method which gives the best estimate of expected inflation. ²⁹⁴ Submitted it is inappropriate for the AER to contemplate a transition unless it can be said that a transition gives the best estimate. ²⁹⁵
	Disagreed with the AER that whether to apply a transition is a matter of regulatory judgment. ²⁹⁶ Noted 'the rules do not allow for a transition.' ²⁹⁷
	Submitted that the transition for trailing average approach on debt contrasts to a potential transition to a five year horizon. Noted that a transition was needed for the trailing average approach on debt as it involved a movement of a theoretical financing practice from one to another, ²⁹⁸ however this was not occurring for this proposed change. ²⁹⁹
	Stated that the advantages provided for a transition in the draft position paper are negated, noting: ³⁰⁰

²⁸⁶ APA Group, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2. 287 APA Group, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1. 288 APA Group, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1. 289 APA Group, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1. 290 APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6. 291 APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7. 292 APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9. 293 APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9. 294 APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9. 295 APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 10. 296 APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 10. 297 APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 10. 298 APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 10. 299 APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 11. 300 APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 11-14.

Submitter	
	 there is no clear basis for the presumption that a transition will give the correct compensation in NPV terms over the life of the asset, and that stakeholders would be affected by extended period of under compensation.
	 the avoidance of any potential gains or losses appears to be an advantage to one set of stakeholders to avoid or reduce a potential loss. Noted that by listing this as an advantage the AER is favouring these stakeholders over others, which is inconsistent with its statutory objective.
	 delaying the proposed approach until there was no expected cost is imprecise and inappropriate, as expected cost is a multi-period concept and it is unclear how this would apply to individual determinations.
	• there is no basis for aligning the term of forecast inflation should align with the term underpinning the rate of return in the NGR or NGL. Noted it is inappropriate to link the inflation term to the term of the rate of return and also to wait until the next rate of return instrument before applying the new inflation estimation method.
	We have responded to APGA's submission on whether there should be a transition in section 7.6.
	Glide-path
	Submitted support for the glide-path approach as an improvement on the AER's current approach. ³⁰¹ Submitted that this proposal recognises that it is unrealistic that inflation would reach 2.5% after three years, as there was no supporting market-based evidence. ³⁰²
	Noted that this change means that expected inflation will respond more effectively to change in market conditions, to the extent these are reflected in the RBA forecasts. ³⁰³ Stated that this will reduce potential errors between the expected inflation used in the regulatory models when compared to actual inflation. ³⁰⁴ Noted this alignment ensures that gas pipelines are not over or undercompensated nor consumers over or under charged for efficient costs, ³⁰⁵ which promotes efficient investment and ensures fairer outcomes in the long-term. ³⁰⁶
	Submitted that the year 5 estimate of expected inflation should use market data, rather than adopting a fixed target of 2.5%. $^{\rm 307}$
	We have responded to APGA's submission on variations of the glide-path in section 9.2.
	Supported market-based measures as an improvement on the current method. ³⁰⁸ Discussed comments made by REU in relation to whether there are biases inherent in market-based measures. ³⁰⁹
	We have responded to APGA's submission on the possible use of market-based measures to estimate expected inflation in section 8.2.
	Noted that the 'proposed approach (with a 5 year inflation term) reflects a compromise that we can accept at the current time as it will help reduce the systematic under compensation faced by gas pipelines today.' ³¹⁰
	Regulatory framework

Noted the hybrid approach would benefit consumers in the long run as it matches the way efficient debt and equity finance is raised.³¹¹ Submitted the current approach creates a risk of

³⁰¹ APGA Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

³⁰² APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

³⁰³ APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

³⁰⁴ APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

³⁰⁵ APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

³⁰⁶ APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7. 307

APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 8. 308

APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6. 309

APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 15-16.

³¹⁰ APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 8.

³¹¹ APGA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 15.

Submitter	
	a mismatch, and this undermines efficient investment by either under or over compensating debt finance costs and under or over charging consumers. ³¹²
	Stated that this concern remains unresolved and the AER could seek to address it in other forums, including its 2020 rate of return instrument review. ³¹³
ATCO	Endorsed the ENA's submission. ³¹⁴

Inflation term

Submitted that the proposed five-year glide-path method improves the estimate of inflation when compared to the current method and reduces the mismatch between inflation deducted from revenue and inflation added back to the RAB.³¹⁵

Noted that the current regulatory treatment of inflation is needed to be assessed for the same five year period as the access arrangement.³¹⁶ Submitted that consistent with the NGO and the revenue pricing principles, matching what is taken out of revenue to what is added back to the RAB, ensures the service provider is allowed a reasonable opportunity to recover at least the efficient financing costs.³¹⁷

Glide-path

Submitted that the proposed five-year glide-path method improves the estimate of inflation when compared to the current method. $^{\rm 318}$

Noted that market-based estimates are a better estimate of inflation than the RBA forecast of inflation used in the proposed glide-path.³¹⁹ Submitted that market-based measures have the following benefits:³²⁰

- Unbiased forecast market-based measures don't require the use of judgment, and are therefore unbiased.
- Better estimate of year two inflation market-based measures have outperformed the RBA forecast in year 2 of the proposed glide-path. Notes that year 2 is critical to setting inflation measures in years 3 and 4.
- The RBA target of 2.5% is unrealistic in the current economic environment based on recent market data.

Noted that the current approach was adopted due to liquidity issues in the real CGS market, and stated this is no longer the situation.³²¹ Stated that the Economic Regulation Authority reverted back to using the treasury bond implied inflation approach once liquidity returned to indexed CGS.³²²

We have responded to ATCO's submission on the possible use of market-based measures to estimate expected inflation in section 8.2.

Regulatory framework

Submitted that TransGrid has identified that there are features of the regulatory framework that have significant implications for the financeability of large scale projects.³²³ Noted that this was due to the deduction of expected inflation on the RAB from revenue in the PTRM

³¹² APGA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 15.

³¹³ APGA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 15.

³¹⁴ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

³¹⁵ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Attachment 1, p. 3.

³¹⁶ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Attachment 1, p. 3.

³¹⁷ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Attachment 1, p. 3.

³¹⁸ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Attachment 1, p. 3.

³¹⁹ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Attachment 1, p. 3.

³²⁰ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Attachment 1, p. 3.

³²¹ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Attachment 1, pp. 3-4.

³²² ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Attachment 1, pp. 3-4.

³²³ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Attachment 1, p. 5.

Submitter	
	and the indexation of the RAB in the RFM resulting in a deferral of revenue. ³²⁴ Stated that TransGrid has lodged a rule change with the AEMC that is seeking the adoption of a nominal model for its Integrated System Plan. ³²⁵
	Stated encouragement for the AER in consultation with policy makers, consumers and other stakeholders to develop a roadmap towards adopting the full nominal approach. ³²⁶ Submitted that a transition to full nominal approach is in the long-term interest of consumers as it will ensure the required investment to move to a low emissions energy future and continued safe and reliable provision of services. ³²⁷ Submitted that the advantages of a nominal approach include: ³²⁸
	 better value for consumers as they are better off in NPV terms, the long-term absolute costs are lower and there is an equitable price path.
	 reduced complexity as the inflation and real returns do not have to be estimated and the RAB does not need to be indexed.
	 creates better investment signals as service providers recover efficient financing costs. Investment and financing risks are correctly allocated to the party that can best manage the risk. Period on period windfall gains and losses to consumers and service providers are eliminated.
	We have responded to ATCO's submission on changes to the regulatory framework in section 12.2.
Ausgrid	Supported ENA's submission ³²⁹
	Inflation term
	Noted that the five-year estimation period is an improvement that will benefit stakeholders over the long-term. ³³⁰
	Transition
	Do not support a transition mainly because the AER has assessed that the five-year term is 'likely to achieve the NEO/NGO. ^{331'} Submitted that to delay the implementation of a superior estimated method seems to counter achieving the NEO/NGO. ³³²
	Glide-path
	Noted that the glide-path is an improvement that will benefit stakeholders over the long- term ³³³ and suggested that the AER consider glide-path alternatives, which are provided in other submissions. ³³⁴
	Regulatory framework
	Submitted that a change to a nominal or hybrid approach would require a rule change, however noted it is not clear the AER evaluated all evidence that was presented. ³³⁵
	Noted a number of comments in relation to how the real framework operates as compared to the hybrid and asked for the AER to provide further information on: ³³⁶

³²⁹ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

- ³³¹ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 8.
- Ausgrid, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 8.
- ³³³ Ausgrid, *Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 7.

³²⁴ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Attachment 1, p. 5.

³²⁵ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Attachment 1, p. 5.

³²⁶ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Attachment 1, p. 5.

³²⁷ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Attachment 1, p. 5.

³²⁸ ATCO, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, Attachment 1, p. 6.

³³⁰ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

³³⁴ Ausgrid, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 7.

³³⁵ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

³³⁶ Ausgrid, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, pp. 3-5.

Submitter	
	 how there would be a loss of transparency in inflation and its compensation in change from the current approach to a hybrid framework
	 in relation to the management of risk between consumers and service providers, explain how compensating for efficient nominal debts costs through RAB indexation is a transfer of risk to consumers
	 the volume, timing, rating and sector of the hedges which the AER cited that toll road entities use to hedge some of the debt costs to better match their revenue streams
	 how the AER assessed the impact that the current framework is having on credit metrics at the benchmark credit rating
	 whether there are any further implementation or customer impact concerns or how regulatory precedents affect the assessments of the NEO/NGO criteria
	how a change to a hybrid would intervene in capital structure decisions.
	Noted that a hybrid does not transfer risk from equity holders to consumers, but would rather smooth out gains and losses from period to period. ³³⁷
	Submitted that a hybrid would also assist in the financeability concerns, where the current framework is causing extended periods of negative NPAT and negative cash equity returns. ³³⁸ Noted that these outcomes do not accord with real-world requirements to maintain credit metrics and debt covenants. ³³⁹ Highlighted that the draft position noted that equity return is provided through RAB indexation which increases capital value, however noted that it is not assessed in calculating profit and loss, credit metrics or debt covenants. ³⁴⁰
	Noted that the principle of cash flows achieving NPV=0 can be compatible with differing cash flows in different scenarios. ³⁴¹ Submitted that low levels of cash flows in early years could lead to financial difficulty and that in addition to the NPV=0 principle, there must be an appreciation of financeability factors in a world with low inflation and low interest rates. ³⁴²
	We have responded to Ausgrid's submission on changes to the regulatory framework in section 12.2.
	Other
	Stated that inflation swaps should have a role in inflation estimation. ³⁴³ Noted that the RBA second year forecast appears to be biased upwards when compared to inflation swaps and this affects the outturn inflation estimates being higher than true expectations. ³⁴⁴
	We have responded to Ausgrid's submission on the use of RBA's forecasts to estimate expected inflation in section 8.1 and the possible use of market-based measures in section 8.2.
	Noted support in having flexibility in determining the form of inflation forecast that is used in the RBA's Statement on Monetary Policy, noted the flexibility of using TMI in the extreme circumstances of 2020. ³⁴⁵
	We have responded to Ausgrid's submission on specifying the form of inflation forecast from the RBA's Statement on Monetary Policy in chapter 13.
	Noted that the current framework is causing extended periods of negative NPAT and negative cash equity returns. ³⁴⁶ Noted that these outcomes do not accord with real-world requirements to maintain credit metrics and debt covenants. ³⁴⁷ Stated that the AER could

³³⁷ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

³³⁸ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

³³⁹ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

³⁴⁰ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

³⁴¹ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6-7.

³⁴² Ausgrid, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 6.

³⁴³ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

³⁴⁴ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

³⁴⁵ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7-8.

³⁴⁶ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

³⁴⁷ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

Submitter	
	respond to the problem raised by service providers on how negative NPAT and equity returns fits with how service providers operate and are funded in the actual economy. ³⁴⁸
	We have responded to Ausgrid's submission on financeability of service providers in section 12.3.
AusNet Services	Supported the ENA's submission. ³⁴⁹
	Inflation Term
	Agreed the term of inflation estimate is most appropriately set by the RFM rather than the term of debt or equity set out in the rate of return instrument. ³⁵⁰ Noted that the term of the estimate is not conceptually or mathematically linked to the term of either component of the rate of return. ³⁵¹
	Submitted that there is not currently a mathematical relationship between the debt benchmark term of 10 years and the term of the inflation estimate. ³⁵²
	Transition
	Noted that it is essential that the changes provided for in the Draft Position are applied immediately with no transition. ³⁵³
	Submitted that applying a transition will extend existing 'windfall losses' for investors. Noted that the 2016-2020 regulatory period, the impact of the overestimate of inflation in AusNet Services' decision has resulted in revenues being \$111m lower. ³⁵⁴ Stated that if the AER has applied the industry's proposed market-based measure it would have reduced the gap to \$25m. ³⁵⁵
	Submitted that there is significant disparity between the AER's current and proposed inflation approaches and the actual inflation used for RAB indexation. ³⁵⁶ Stated that it is difficult to see how investors could expect to receive the allowed nominal rate of return in the 2022-2026 period. ³⁵⁷ Noted that correcting a known bias and improving a forecast methodology immediately cannot be construed as a windfall by any reasonable independent observer. ³⁵⁸
	Stated that there is no compelling case for a transition, ³⁵⁹ and that the advantages for a transition provided in the draft position are speculative. ³⁶⁰ Noted that the in the absence of clear evidence that a transition will better contribute to the achievement of the NEO and NGO, the AER should adopt the proposed approach immediately. ³⁶¹
	Submitted that the AER's decision to adopt a staged transition for its return on debt calculations to a trailing average approach is distinguishable from the proposed changes. ³⁶² Noted that the changes to the trailing average approach was supported by evidence that the service providers' actual debt-financing practices would change and this transition prevented windfall gains or losses. ³⁶³ Stated that in contrast, the proposed changes to inflation

³⁴⁸ Ausgrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

³⁴⁹ AusNet Services, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

³⁵⁰ AusNet Services, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 2.

³⁵¹ AusNet Services, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 2.

³⁵² AusNet Services, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 2.

³⁵³ AusNet Services, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 1.

³⁵⁴ AusNet Services, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 3

³⁵⁵ AusNet Services, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 3.

³⁵⁶ AusNet Services, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 3-4.

 ³⁶⁷ AusNet Services, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.
 ³⁶⁸ AusNet Services, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.

³⁵⁸ AusNet Services, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 4.

 ³⁵⁹ AusNet Services, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 4.
 ³⁶⁰ AusNet Services, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 4-5.

AusNet Services, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4-5.

³⁶² AusNet Services, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 5.

³⁶³ AusNet Services, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 5.

forecasting methodology does not change industry practices and a transition would exacerbate windfall gains and losses. $^{\rm 364}$

Stated that consumers benefit when there are efficient incentives for network investment.³⁶⁵ Noted without an efficient rate of return being delivered, there will be underinvestment resulting in lower levels of services and higher costs in the long-run.³⁶⁶

Stated that a transition is not consistent with the NER and the Revenue and Pricing Principles require it to 'provide a network business with a reasonable opportunity to recover at least the efficient costs it incurs in providing direct control network services and comply with regulatory obligations or requirements or making a regulatory payment.³⁶⁷ Noted commentary in the draft position which was inconsistent with this comment, as it did not provide that service providers would be given a 'reasonable' opportunity to recover at least its efficient costs.³⁶⁸

Glide-path

Submitted that the current approach to setting inflation expectations assumes inflation returns to 2.5% (mid-point of the RBA's target band) from the third year of the estimate onwards.³⁶⁹ Noted that the draft position has appropriately revised this assumption in response to a lack of evidence to support this expectation.³⁷⁰

Noted that a glide-path is an improvement on the current methodology,³⁷¹ however without the change to the inflation term also occurring, there is an insufficient change to deliver an unbiased estimate of actual inflation and to fix the current problem.³⁷² Noted that the proposed approach is a material improvement on its current approach, it still it expected to overestimate inflation and under-deliver the nominal rate of return.³⁷³

Noted that they are not aware of any evidence that indicates inflation will return to 2.5% in year 5. Submitted that market data indicates that the current 5 year inflation swaps are at around 1.6%,³⁷⁴ whilst Deloitte expected inflation to be at 2.2% in FY25.³⁷⁵

Noted ENA submission which stated that the RBA's second year inflation forecast has overestimated actual inflation for a decade. Submitted that there is strong evidence that the use of RBA's short-term forecasts is likely to overstate expected inflation,³⁷⁶ and inflation swaps have not exhibited such bias.³⁷⁷ Stated that biases with RBA forecasts means service providers will not achieve the nominal rate of return over the forthcoming regulatory period.

We have responded to AusNet Services' submission on the possible use of market-based measures to estimate expected inflation in section 8.2.

Stated that the Governor of the RBA has stated that due to the high levels of current uncertainty, the RBA will be placing more weight on actual than on forecast inflation.³⁷⁸

We have responded to AusNet Services' submission on the use of RBA's forecasts to estimate expected inflation in section 8.1.

Regulatory Framework

Stated that a move to a hybrid framework would minimise risk to both consumers and investors by avoiding over/under payment and over/under compensation for efficient debt

³⁶⁴ AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5. 365 AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5. 366 AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5. 367 AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6. 368 AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6. 369 AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2. 370 AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2. 371 AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2. 372 AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2. 373 AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3. 374 AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2. 375 AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2. 376 AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3. 377 AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3 378 AusNet Services, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

Submitter	
	costs. ³⁷⁹ Noted that some investors value the inflation protection of the RAB delivered by the current regime. ³⁸⁰
	We have responded to AusNet Services' submission on changes to the regulatory framework in section 12.2.
CitiPower,	Inflation term
Powercor & UE	Submitted that investors would only expect to earn the regulated nominal rate of return if inflation used in PTRM to calculate the negative revenue adjustment was an expectation of actual inflation that will be used to adjust the RAB in the RFM for the five years of the regulatory period. ³⁸¹ Concluded that it is correct to use a five year term for PTRM inflation forecasts. ³⁸²
	Stated that as the proposed approach is likely to result in the best estimate of expected inflation, the AER has a duty to amend the PTRM. ³⁸³
	Transition
	Stated that the continued use of a ten year estimate without a glide-path will result in an expectation of the under-compensation of service providers over their upcoming regulatory periods. ³⁸⁴ Noted it will deliver higher inflation estimates than the proposed approach, ³⁸⁵ and will result in service providers expecting to receive a lower allowance for RAB indexation over the upcoming regulatory period in the RFM than the amount of expected inflation deducted from the revenue allowance in the PTRM. ³⁸⁶
	Submitted that the impact of a deferral means that Victorian distribution service providers could face an estimated \$300m windfall loss, ³⁸⁷ which has a material impact on the real rate of return provided to equity holders. ³⁸⁸ Stated that this material under-compensation would result in distributors coming under pressure to spend less than efficient costs, which is unlikely to be in the long-term interest of consumers. ³⁸⁹
	Stated that windfall gains and losses are only avoided if the AER immediately adopts the best estimate, with a transition or deferral resulting in an expected windfall loss or gain. ³⁹⁰
	Concluded that there is no connection between the inflation term and the next rate of return instrument, and a decision on the inflation term can be made independently. ³⁹¹
	Noted that there was no transition for changes to the equity risk premiums, value of imputation credits and estimate of regulatory tax allowance. ³⁹² Contrasted these changes to the transition which was required for the 10 year trailing average debt approach. ³⁹³
	Glide-path
	Agreed with the draft position that applying a glide-path is likely to result in a better estimate of expected inflation as it may take a number of years for inflation to return to the mid-point of

³⁷⁹ AusNet Services, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

³⁸⁰ AusNet Services, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 7.

³⁸¹ CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

 ³⁸³ CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.
 ³⁸⁴ CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

³⁸⁵ CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

³⁸⁶ CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

³⁸⁷ CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

³⁸⁸ CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.

³⁸⁹ CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.

³⁹⁰ CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

³⁹¹ CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.

³⁹² CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5.

³⁹³ CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5.

Submitter	
	the RBA's target band. ³⁹⁴ Noted that the approach is symmetric as it can accommodate disturbances that result in sustained periods of high and low inflation. ³⁹⁵
	We have responded to CitiPower, Powercor and UE's submission on whether the glide-path would be symmetric in its application in section 9.3.
	Noted that the glide-path is currently likely to overstate inflation, as the RBA forecast for year 2 has been persistently and materially higher than actual inflation outcomes. ³⁹⁶ Submitted that in the current low inflation environment, the draft position approach is likely to over-estimate inflation, ³⁹⁷ and there should be consideration of inflation rate swaps. ³⁹⁸
	We have responded to CitiPower, Powercor and UE's submission on the use of RBA's forecasts to estimate expected inflation in section 8.1 and the possible use of market-based measures in section 8.2.
ENA	Inflation Term
	Supported the 5 year term for estimating expected inflation. ³⁹⁹
	Stated that long-term interest of consumers are best promoted by implementing the approach that the AER considers to be the best estimate that best promotes the NEO and NGO. ⁴⁰⁰
	Stated that the regulatory framework must either 'take out what is expected to be put back in or convert nominal returns to real returns. ⁴⁰¹ Noted that the draft position is clear about the regulatory framework adopting the 'take out what is expected to be put back in,' and as the term of inflation is 5 years in the RFM, 5 years must be deducted as this is what is 'put back in.' ⁴⁰²
	Submitted that term of the allowed return in the rate of return instrument is not relevant, as the inflation term is determined by the RFM and not the rate of return instrument. ⁴⁰³ Supported conclusion that there is no requirement for the inflation term to be consistent with the term used for the determination of the rate of return.
	Noted that the 10 year inflation term does not achieve the objective of preserving real return, ⁴⁰⁴ and its method for estimating expected inflation results in an estimate which is unresponsive to market conditions. ⁴⁰⁵
	We have responded to the ENA's submission on the length of the inflation term in section 7.6.
	Transition
	As the AER has concluded that the proposed new approach is superior to the 'old' approach and will produce the best estimate of expected inflation that best promotes the NEO/NGO, ⁴⁰⁶ the AER should implement the new approach immediately as there is no merit in prolonging the use of an inferior approach. ⁴⁰⁷
³⁹⁴ CitiPower, Power	cor & UE, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

³⁹⁶ CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 2-3.

³⁹⁷ CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 2-3.

³⁹⁸ CitiPower, Powercor & UE, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

³⁹⁹ ENA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 25.

⁴⁰⁰ ENA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 68.

⁴⁰¹ ENA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 26. 402

ENA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 26. 403

ENA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 26. 404

ENA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 27.

⁴⁰⁵ ENA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 27-28

⁴⁰⁶ ENA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 36-38.

⁴⁰⁷ ENA, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 36-38.

Submitted that the transition is a change in parameter and not a framework change.⁴⁰⁸ Considered that the proposed change to be altering the relative weight it places on different pieces of evidence used to inform individual parameter estimates.⁴⁰⁹

Stated that the change in the inflation term is not a framework change.⁴¹⁰ Noted that as the 10 year period doesn't have any effect beyond the current regulatory period, the AER is not breaking any series by immediately adopting its current approach.⁴¹¹

Cited that in various times in the past the Queensland Competition Authority and NSW Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal have changed their approach to estimating the risk-free rate from using the yield on 5-year government bonds to using the yield on 10-year government bonds.⁴¹² Submitted that neither statutory authorities considered any transition period, nor considered this to be a 'framework change.' Noted that these statutory authorities implemented the change at the next available regulatory determination.⁴¹³

Submitted that the proposed change is designed to 'fix a problem' where 10 year inflation is deducted and five year inflation is added back.⁴¹⁴ Noted that the AER has a choice between persisting with an approach that produces a mismatch and adopting a new approach that has been designed to correct the mismatch problem.⁴¹⁵ Stated that the default should be to adopt a new approach that the AER considers to be a superior 'best' estimate that best promotes the NEO and NGO rather than maintain a problematic approach.⁴¹⁶ Noted that no compelling case for a delay has been provided for the consideration of stakeholders.⁴¹⁷

Considered that the approach to estimating expected inflation is no different conceptually to the changes that were made to the approaches for estimating beta and the market risk premium in the 2018 rate of return instrument.⁴¹⁸ Noted that in both cases the new superior estimate was adopted immediately.⁴¹⁹ Contrasted that the change to a trailing average return on debt involves a change in the AER's assessment of the efficient debt financing practice of the benchmark efficient entity and was therefore a framework change.⁴²⁰

Submitted that the AER's draft position discussed NPV neutrality as the difference between two expected revenue streams, however noted that the appropriate objective is to achieve NPV=0, where expected revenues equal expected costs.⁴²¹ Submitted that NPV neutrality is the wrong reference point.⁴²²

Submitted that changes to estimation approach should not be characterised as 'windfall' gains and losses, as these do not occur when the regulatory allowance is above or below the AER's assessment of the benchmark efficient costs.⁴²³ Noted that 'windfall' gains and losses also does not occur because the AER revises its 'best' estimate of a particular parameter, and a windfall gain or loss does not occur because allowed revenues or prices might change.⁴²⁴ Stated that the proposed change is designed to end a period of windfall losses and stated that the difference between expected and outturn inflation has resulted in permanent losses for service providers which can never be recovered.⁴²⁵ Concluded that

- ⁴⁰⁹ ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 39.
- ⁴¹⁰ ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 40.
- ⁴¹¹ ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 40-41.
- ⁴¹² ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 41.
- ⁴¹³ ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 41.
- ⁴¹⁴ ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 41-42.
- ⁴¹⁵ ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 42.
- ⁴¹⁶ ENA, *Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 42.
- ⁴¹⁷ ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 42.
- ⁴¹⁸ ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 43.
- ⁴¹⁹ ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 43.
- ⁴²⁰ ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 43-44.
- ⁴²¹ ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 44-46.
- ⁴²² ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 46.
- ⁴²³ ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 46.
- ⁴²⁴ ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 46.
- ⁴²⁵ ENA, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 46-48.

⁴⁰⁸ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 39.

there is no basis for any suggestion that the AER's proposed changes could be construed as a 'windfall gain' for any service provider.⁴²⁶

Suggested the transition triggers would inevitably be arbitrary or uncertain in their operation as a 'return to normal' trigger would inevitably see further uncertainty given the unobservability of the current central inflationary expectations.⁴²⁷ Submitted that there is no basis to wait until the new approach produces an estimate close to 2.5% or until a decision on the rate of return instrument is made.⁴²⁸

We have responded to the ENA's submission on whether we need a transition to a shorter term in section 7.6.

Glide-path

Supported the 5-year glide-path as it reduces the weight applied to the mid-point of the RBA's policy target range.⁴²⁹ Submitted support for the increased weighting applied to market estimates (as opposed to policy targets) under the proposed approach.⁴³⁰

Submitted evidence to note that the 5 year glide-path approach places 60% weight on RBA forecast, and that these forecasts have been persistently and materially higher than actual inflation outcomes.⁴³¹ Stated that RBA forecasts be unbiased over the long run, but there appears to be a systematic upward bias in the present low-inflation conditions.⁴³² Noted that the outturn inflation being lower than forecast may be due to random chance.⁴³³

Submitted REU commentary in the draft position in relation to whether market-based measures could be used to estimate expected inflation.⁴³⁴ Noted that the AER should state whether it agrees with the REU on the use of market-based measures based on concerns with potential biases or because it considers that other approaches produce superior forecasts of outturn inflation.⁴³⁵

Noted that the RBA year 2 forecast has been consistently above inflation, and that inflation swaps have provided a superior forecast on inflation relative to the RBA forecast.⁴³⁶ Stated that the RBA year 2 forecast has been consistently above actual inflation, the five year glidepath estimate will also over-state inflation.⁴³⁷

We have responded to the ENA's submission on the use of RBA's forecasts to estimate expected inflation in section 8.1.

Supported the increased weighting to market estimates under a 5 year glide-path.⁴³⁸ Noted the current approach uses 20% of inputs to regulatory inflation reflected any market evidence, whilst in the proposed approach this rises to 60%.⁴³⁹

Submitted a modified glide-path approach that uses inflation swaps in a 5 year glide-path, rather than RBA forecasts for year 1 and 2. 440

We have responded to the ENA's submission on the possible use of market-based measures to estimate expected inflation in section 8.2.

Regulatory Framework

Stated that continue to see merit in the hybrid approach and considered that it has a number of advantages for consumers, as it ensures that all consumers pay the efficient cost of the

⁴⁴⁰ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 34-35.

⁴²⁶ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 48.

⁴²⁷ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 48.

⁴²⁸ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 48-49.

⁴²⁹ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5.

⁴³⁰ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 28.

⁴³¹ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 29.

⁴³² ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 29.

⁴³³ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 29.

⁴³⁴ ENA. Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 31.

⁴³⁵ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 31.

⁴³⁶ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 31-33.

⁴³⁷ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 33.

⁴³⁸ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 28.

⁴³⁹ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 28.

service that is provided to them.⁴⁴¹ Agreed that a hybrid approach would require a rule change, which involves a separate process, which would be independent to the inflation review.⁴⁴²

Noted that a hybrid approach might be attractive to consumers as the hybrid approach:443

- has zero impact on prices over the first regulatory period
- · has no impact on long-term average prices or the volatility of prices and
- ensures that the allowed return matches the AER's estimate of the benchmark efficient cost of providing the service in each regulatory period.

Submitted the rationale for the proposed hybrid approach being that the AER sets the benchmark efficient allowance and service providers bear the risk that actual costs could be above (or below) the regulatory allowance.⁴⁴⁴ Noted that the regulatory allowance must be commensurate with the cost the AER considers to be the efficient financing practice, citing commentary provided by the AER in the 2013 rate of return guidelines.⁴⁴⁵ Highlighted that the extraordinary low-inflation environment has highlighted a problem with the AER's current approach, and stated that the outcome would seem to violate the principle of matching the regulatory allowance to the AER's estimate of the benchmark efficient cost.⁴⁴⁶

We have responded to the ENA's submission on the possible use of alternative target frameworks in section 12.2.

Risk Parameters

Noted that the impact of a hybrid approach would be unnoticeable, by providing that even a 30 basis point difference between expected and actual inflation would result in a price impact of less than 0.09% for consumers.⁴⁴⁷ Noted that the submission included modelling of the proposed hybrid approach which indicated that the proposed approach has no noticeable impact on average prices or volatility.⁴⁴⁸

Other

Concerned that the recent regulatory decision produced negative net profit after tax in every year of the regulatory period.⁴⁴⁹ Submitted responses to comments made in the draft position paper, noting that:⁴⁵⁰

- negative profit allowances are an issue, as there are ramifications in terms of credit ratings and the ability to attract investment.
- the negative cash return allowances have to be 'plugged; by cash from other sources, noting that the additional sources of cash could be depreciation allowances, borrowings against an assumed increasing RAB, incentive payments and also income from unregulated assets. Stated that in the absence of these sources of cash, the negative cash allowance will have to be plugged by an injection of equity capital.
- utility regulation cannot be compared to large technology companies with significant net profit after tax, and
- the Sapere report does not conclude that the AER should maintain its current approach of providing negative cash returns such that the benchmark firm incurs a negative net profit in every regulatory year.

We have responded to the ENA's submission on financeability of service providers in section 12.3.

⁴⁴¹ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 53.

⁴⁴² ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 53.

⁴⁴³ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 53-54.

⁴⁴⁴ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 54-55.

⁴⁴⁵ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 55-56.

⁴⁴⁶ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 56-57.

⁴⁴⁷ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 60.

⁴⁴⁸ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 60.

⁴⁴⁹ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 61.

⁴⁵⁰ ENA, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 64-66.

Submitter	
Endeavour Energy	Endorsed the ENA's submission. ⁴⁵¹
	Inflation term
	Noted support for the AER's proposed adoption of a 5-year estimation period. ⁴⁵²
	Transition
	Submitted that there is no need or logical basis for a transition, and that the AER should immediately implement the new method in full. ⁴⁵³ Noted that the draft position will produce a better estimation of inflation so any dilution of it would violate the NPV=0 principle. ⁴⁵⁴ Stated that the AER's proposed approach resolves the mismatch problem (10-year inflation is deducted but 5-year inflation is added back) and should therefore be implemented to avoid windfall gains or losses and ensure the NEO and RPP are met. ⁴⁵⁵
	Glide-path
	Supported the AER's proposed adoption of a glide-path method. ⁴⁵⁶ Recommended the AER have further regard to market-based estimates, submitting that it does not consider that market-based measures will diminish the new approach. ⁴⁵⁷
	We have responded to Endeavour Energy's submission on the possible use of market-based measures to estimate expected inflation in section 8.2.
	Regulatory Framework
	Accepted that implementing a framework change to adopt a full nominal or hybrid return framework will not be progressed via this inflation review. ⁴⁵⁸ Submitted that regardless, the hybrid approach proposed by the ENA has a number of advantages, and remains worthy of further consideration. ⁴⁵⁹
	We have responded to Endeavour Energy's submission on changes to the regulatory framework in section 12.2.
	Other
	Submitted that the AER's proposal goes some way to addressing financeability issues. ⁴⁶⁰
	We have responded to Endeavour Energy's submission on financeability of service providers in section 12.3.
EQL	Glide-path & Inflation Term
	Endorsed the adoption of a 5-year glide-path approach ⁴⁶¹
	Concerned that the proposed approach is unlikely to result in the best estimate of expected inflation as required by the NER. ⁴⁶² Submitted that a reversion to a mid-point of the RBA's band by year 5 is unlikely based on recent inflation outcomes and the RBA has consistently

over-forecast inflation in year 2.463 Stated that the proposed approach could be significantly

improved by placing weight on market-based measures.46

⁴⁵¹ Endeavour Energy, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁵² Endeavour Energy, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁵³ Endeavour Energy, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

⁴⁵⁴ Endeavour Energy, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2. 455

Endeavour Energy, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

⁴⁵⁶ Endeavour Energy, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁵⁷ Endeavour Energy, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁵⁸ Endeavour Energy, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

⁴⁵⁹ Endeavour Energy, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

⁴⁶⁰ Endeavour Energy, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

⁴⁶¹ EQL, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁶² EQL, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁶³ EQL, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁶⁴ EQL, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

Submitter	
	We have responded to EQL's submission on the possible use of market-based measures to estimate expected inflation in section 8.2.
	Transition
	Considered that the 5-year glide-path approach should be adopted without any transition as the AER should not persist with an approach that does not result in the best estimate of expected inflation. ⁴⁶⁵ Stated that the new approach does not give rise to any windfall gains but rather reduces the losses that service providers have incurred under the AER's current approach. ⁴⁶⁶
Essential Energy	Supported the ENA's submission. ⁴⁶⁷ Encouraged further engagement by the AER with consumers, to demonstrate the logic and benefits of the proposed changes. ⁴⁶⁸
	Inflation term
	Supported the proposal to shorten the inflation period to match the regulatory period (typically five years) as it is likely to result in a better estimate of expected inflation. ⁴⁶⁹ Submitted that the longer the period, the more difficult it is to forecast potential inflation rate movements. ⁴⁷⁰
	Transition
	Noted support for an immediate implementation of the proposed changes. ⁴⁷¹ Submitted that a transition is not considered necessary given there is no requirement for service providers to adjust operationally (as was seen with the trailing average cost of debt). ⁴⁷² Noted that the immediate change also aligns with the implementation of parameter changes in the Rate of Return Instrument. ⁴⁷³ Agreed that no transition is required for the change to a simple linear glide-path, as it is not a framework change and is aimed at achieving the best estimate of expected inflation over the regulatory period. ⁴⁷⁴
	Glide-path
	Stated support for the application of a linear glide-path approach from the RBA's forecasts of inflation. Noted data from the RBA indicates that it is likely to take more time for inflation to return to the RBA's target band than previous envisaged. ⁴⁷⁵ Submitted that the proposed approach represents a pragmatic, symmetrical response to reducing the variance between expected forecast inflation and actual inflation. ⁴⁷⁶
Jemena	Glide-path and Inflation term
	Agreed with the AER that the 5 year glide-path is an improvement on the current forecast method and makes the PTRM and RFM internally consistent and capable of delivering an NPV=0 outcome. ⁴⁷⁷ Noted advice from Competition Economists Group (CEG) that the 5 year glide-path generates NPV=0 outcomes, with the conclusion in agreement with Dr Lally's advice to the AER. ⁴⁷⁸
	We have responded to Jemena's submission on the length of the inflation term in section 7.6.
	Transition

⁴⁶⁵ EQL, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁶⁶ EQL, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁶⁷ Essential Energy, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁶⁸ Essential Energy, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 1-2.

⁴⁶⁹ Essential Energy, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁷⁰ Essential Energy, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁷¹ Essential Energy, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁷² Essential Energy, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁷³ Essential Energy, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁷⁴ Essential Energy, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

⁴⁷⁵ Essential Energy, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁷⁶ Essential Energy, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

⁴⁷⁷ Jemena, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p 1.

⁴⁷⁸ Jemena, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

Submitter			
	Recommended that the AER does not apply any transition or delay in adopting the 5 year forecast using a glide-path approach. ⁴⁷⁹		
	Noted advice from CEG which provided that there is no rational to delaying the implementation of this change with the PTRM inflation forecast because: ⁴⁸⁰		
	 the NER and NGR require that the best method is implemented and the five year glide-path is the best method 		
	 delaying implementation would result in a windfall loss on Victorian service providers 		
	 the low inflation from the eighteen month period of 1 January 2020 to 30 June 2021, will result in Victorian service providers facing an 0.4% per annum under compensation of their funding costs over 5 years. Noted this will occur even with the immediate introduction of the AER 5 year term. 		
	 a delay would further impact Victorian service providers who are dealing with very low cost of equity estimates. 		
	Regulatory Framework		
Noted that an immediate implementation of a 5 year inflation term to estimate experient inflation means that there is no urgency for framework change. ⁴⁸¹ Consultant Report			
			Jemena also submitted a consultant report from CEG as an attachment to its submission. Referenced the recommendations ⁴⁸² from this expert advice in its submission. ⁴⁸³
	CEG noted that the bond break-even approach was more accurate than swaps and our proposed approach in predicting outturn inflation over June 2010 to June 2019. ⁴⁸⁴		
	We have responded to the CEG's submission on the possible use of market-based measures to estimate expected inflation in section 8.2.		
SA Power	Endorsed the ENA's submission.485		
Networks	Inflation term		
	Supported the move to 5-year term to estimate inflation.486		
	Noted that the draft position is clear that the regulatory framework adopted by the AER is a deduction for inflation set equal to what is expected to be added via RAB indexation. ⁴⁸⁷ Submitted that because the RFM adds back 5 years of inflation, the PTRM deduction must be set equal to the expected value of 5 years of inflation. ⁴⁸⁸		
	Glide-path		
	Supported additional weight being applied to current market data and the reduction in weighting applied to policy targets by the RBA under the glide-path approach. ⁴⁸⁹		
	Submitted that RBA forecasts of inflation have been persistently and materially higher than actual inflation outcomes, and the final position should contain an analysis of potential biases in the RBA Year 2 inflation forecasts in a low inflation environment. ⁴⁹⁰ Noted this will ensure		

⁴⁷⁹ Jemena, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁸³ Jemena, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 1-2.

⁴⁸⁰ Jemena, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

⁴⁸¹ Jemena, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

⁴⁸² CEG, Response to AER draft position paper on inflation - A report for Jemena, November 2020, pp. 1-3.

⁴⁸⁴ CEG, Response to AER draft position paper on inflation - A report for Jemena, November 2020, p. 25.

⁴⁸⁵ SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁸⁶ SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁸⁷ SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁸⁸ SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁴⁸⁹ SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

⁴⁹⁰ SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 2-5.

Submitter				
	stakeholders have confidence in the regulatory regime, and explain why the AER does not propose to adapt a swaps estimate despite these estimates being superior to the RBA estimates over the last decade. ⁴⁹¹			
	We have responded to SA Power Network's submission on the use of RBA's forecasts to estimate expected inflation in section 8.1 and the possible use of market-based measures to estimate expected inflation in section 8.2.			
	Regulatory Framework			
	Noted the hybrid approach proposed by ENA has the benefit of ensuring that the regulatory regime delivers an allowed return that is commensurate with the AER's estimation of the benchmark efficient cost of debt. ⁴⁹²			
	Stated continued support for the hybrid approach, as it would at least allow recovery of their efficient 2020-25 debt costs through an adjustment to RAB in 2025. ⁴⁹³ Noted that they are 'seeking to recover the benchmark efficient debt costs - no more and no less - via appropriate indexation of the RAB in 2025.' ⁴⁹⁴			
	We have responded to SA Power Network's submission on changes to the regulatory framework in section 12.2.			
	Other			
	Noted that AER's June 2020 final decision embeds a negative net profit after tax. ⁴⁹⁵ Considered this to be a critically important issues that requires the AER's urgent attention. ⁴⁹⁶			
	We have responded to the ENA's submission on financeability of service providers in section 12.3.			
TransGrid	Endorsed the ENA's submission. ⁴⁹⁷			
	Inflation term			
	Agreed with the AER that a five year estimation term: 498			
	 better enables changes in market conditions and expectations to be captured in the forecast, and 			
	 better matches the expected value of indexation of the RAB in the next regulatory period with the indexation deducted from the building block revenue in the current regulatory period.⁴⁹⁹ 			
	Submitted that recent statements from the RBA Governor suggest that the mid-point of the RBA's target range, no longer represents a solid anchor for inflationary expectations, especially over the AER's proposed averaging period of five years. ⁵⁰⁰ Submitted that anchoring longer term inflationary expectations to 2.5 per cent, even allowing for the use of a glide-path, is still likely to overestimate inflation to the current market conditions. ⁵⁰¹			
	Transition			
	Supported the immediate adoption of a forecast methodology that is expected to provide the best estimate of inflation: ⁵⁰²			

⁴⁹¹ SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 2-5.

⁴⁹² SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

⁴⁹³ SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.

⁴⁹⁴ SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 8.

⁴⁹⁵ SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

⁴⁹⁶ SA Power Networks, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

⁴⁹⁷ TransGrid, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1. 498

TransGrid, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2. 499

TransGrid, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2. 500

TransGrid, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

⁵⁰¹ TransGrid, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

⁵⁰² TransGrid, Submission on draft position - Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

Submitter		
	•	NEL, NER, and NEO require the AER to adopt the best estimate of inflation and provide service providers a reasonable opportunity to recover at least the efficient cost of providing their services
	•	it does not introduce windfall gains and losses in future periods without removing the gain or loss that has occurred in the past period
	•	it is consistent with the AER's approach to updating other ex-ante forward looking cost estimates, and
	•	it would promote efficient investment, which is in the long-term interest of consumers. $^{\rm 503}$
	Submitted paramete inflation:⁵	d that although the AER has previously applied transition arrangements for other errs such as the trailing average cost of debt, in the case of the forecast of expected $_{04}$
	•	the estimate is forward looking and the change in method does not include past estimates or enable bias in historical averaging periods that impact the forecast
	•	a transition would result in windfall gain or loss being the difference between the forecast of inflation the AER adopts in its decision and its best estimate of expected inflation, and
	•	market expectations (and costs incurred) in past periods do not affect market expectations (or costs to be incurred) in future periods. ⁵⁰⁵
	Glide-pa	th
	Submitted of the glic employm	d that a better alignment with market expectations could be achieved if the end-point de-path better reflected the current stated position of monetary policy – that is, that ent, not inflation, is currently the primary focus of monetary policy. ⁵⁰⁶
	Proposed year 2 is:	the following glide-path such that if the RBA's short-term forecast of inflation in $_{\rm 507}$
	•	below 2 per cent, then the end point of the glide-path is the lower bound of RBA band (2 per cent)
	•	above 3 per cent, then the end point of the glide-path is the upper bound of RBA band (3 per cent), and
	•	between 2 and 3 per cent, then the end point is the mid-point of the RBA band (2.5 per cent).
	Submitted mid-point AER's cri	d that this proposal recognises that inflation could track well above or well below the of the RBA's target range for an extended period of time, and would satisfy the teria for the glide-path being: ⁵⁰⁸
	•	symmetrical over time, this would avoid any estimation bias over the long-term, and
	•	enduring – so that it provides a 'robust method that can be used regardless of

wide-reaching events or disturbances to market data'.

We have responded to TransGrid's submission on variations of the glide-path in section 9.2.

Regulatory Framework

Accepted that the AER considers a rule change by the AEMC is required to introduce either a hybrid regime, which involves targeting a nominal return on debt and a real return on equity; or a nominal regime, which involves a nominal rate of return unadjusted for actual inflation (this regime therefore does not require an estimate of expected inflation).⁵⁰⁹

⁵⁰³ TransGrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

⁵⁰⁴ TransGrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.

⁵⁰⁵ TransGrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 3-4.

⁵⁰⁶ TransGrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

⁵⁰⁷ TransGrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

⁵⁰⁸ TransGrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 2-3.

⁵⁰⁹ TransGrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.

Submitter

Submitted that further consideration of these issues can occur outside of, and independent of, the AER's decision on the methodology to be adopted to produce the best estimate of inflation.⁵¹⁰

We have responded to TransGrid's submission on the possible use of alternative target frameworks in section 12.2.

Other

Submitted that although the AER's approach to forecasting expected inflation will reduce revenue under-recovery, it will not address the timing of revenue recovery and therefore the financeability of Major ISP Projects.⁵¹¹ Noted that it has submitted a rule change proposal to the AEMC to remove the requirement to index the RAB for Major ISP Projects to address this issue.⁵¹²

We have responded to TransGrid's submission on the rule change proposal to the AEMC in section 12.3.

Noted that the purchasing power for consumers is not necessarily preserved under the real approach because the forecast indexation deducted from revenue can result in a permanent gain or loss where the forecast of expected inflation differs to the expected inflation to be applied to the RAB.⁵¹³

Other

Aurizon

Inflation Term

Noted that alignment of the term of inflation estimate with the regulatory period removes a material source of error, due to the presumption that the regulatory model is consistent with achieving a real rate of return when the shorter term inflation expectations differ from longer-term expectations.⁵¹⁴ Supported the draft position to reduce the estimation period for inflation to 5 years.⁵¹⁵

Transition

Noted that there is no justification for a transition arrangement as:516

- if the AER's draft position produces the best estimate of the market expectations for inflation then it is necessary to adopt the draft position in order to satisfy the NEO.
- any potential decrease in the market expectations of inflation from the application
 of the AER's draft position is a function of current market conditions and the lower
 inflation forecasts in the risk-free rates. Noted it would be erroneous to consider the
 impact of a non-transition on consumers when there is consumer price benefits
 arising from lower risk-free rates.

Glide-path

Supported the changes made to the current method, on the assumption that inflation will not revert to the mid-point of the RBA's target band within 3 years.⁵¹⁷

Noted that the AER may wish to undertake a more fulsome assessment of bias and premia with all feasible methods, including the RBA's forecasts.⁵¹⁸ Submitted that the AER should consider setting the inflation anchor at year 5 having regard to other inflation forecasts such as those published in the RBA's Statement on Monetary Policy.⁵¹⁹ Noted that there is no conclusive evidence of anchoring of long-term expectations at 2.5% and that there are more

⁵¹⁰ TransGrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 4.

⁵¹¹ TransGrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5.

⁵¹² TransGrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5.

⁵¹³ TransGrid, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5.

⁵¹⁴ Aurizon, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁵¹⁵ Aurizon, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁵¹⁶ Aurizon, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁵¹⁷ Aurizon, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.

⁵¹⁸ Aurizon, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

⁵¹⁹ Aurizon, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 2.

Submitter	
	reliable forward looking measures such as surveys and market-based measures over the medium to long-term. ⁵²⁰
	Other
	Noted the draft position which provided inflation swaps and bond break even inflation rate are subject to biases and premia which render them unreliable. ⁵²¹ Stated that the AER has not undertaken the necessary empirical analysis to demonstrate the presence of any biases or premia in market-based measures over an inflation term of five years. ⁵²²
	We have responded to Aurizon's submission on the possible use of market-based measures to estimate expected inflation in section 8.2.
Network	Inflation term
Shareholder Group	Supported an inflation term which matches the regulatory period (five years). ⁵²³
	Transition
	Stated that the implementation of the proposed changes should be adopted at the earliest practical opportunity, being the commencement of the next regulatory period. ⁵²⁴
	Noted that a delay is not supported as it introduces consequences and distortion in investment, causes windfall gains or losses to consumers and investors and would not comply with the NEL, NER, NEO or be consistent with the rate of return instrument. ⁵²⁵
	Submitted that the regulatory framework and AER practice is to set revenue at each regulatory period to match the ex-ante estimate of efficient costs. ⁵²⁶ Noted if the best estimate was not immediately adopted, service providers would not have an opportunity to recover their efficient costs. Stated that a delay would also result in the expected return being different to the allowed returns under the rate of return instrument. ⁵²⁷
	Noted that there would be windfall gains or losses to consumers if not changed. Submitted that there would be no impact on investors and consumers if the best estimate is adopted as: ⁵²⁸
	 the indexation deducted from the RAB is likely to match the indexation added to the RAB
	the allowed real return is more likely to match the expected real return
	 consumers are more likely to pay the efficient costs of the service providers, rather than more or less than the efficient costs.
	We have responded to the Network Shareholder Group's submission on whether we need a transition to a shorter term in section 7.6.
	Glide-path
	Supported the glide-path, ⁵²⁹ however noted that the RBA's inflation targeting policy does not necessarily require the mid-point of the target band to be achieved. ⁵³⁰ Noted that inflation expectations are more likely to increase to 2% or decrease to 3% in low and high inflationary environments respectively, than be at the mid-point. ⁵³¹

⁵²⁰ Aurizon, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 3.

- ⁵²⁷ NSG, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 8.
- ⁵²⁸ NSG, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.
- ⁵²⁹ NSG, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.
- ⁵³⁰ NSG, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.
- ⁵³¹ NSG, Submission on draft position Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

⁵²¹ Aurizon, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 2.

⁵²² Aurizon, *Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020*, November 2020, p. 2.

 ⁵²³ NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.
 ⁵²⁴ NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 8.

 ⁵²⁴ NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 8.
 ⁵²⁵ NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 8.

 ⁵²⁶ NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 8.
Submitter	
	We have responded to Network Shareholder Group's submission on variations of the glide- path in section 9.2.
	Supported a glide-path which was symmetrical in its application and enduring. 532
	We have responded to Network Shareholder Group's submission on whether the glide-path would be symmetric in its application in section 9.3 and whether the glide-path should be enduring in section 9.4.
	Regulatory Framework
	Noted that the real rate of return is only delivered if the estimate of expected inflation included in the nominal return is reflective of the inflation implicit in the estimate of the nominal cost of debt and nominal cost of equity. ⁵³³
	Submitted that the current market conditions have revealed that the current regime is not successful when the AER's estimate of expected inflation differs materially from market expectations of inflation, ⁵³⁴ and noted that this divergence can be significant. ⁵³⁵
	Stated that the 'hybrid' approach seeks to better match the compensation with the efficient financing practice. ⁵³⁶ Noted that in this approach equity holders will continue to bear the risk from the AER's forecast methodology and also the costs of any estimation error. ⁵³⁷ Submitted that this has a direct impact on the confidence of equity holders to provide further capital to support network investments. ⁵³⁸
	We have responded to Network Shareholder Group's submission on the possible use of alternative target frameworks in section 12.2.
QTC	Inflation term
	Supported a 5 year glide-path for estimating expected inflation.539
	Transition
	Stated that there is no reason to delay the application of a glide-path approach or to progressively transition away from the current approach. ⁵⁴⁰ Noted that the outcome of the glide-path should apply in full from the start of a service provider's next regulatory control period. ⁵⁴¹ Contrasted the need for a transition which was needed for the 10-year trailing average cost of debt approach. ⁵⁴²

We have responded to QTC's submission on whether we need a transition to a shorter term in section 7.6.

Glide-path

Submitted that the assumption that expected inflation will revert to the RBA mid-point in year 5 is currently not realistic.⁵⁴³ Reiterated views of de-anchoring of inflation expectations from the RBA target band due to constrained monetary policy and asymmetric inflation risks.⁵⁴⁴

Noted that for the glide-path to produce reasonable estimates, it is important for the estimate of expected inflation to be consistent with market expectations for year 5.⁵⁴⁵ Noted and provided evidence of the potential use of zero coupon inflation swaps for year 5 to state that

532	NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 7.
533	NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9.
534	NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9.
535	NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9.
536	NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9.
537	NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9.
538	NSG, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 5.
539	QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 1.
540	QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9.
541	QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9.
542	QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9.
543	QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.
544	QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.
545	QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 6.

the expected inflation for year 5 is likely to be significantly lower than 2.5%. 546 Submitted that the expected inflation in year 5 is likely to range between 1.75% and 2%. 547

We have responded to QTC's submission on the possible use of market-based measures to estimate expected inflation in section 8.2.

Stated that the glide-path approach should not be delayed and should apply in full from the start of a service providers' next regulatory control period.⁵⁴⁸

Other

Noted that the issue of negative net profit after tax was discussed in detail in the Draft Position.⁵⁴⁹ Submitted that this is an important issue to be discussed as part of the financeability working paper in the 2022 rate of return instrument review.⁵⁵⁰

⁵⁴⁶ QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, pp. 6-9.

⁵⁴⁷ QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9.

⁵⁴⁸ QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9.

⁵⁴⁹ QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9.

⁵⁵⁰ QTC, Submission on draft position – Inflation review 2020, November 2020, p. 9.